

University of Trento CIMeC – Centre for Mind/Brain Sciences Doctoral School in Cognitive and Brain Sciences (XXXV Cycle)

Searching for knowledge.

The neurophysiology behind the exploration of

hippocampal cognitive maps.

Giuliano Giari Supervisor: Roberto Bottini

Table of Contents

| ACKNOWLEDGMENTS | <u>7</u> |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|
| ABSTRACT | <u> 9</u> |
| SUMMARY | <u> 11</u> |
| CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION | <u> 15</u> |
| SPACE-RELATED ACTIVITY IN THE HIPPOCAMPAL FORMATION | 15 |
| REPRESENTATION OF VISUAL SPACE IN THE HIPPOCAMPAL FORMATION | 18 |
| NON-SPATIAL, RELATIONAL REPRESENTATIONS | 20 |
| QUESTIONS ADDRESSED IN THE THESIS | 22 |
| CHAPTER 2 FORAGING FOR CONCEPTS: NEUROPHYSIOLOGICAL MECHANISM UNDERLYING MENTAL SEARCH IN SEMANTIC MEMORY | <u>IS</u> 24 |
| INTRODUCTION | 24 |
| RESULTS | 26 |
| EXPLORATION OF CONCEPTUAL SPACES MIMICS SPATIAL FORAGING BEHAVIOR | 26 |
| HIPPOCAMPAL THETA POWER IS SIGNIFICANTLY HIGHER BEFORE FINDING A CONCEPT COMPA | RED |
| TO AFTER THE CONCEPT HAS BEEN FOUND | 29 |
| TIME-FREQUENCY ANALYSIS INFORM ON THE TIME COURSE OF THETA POWER INCREASE AND | 1 |
| ADDITIONALLY REVEALS SIGNIFICANT MODULATION OF GAMMA FREQUENCIES BEFORE A CON- | CEPT |
| IS FOUND | 29 |
| HIPPOCAMPAL RHYTHMS ARE MODULATED BY THE SEMANTIC AND THE TEMPORAL DISTANCES | 3 |
| BETWEEN RETRIEVED CONCEPTS DURING SEMANTIC FORAGING | 33 |
| DISCUSSION | 35 |
| LINKING THE HIPPOCAMPUS TO LANGUAGE PROCESSING AND PSYCHOLINGUISTICS | 37 |
| THE ROLE OF GAMMA | |
| A WIDE-EYED LOOK AT MENTAL SEARCH AND THE HIPPOCAMPUS: A LINK WITH GAZE BEHAVIO | R AND |
| ATTENTION? | 40 |
| CONCLUSIONS | 41 |
| Methods | 42 |
| PARTICIPANTS | 42 |
| EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN | 42 |
| EXPERIMENTAL EVENTS DEFINITION | 42 |
| BEHAVIORAL DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS | 43 |
| EVALUATING SEMANTIC DISTANCES AS PREDICTORS OF BEHAVIOR | 43 |
| BEHAVIORAL SIGNATURES OF FORAGING IN CONCEPTUAL SPACES | 44 |
| INTRACRANIAL STEREOTACTIC EEG RECORDING AND PREPROCESSING | 44 |
| ELECTRODE LOCALIZATION | 45 |

| TIME-FREQUENCY ANALYSIS | 45 |
|-------------------------------------------|----|
| STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF THETA POWER | 46 |
| STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF TIME-FREQUENCY | 46 |
| IDENTIFYING PEAKS IN FREQUENCY-BAND POWER | 46 |
| LINEAR-MIXED MODELS | 46 |
| SUPPLEMENTARY RESULTS | 48 |

| INTRODUCTION |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| RESULTS |
| PARTICIPANTS WERE COVERTLY TRACKING THE SPATIAL TRAJECTORIES |
| MEG FT DETECTS A GRID-LIKE RESPONSE IN HUMANS DURING COVERT ATTENTIONAL MOVEMENTS |
| |
| GRID-LIKE RESPONSE WAS LOCALIZED IN MEDIAL-TEMPORAL SOURCES |
| GAZE LOCATION DOES NOT INFLUENCE THE GRID-LIKE RESPONSE |
| TEMPORAL STRUCTURE OF THE FT DESIGN CANNOT EXPLAIN THE GRID-LIKE RESPONSE |
| DISCUSSION71 |
| COVERT ATTENTION ELICITED A GRID-LIKE SIGNAL IN THE HUMAN MTL |
| FT AS A NON-INVASIVE TOOL TO ASSESS THE GRID-LIKE RESPONSE |
| LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY73 |
| STAR METHODS74 |
| RESOURCE AVAILABILITY |
| DATA AND CODE AVAILABILITY |
| EXPERIMENTAL MODEL AND STUDY PARTICIPANT DETAILS74 |
| METHOD DETAILS |
| SPATIAL EXPERIMENT DESIGN |
| NON-SPATIAL EXPERIMENT DESIGN76 |
| MEG AND EYE-TRACKER ACQUISITION |
| MEG AND EYE-TRACKER PREPROCESSING77 |
| FREQUENCY ANALYSIS |
| SOURCE RECONSTRUCTION |
| QUANTIFICATION AND STATISTICAL ANALYSIS80 |
| BEHAVIORAL ANALYSIS |
| SENSOR-LEVEL CLUSTER-PERMUTATION TEST80 |
| SOURCE-LEVEL ROI ANALYSIS |
| CONJUNCTION ANALYSIS |
| SOURCE-LEVEL CLUSTER-PERMUTATION TEST82 |
| GAZE- AND DOT-POSITION CORRELATION |
| GAZE DISTANCE TO TARGET DOT82 |
| SPATIAL GAZE MODULATION |
| CORRELATION BETWEEN GAZE AND GRID-LIKE EFFECTS |
| BAYESIAN MODEL COMPARISON |

| TOPOGRAPHIES' CORRELATION | |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|
| SUPPLEMENTARY RESULTS | |
| CHAPTER 4 DISCUSSION | 99 |
| | |
| ARE OTHER SPATIAL VARIABLES REPRESENTED IN THE HIPPOCAMPAL FORMATION | DURING THE |
| EXPLORATION OF CONCEPTUAL SPACES? | |
| ATTENTION AND EYE MOVEMENTS IN THE HIPPOCAMPAL FORMATION AS A SIGNATI | JRE OF |
| CONCEPTUAL NAVIGATION | |
| CONCLUSIONS | 108 |
| BIBLIOGRAPHY | 109 |
| APPENDIX | 1 4 7 |
| JOURNAL RIGHTS | |

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank all the people that contributed, directly and indirectly, to this thesis.

Roberto Bottini for being a guide and an inspiration.

Lorenzo Vignali for always being supportive.

Simone Viganò for trusting me.

Federica Sigismondi for sharing the ups and downs of the PhD.

Roberto Mai for having given us the opportunity to collect intracranial recordings.

Christoph Braun, Scott Fairhall and Jorge Jovicich for having introduced me to science.

Christian Mangione for having fostered my love for science.

Aurora Maria Calabretto, non sarebbe stato lo stesso senza di te.

Paco.

Mamma e Papà, per tutto.

Abstract

Exploring and interacting with the environment is crucial for animals' survival. Neurons in the hippocampal formation support spatial exploration through locomotion, and eye movements in primates, as well as memory. However, how the hippocampus supports exploration across different cognitive domains remains unclear. In this thesis I will provide evidence that hippocampal rhythms support exploration of conceptual domains, further strengthening the parallels between spatial and mnemonic exploration. I will then show that attention underlies exploration of visual space giving rise to the grid-like response, a typical signature of spatial navigation. These findings deepen our understanding of the role of human's hippocampal formation in cognition and open new avenues for research, particularly regarding the potential role of attention in navigating conceptual spaces.

Summary

The ability to perceive, interpret and respond to the environment is a crucial aspect of an animal's daily life. In order to survive and thrive in complex, ever-changing environments animals must gather information from their surroundings, integrate it with previous knowledge and their current goals and eventually plan actions accordingly, all this within seconds.

In the middle of last century, Tolman (1948) coined the term "cognitive map" to describe the set of learned relationships between events that the animals use to interpret external stimuli and guide their response. Tolman goes further and hypothesizes that a "comprehensive-enough" map is needed to perform flexible behavior when the animal is facing novel external stimuli. An example of this are rats that familiarized with the environment and later were able to use their knowledge to go directly to the reward after it was introduced (Tolman & Honzik 1930) or go to the reward after the learned path was blocked (Tolman, Ritchie & Kalish 1946).

It has then been suggested that such map-like representation has a remarkable neural correlate in a set of space-sensitive neurons in the medial temporal lobes (MTL) of the mammalian brain, specifically in the hippocampal-entorhinal system (O'Keefe & Nadel, 1978). This brain region in fact contains neurons that respond to different spatial variables, such as position or heading direction (for reviews see Grieves & Jeffrey, 2017; Moser et al., 2017).

Furthermore, there is now evidence that neurons in the same brain area play a broader role in cognition, supporting understanding of relationships between elements (relational reasoning; Eichenbaum & Cohen 2014), for instance sounds organized according to their pitch (Aaronov et al., 2017).

It has thus been proposed that space is actually only one example of relational computations that the MTL system is carrying out (Eichenbaum, 2017), but the MTL is actually implicated in supporting flexible behavior more broadly (Behrens et al., 2018). The currently held view is in fact that these computations might have been developed originally to support spatial cognition and later recycled to provide the necessary structure to organize and explore declarative knowledge (Bottini & Doeller, 2020; Eichenbaum & Cohen 2014; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013; Bellmund et al., 2018).

In the first chapter of this thesis, I will describe the current evidence of the involvement of the hippocampal-entorhinal system in spatial and non-spatial relational knowledge.

Neural activity in this brain area is in fact responsive to spatial variables at both the cellular and population level. At the cellular level, neurons can be classified according to their firing, with specific neurons firing for a given place (O'Keefe, 1976) or heading direction (Taube, Muller & Ranck, 1990), or at multiple places in the environment (Hafting et al., 2005). At the population level, oscillations arising from their coordinated activity (Buzsaki & Draguhn, 2004), and especially theta and gamma (see e.g., Colgin, 2016), correlates with spatial variables (Kunz et al., 2019; Herweg & Kahana, 2018), such as distance traveled (Bush et al., 2017).

In primates, these cells fire for positions defined according to gaze location (Killian et al., 2012; Wirth et al., 2017) or saccade direction (Killian et al., 2015), suggesting that the typical way in which a species explores the environment has an effect on the neural activity in the hippocampal formation (Piza et al., 2024). Similarly, neural oscillations in the MTL are affected by visual exploration, for instance theta rhythm undergoes phase reset after a saccade (Jutras et al., 2013; Hoffman et al., 2013).

Furthermore, these same neural signatures have been found also during the exploration of more abstract domains. For instance, there is evidence of cells firing for specific sound frequencies (Aronov et al., 2017) or at multiple locations in a two-dimensional emotion space (Qasim et al., 2023).

At the mesoscopic level, there is an extensive literature regarding the involvement of theta oscillations in spatial navigation (Kunz et al., 2019) as well as episodic memory formation and retrieval (Herweg et al., 2020a), however there is no direct evidence for its involvement in the navigation of a conceptual domain.

In the second chapter I will present a study in which we leveraged the verbal fluency paradigm to investigate the electrophysiological mechanisms underlying the exploration of conceptual spaces in humans. In a verbal fluency task people are asked to name all the concepts that they can think of from a given semantic category. It has been shown that, in this task, the adopted strategies are similar to foraging in spatial domain (Hills et al., 2012), thus allowing to draw parallels with navigation in physical space. We used intracranial eeg to record brain activity directly from the hippocampus and investigated the presence of power increases when people find concepts in their memory. Theta rhythm in this time window has in fact been associated to the distance traveled in a spatial navigation task (Bush et al., 2017), and to the semantic distance between recalls in an episodic memory task (Solomon et al., 2019a).

First, we found an increase in theta and gamma power in the hippocampus before word onset. Furthermore, this power increase was specific to the hippocampus, in that the lateral temporal lobe, a region implicated in language and semantics, has different theta and gamma dynamics. Second, we showed that theta power correlates with semantic distance and temporal interval between subsequent words whereas gamma power correlates with the temporal distance between words. This finding provides the first direct evidence for the involvement of theta oscillations in the exploration of a conceptual space. Theta oscillations in the hippocampus, thus, are present when animals explore the environment through their body or through eye movements and even when they explore their internal conceptual space.

The link between exploration through eye movements and exploration of conceptual spaces is particularly interesting. Eye movements offer interesting insights about participants behavior during spatial navigation (Lakshminarasimhan et al., 2020; Zhu et al., 2022) and decision making (Ferro et al., 2024) but, most interestingly, in our lab it has recently been demonstrated that spontaneous eye movements can reflect the organization of concepts in mental space (Viganò et al., 2024). For instance, people generating random numbers move their eyes according to a left-to-right magnitude-based ordering (Dehaene et al., 1993), with larger eye movements reflect the organization of colors in the color wheel.

The hypothesis that eye movements reflect the internal organization of memory is further being tested in the lab under different perspectives. Within this line of research, I will present as a third chapter of this thesis a study in which we ask whether eye movements are actually necessary to observe typical signatures of navigation, such as the grid-like response. Eye movements are often interpreted as being the reflection of the focus of attention (e.g., Kustov & Robinson, 1996), and even when asked to fixate people make small eve movements that are associated with the attentional focus (Yuval-Greenberg et al., 2014; Engbert & Kiegl 2003). It is thus possible that eye movements in the aforementioned studies reflect movements of attention in mental space, thus representing a behavioral signature of attentional movements. In non-human primates this is the case, with grid-like firing being present when covertly attending to peripheral visual locations (Wilming et al., 2018). To test whether this is the case also in humans we used magnetoencephalography and a novel, non-invasive method to investigate the presence of a grid-like response based on frequency-tagging. While participants were fixating at the center of the screen, they were presented with visuo-spatial trajectories in their visual periphery and successfully performed a location memory task. In the medial temporal lobe we observed a higher response for trajectories with a 60° periodicity compared to control periodicities, a signature of grid-like response. People made small eye movements during the task that were not correlated with the grid-like response.

With this second experiment we thus demonstrated that movements of attention can elicit a signature of spatial navigation such as the grid-like response, independently of eye movements. Attentional movements can thus be a mechanism through which people move around their mental space.

In the final chapter of the thesis, I will discuss the implications of these findings in light of the existing literature and further elaborate on the proposal that attention can be a mechanism through which conceptual spaces can be explored.

Chapter 1 Introduction

Space-related activity in the hippocampal formation

Although spatial representations in the brain have been attributed to a wide network of areas, comprising frontal, parietal and temporal regions (Epstein et al., 2017), in the last 50 years there has been a strong interest in the medial-temporal lobe (MTL) due to the findings of specialized cells whose firing can be modulated by spatial variables such as position or heading direction of an animal in the environment (Grieves & Jeffery, 2017; Moser et al., 2017).

This interest sparked thanks to the discovery of "place cells" in the rats' hippocampus, neurons that fired specifically when the animal traversed one location in space (O'Keefe & Dostrovsky, 1971). The firing fields of multiple hippocampal place cells cover the local environment in which the animal is placed and thus provide a spatial code from which the animals' position can be inferred (O'Keefe, 1976; Wilson & McNaughton, 1993), with precision possibly limited to the animals size (Hazon et al., 2022). This finding was interpreted by O'Keefe and Nadel (J. O'Keefe & Nadel, 1978) as providing the neural underpinnings of what Tolman (1948) termed a "cognitive map", i.e. a learned set of relationships between environmental stimuli (as well as stimuli and consequences of actions on them) that is used to guide behavior.

While place cells signal a single location in the environment, "grid cells", located one in the medial entorhinal cortex (Hafting et al., 2005; Sargolini et al., 2006) have multiple, regularly-spaced firing fields that provide information about the environmental structure. Firing fields of a grid cell can be thought of as positioned at the vertices of repeating equilateral triangles, eventually forming a hexagon that covers the navigated environment. Grid cells are characterized by a phase (the vertices' position in angular coordinates), orientation relative to an external reference point and the spacing between vertices (Hafting et al., 2005). They are organized in modules with consistent phase and orientation within the module but distinct spacing (Gu et al., 2018; Stensola et al., 2012), increasing along the dorsal to ventral axis of the EC, allowing to map the whole environment at different levels of granularity (Hafting et al., 2005; Stensola et al., 2012; Barry et al., 2007).

While place and grid cells provide a representation of the environment based on position, another set of cells, defined "head-direction cells", is modulated by the heading direction of the animal. These were first found in rats' presubiculum and parasubiculum (Taube, Muller & Ranck, 1990) but then also in other areas such as the retrosplenial cortex (Cho & Sharp., 2001) and anterior thalamus (Taube, 1995).

More recently, several other cells have been identified in the hippocampal-entorhinal system that encode specific aspects of navigational behavior, such as for instance the "object-vector cells" which fire in response to distance and direction from objects in the environment (Høydal et al., 2017) or "border cells" firing for in proximity of environmental borders (Solstad et al., 2008).

These findings have been pioneered by studies on rodents and have then been extended to other mammals including human and non-human primates (Herweg & Kahana, 2018),

whose hippocampal-entorhinal system is highly similar in structural and functional terms (Garcia & Buffalo, 2020; Clark & Squire, 2013; Manns & Eichenbaum, 2006).

In humans however, direct recordings of neural activity can only be obtained from patients with electrodes implanted to monitor epileptic seizures. By having these patients navigate virtual reality environments, Ekstrom and colleagues (2003, and later Miller 2013) reported the existence of place-cells in the human hippocampus, Jacobs and colleagues (2013, and later Nadasdy 2017) reported grid-cells in the entorhinal cortex, while Tsitsiklis and colleagues (2020) reported the presence of heading-direction neurons.

The necessity of invasive neural recordings for the study of grid cells in humans has been overcome in a landmark study by Doeller and colleagues (2010) who identified a proxy for the periodic firing of grid cells in non-invasive functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI). More specifically, the authors reported that fMRI activity in the entorhinal cortex recorded during movements in virtual reality that are 60° periodic, (thus mimicking the spatial periodicity of grid cells firing fields), is higher than control periodicities. The possibility of observing cellular-like activity at the voxel level (where each voxel corresponds to millions of neurons) is consistent with the finding that grid-cells are organized into modules with similar firing fields size and orientation (Stensola et al., 2012; see Kunz 2019 for a discussion on how this may be achieved). This indirect, grid-like measure, in line with direct recordings (Jacobs et al., 2013), demonstrated the existence of a broader set of areas in humans that show a 60° periodic (or hexa-directional) modulation, comprising the medial prefrontal cortex as well as the entorhinal cortex. Moreover, this methodological advance opened the possibility to study grid-like activity non-invasively in humans, which was until then limited to highly invasive recordings in epileptic patients, leading to numerous discoveries in the context of both spatial and conceptual navigation in healthy human participants (Bellmund et al., 2018).

More recently, other non-invasive methods have been developed to study heading direction in ecological settings using mobile, non-invasive neuroimaging (Griffiths et al., 2024).

A parallel line of research has identified similar signatures of navigation being reflected in the extracellular recordings in the hippocampal formation (Kunz et al., 2019; Colgin, 2016). Such recordings, termed local field potentials (LFP), usually exhibit rhythmic patterns denoted as oscillations.

Two oscillation frequencies are prominent in the hippocampal formation: theta (Buzsaki, 2002; Buzsaki, 2005; Colgin, 2013), ranging between 3 and 8 Hz, and gamma (Colgin & Moser, 2010; Fernandez-Ruiz et al., 2023; Buzsaki & Schomburg, 2015), ranging between 30 and 150 Hz, as well as their cross-frequency coupling (Buzsaki & Wang, 2012; Jensen 2007, Colgin, 2015).

Theta oscillations are a slow rhythm, in the range of 3-8 Hz, lasting around 200 ms per cycle (Vanderwolf, 1969). Theta oscillations are most regular in frequency and have the largest amplitude in cornus ammonis 1 (CA1) of the hippocampus (Buzsaki, 2002). However, given its slow cycle, theta is thought to coordinate activity of a large number of neurons (Buzsaki, 2002) and enable communication between hippocampus and its connected structures in the limbic system such as the entorhinal cortex (Mitchell & Ranck, 1980) or septum (Nerad & McNaughton, 2006). Single neurons phase-lock to hippocampal theta oscillations both within

the hippocampus (Jacobs et al., 2007, Rutishauser et al., 2010) and in other regions (Sirota et al., 2008) even in the absence of local theta oscillations (Schonaut et al., 2024).

In rodents they appear to be faster than in humans (Jacobs, 2014), in which a fast and a slow theta oscillation has been identified and associated with spatial and mnemonic functions respectively (Goyal et al., 2020). Theta oscillations have in fact been consistently associated with an "active" state of the brain (Vanderwolf, 1969). Hippocampal theta power is higher during periods of movement compared to moments of stillness in both real and virtual environments and in both humans and rodents (Bush et al., 2017; Ekstrom et al., 2005; Bohbot et al., 2017; Aghajan et al., 2017; Graves et al., 2023; Mao et al., 2021; Vanderwolf, 1969; Buzsaki et al., 1983). Theta power and frequency scale with movement speed (Aghajan et al, 2017; Mao et al., 2021; Fuhrmann et al., 2015), paralleling the finding of single neurons being modulated by speed (Spalla et al., 2022; Kropff et al., 2015; McNaughton et al., 2017), even in the absence of sensory information (Vass et al., 2016). Theta power not only is related to movement, but also exhibits a grid-like modulation (Chen et al., 2018; Maidenbaum et al., 2018), it increases close to boundaries (Lee et al., 2018; Stangl et al., 2020) and is modulated by distance to the goal (Liu et al., 2023).

Gamma oscillations instead are faster, (>30 Hz) and are considered a mesoscopic signal reflecting local synchronous neural firing (Buzsaki & Wang, 2012). For instance, it has been shown that hippocampal neurons (including place cells, Senior et al., 2008) fire synchronously within ~10-30 ms (Harris et al., 2003; Umbach et al., 2022; a time window that matches that of spike timing dependent plasticity (Magee & Johnston, 1997; Markram et al., 1997) forming a "cell assembly" whose synchronous activity allows to efficiently activate downstream "reader" neurons (Buzsaki, 2010). Similar principles of gamma oscillations have reported in a variety of cortical and subcortical areas (Buzsaki & Wang, 2012) and it has thus been suggested that gamma oscillations reflect a general mode of neural assembly activity (Fernandez-Ruiz et al., 2023; Fries, 2009; Fries et al., 2007) such as providing a transient activation (Tal et al., 2020; Van Ede et al., 2018) for specific information "packets" to be transmitted (Fernandez-Ruiz et al., 2023; Fries, 2009; Freeman, 2003). In fact, it has been shown that different gamma frequencies separate information transmission within the hippocampal formation (Colgin et al., 2009; Schomburg et al., 2014) by engaging different cell assemblies (Senior et al., 2008). For instance, slow gamma underlies communication between CA1 and CA3 while fast gamma between CA1 and the medial entorhinal cortex such that neurons in each area where phase locked to the respective CA1 gamma rhythm and the different gamma rhythms occurred at distinct phases of the CA1 theta cycle (Colgin et al., 2009). Fast and slow gamma thus can engage place cells representing current or future location, respectively (Bieri et al., 2014; Zheng et al., 2016). Similar dissociation between fast and slow gamma have been demonstrated for communication between hippocampus and medial and lateral entorhinal cortices, respectively (Igarashi et al., 2014; Fernandez-Ruiz et al., 2021).

Gamma oscillations are usually nested within theta cycles (Colgin & Moser, 2010), giving rise to what is known as cross-frequency coupling (Aru et al., 2015; Hyafil et al., 2015), which in the case of theta-gamma is often expressed in an amplitude modulation of gamma with respect to the phase of theta (i.e., phase-amplitude coupling, PAC). Theta-gamma PAC has been implicated in spatial memory performance (Vivekananda et al., 2019; Tort et al., 2008;

Newman et al., 2013). One possible explanation for the theta-gamma PAC is its relation to neural firing. In fact, neurons tend to fire at specific phases of both theta and gamma (Lisman & Jensen, 2013), however only theta has a long-enough temporal window that allows long-range communication (Von Stein & Sarnthein, 2000) thus PAC can be an effective way to precisely synchronize neuronal assemblies across areas.

To sum up, we have seen that both single neurons and neural oscillations are related to spatial variables, such as position or heading direction. These findings have been pioneered in rodents but extended also to other mammalian species such human and non-human primates. However, some differences exist between species. First, in their peripheral sensing organs: rodents are nocturnal animals that use their whiskers and olfaction to explore the environment (Deschenes et al., 2012), while primates are diurnal animals that mainly rely on vision (Rolls & Wirth 2018; Meister & Buffalo, 2016; Kaas et al., 2021). These differences are reflected in the hippocampal neural response: in primates space seems to be mainly represented according to gaze location rather than the actual body position. In the next paragraph I will present findings linking MTL neural activity to gaze behavior.

Representation of visual space in the hippocampal formation

The extension of the aforementioned findings to primates has been paralleled by the discovery that spatial-responsive cells are sensitive to a different way of exploring the environment, namely vision. When looking at pictures or their surroundings, primates naturally move their eyes (Yarbus, 1967) so that the fovea (the region of the eye with maximal visual acuity) gets centered on specific portions of the image that are of interest, aiding recognition and memory. Recognition memory is in fact reduced with increasing distance from the fixation (Nelson & Loftus, 1980) and increases with the number of fixations to the object to be memorized (Pertzov et al., 2009). Furthermore, restricting eye movements results in worse memory (Henderson et al., 2005) and worse navigation performance (Lakshminarasimhan et al., 2020). Visual exploration is thus fundamental and, even in the absence of eye movements, humans move their head to compensate, with temporal characteristics that resemble that of saccades (Gilchrist et al., 1997). Head and eye movements are in fact tightly coupled (Bizzi et al., 1971; Freedman & Sparks, 1997) and allow gathering information about the animal's surroundings (Schroeder et al., 2010). This behavior results in a sequence of eye movements followed by fixations that enable exploration of the environment (Noton & Stark, 1971), akin to the movements required to grasp objects in the environment (Rolls & Wirth 2018: Kaas, 2013). Saccades (rapid, ballistic eye movements) can thus be conceived as movements within the field of view (Bicanski & Burgess, 2019), allowing to acquire information about the surroundings before moving the body. It has thus been suggested that exploration through eye movements and locomotion are supported by the same neural mechanism (Nau et al., 2018a).

Invasive studies in monkeys have demonstrated that saccades modulate single units in the MTL (Ringo et al., 1994). This finding was then extended to show the presence of "spatial view cells" in the hippocampus, which respond selectively to where the monkey is looking at (Corrigan et al., 2023; Wirth et al., 2017; Georges-Francois et al., 1999; Sobotka et al., 1997), "spatial view grid-cells" in the entorhinal cortex whose firing is modulated by eye-movements that have an hexagonal periodicity (Killian et al., 2012) and "saccade-direction cells", firing for the direction at which saccades are directed (Killian et al., 2015). These cells bear a strong

resemblance with place-, grid- and head-direction cells that are typically reported in studies of physical navigation and have several properties that mimic rodents' spatial-cells, e.g., place coding is disrupted during passive transportation (Nishijo et al., 1997).

Interestingly, recent studies in freely-moving primates have uncovered that the majority of cells in the primate hippocampus respond to many spatial variables with the majority exhibiting mixed selectivity (Mao et al., 2021). Spatial position is encoded in hippocampal neurons (Ludvig et al., 2004; Hazama & Tamura 2019; Gulli et al., 2019; O'Mara et al., 1994) and can be accurately decoded from hippocampal neural populations (Piza et al., 2024; Gulli et al., 2019), however the majority of individual neurons respond to vision-derived spatial variables such as head- or eye-movements (Piza et al., 2024; Mao et al., 2021). This discrepancy with rodents is interpreted as a consequence of different exploration strategies between species (Piza et al., 2024).

The link between MTL and viewing behavior can also be observed at the population level.

Similarly to the findings in single units, human hippocampal theta is mostly correlated with visual rather than spatial variables (Watrous et al., 2011).

Eye movements themselves modulate activity in the hippocampus, even in darkness (Sobotka & Ringo, 1997), with naturally-occurring saccades direction modulating low-theta phase and saccade amplitude modulating theta power (Doucet et al., 2019). Interestingly, saccades during natural vision occur at the theta rhythm (Otero-Millan et al., 2008; Näher et al., 2024) suggesting a potential relation between the hippocampal dominant rhythm and information sampling behavior (Lakatos et al., 2008; Schroeder et al., 2010; Leszczyncki & Schroeder, 2019). Saccade onsets in fact reset hippocampal theta phase (Jutras et al., 2013; Hoffman et al., 2013; Doucet et al., 2019; Katz et al., 2020). This is interpreted as allowing the hippocampus to be in an optimal state to retain information from the newly fixated location (Meister & Buffalo 2016; Leszczyncki & Schroeder, 2019), given the relationship between MTL theta phase and long-term synaptic potentiation (Hyman et al., 2003; McCartney et al., 2003).

Several other pieces of evidence in support of a role for the MTL in the representation of visual space come from non-invasive neuroimaging experiments in humans. For instance, Nau et al., (2018b) report a grid-like signal in the entorhinal cortex elicited by actively tracking with the eyes a dot moving on a screen in fixed directions. The authors further demonstrate that this response was not present in a control condition in which the surrounding arena moved while the dot remained fixed, concluding that movements of gaze are driving the observed effect, rather than motion of the visual stimulus per se. A similar six-fold symmetry related to gaze direction in an unconstrained visual search task has been reported by Julian and colleagues (2018), who further demonstrated the sensitivity of the measured grid-like code to environmental geometry, such that the rotation of a rectangular environment by 30° resulted in a rotation of the grid orientation by a comparable degree, mimicking known grid-cells' properties identified in rodents' locomotion (Stensola et al., 2015).

Another relevant study comes from Staudigl and colleagues (2018), who recorded magnetic brain activity (and direct neural recordings from one epileptic patient) while participants were studying pictures of outdoor and indoor scenes. By dividing the data according to gaze direction recorded with an eye tracker, they demonstrated that gamma-

band activity (90 \pm 30 Hz) is hexa-directionally modulated, i.e., there is higher power in directions that are multiples of 60° than control periodicities, and this effect is localized in the MTL.

Taken together, this evidence suggests a link between the MTL and viewing behavior.

Viewing behavior and the hippocampus are also related through memory-guided eye movements (Ryan & Shen, 2020; Meister & Buffalo 2016; Kragel & Voss 2022), whereby the eyes move according to memorized content, recapitulating the exploration strategy adopted during encoding (Wynn et al., 2020; Johansonn et al., 2022). Another proposed function for the hippocampal formation is in fact that of encoding and retrieving memories, of which eye movements can be an integral part (Noton & Stark, 1971). Starting from the seminal evidence of patient HM who, after hippocampal resection, could not form new memories (Scoville & Milner, 1957), the literature abounds with reports of hippocampal involvement in memory which will be reviewed in the next paragraph.

Non-spatial, relational representations

A parallel line of research has implicated the hippocampal formation in the storage and retrieval of declarative knowledge (Squire, 1992; Eichenbaum & Cohen, 2004). The hippocampus has an anatomically-privileged position to receive inputs from multiple cortical and subcortical sources (Squire et al., 2004; Lavenex & Amaral, 2000; Felleman & Van Essen 1991). These separate sources of information are bound by the hippocampus to form a unitary representation of episodes or events (Squire, 1992; Squire et al., 2004; Davachi, 2006) by providing the spatiotemporal context (O'Keefe & Nadel, 1978; Schonaut et al., 2023; Nielsen et al., 2015) that enables encoding the relation between elements of experiences (Eichenbaum & Cohen 2014; Bellmund et al., 2018).

Most of the early studies on memory come from neuropsychology. Patients with hippocampal damage show memory deficits (reviewed in Nadel & Moscovitch, 1997) for relations in spatial, temporal and associative domains alike (Konkel et al., 2008) leading to the suggestion that the hippocampus is critical for the formation of long-term memory. These findings were paralleled by neural recordings showing increased firing when learning and retrieving associations between stimuli (Wirth et al., 2003; Messinger et al., 2001; Ison et al., 2015; Biane et al., 2023: Young et al., 1994; Liu et al., 2023; Staresina et al., 2019; Kunz et al., 2024).

Similarly to findings in the spatial domain where individual neurons code for a specific location in the environment, there are several reports of cells in the MTL responding to specific items. A first interesting finding is that of "concept cells", cells that respond to specific concepts (e.g., Jennifer Aniston) irrespective of the modality of presentation and during recall of the same concept (Quiroga et al., 2005; Quiroga et al., 2009). These neurons share some characteristics of place cells, for instance their selectivity to specific items (Quiroga, 2012). Recent evidence has further implicated the reactivation of these cells when pronouns referring to memorized concepts are read (Dijksterhuis et al., 2024). Similarly, there is evidence of single neurons coding for higher-levels of abstraction such as conceptual categories (Reber et al., 2019) or events in a movie (Gelbard-Sagiv et al., 2008).

Further evidence in favor of this multi-domain relational processing comes from studies drawing parallels between the neural responses in spatial and non-spatial domains. In spatial navigation tasks, hippocampal neurons increase firing to signal memorized locations (Qasim et al., 2019), specific events during exploration such as lap number (Sun et al., 2020) or relative location across environments (Miller et al., 2015), whereas in a mental navigation task entorhinal neurons signal memorized temporal intervals (Neupane et al., 2024). Furthermore, it has been shown that cells in the MTL can respond to other arbitrary, non-spatial dimensions such as time (Kraus et al., 2013; Umbach et al., 2020; Schonaut et al., 2023), sounds (Aronov et al., 2017), abstract schemas (Baraduc et al., 2019), relations (Bausch et al., 2021) or conjunction of items (Kolibius et al., 2023). Further evidence for the involvement of spatial codes in the organization of abstract knowledge comes from a recent study in humans showing a grid-like response for pictures organized according to their emotional valence (Qasim et al., 2023). An extensive literature has then demonstrated the presence of a grid-like response in fMRI for memorized stimuli arranged in a two-dimensional space, be them shapes (Costantinescu et al., 2016), audio-visual objects (Viganò et al., 2020), odors (Bao et al. 2019; Raithel et al., 2023), social information (Park et al. 2021; Liang et al., 2024), abstract reward values (Nitsch et al. 2023) and action-outcome relations (Barnaveli et al. 2024).

There is also an extensive literature linking theta and gamma oscillations in the hippocampal formation to memory encoding and retrieval (Herweg et al., 2020a; Etter et al., 2023a), both in the spatial (e.g., Herweg et al., 2020b) and, in non-spatial domain (e.g., Kota et al., 2020), mainly in the context of episodic memory tasks. Some of the studies reported above find a correlation between hippocampal theta and memory performance, for instance Jutras and colleagues (2013) showed a higher hippocampal theta phase synchronization following saccades for later remembered items or Vivekananda and colleagues (2019) found a higher theta for remembered items during a location memory task. The timing of theta oscillations is causally involved in spatial memory tasks, such that interfering with theta oscillations frequency impacts spatial memory (Quirk et al., 2021; Etter et al., 2023b). In the episodic memory domain, hippocampal theta power increases during encoding of later remembered items (Lega et al., 2012; Joensen et al., 2023) and prior to recall events (Rudoler et al., 2023; Solomon et al., 2019a). Similarly, hippocampal theta phase is synchronized across trials during encoding and retrieval (ter Wal et al., 2021; Kota et al., 2020) and synchronizes with a widespread network of brain areas (Solomon et al., 2017; Watrous et al., 2013) of which the entorhinal cortex is a main hub (Solomon et al., 2019b) and with the cortex influencing hippocampal activity during retrieval (Gattas et al., 2023).

Gamma activity is involved in memory formation (Jutras et al., 2009; reviewed in Griffiths & Jensen, 2023), with fast gamma involved in encoding of new memories, contrasting with slow gamma that seemed to be more related to spatial processing (Zheng et al., 2016). Similarly to the spatial domain, neural assemblies are associated with specific gamma phases in support of memory formation (Umbach et al., 2022).

Theta-gamma phase amplitude coupling is also involved in memory formation (Lega et al., 2016; Fell et al., 2003), with gamma being higher at opposite phases between encoding and retrieval (Saint-Amour di Chenaz et al., 2023).

Questions addressed in the thesis

The evidence presented above suggests that hippocampal neurons respond to spatial variables, such as specific locations in space, and that in primates this firing is mostly driven by eye position rather than body position. At the same time, neurons in the hippocampus respond to specific concepts, such as Jennifer Aniston. Similarly, theta (and gamma) oscillations signal spatial information such as traveled distance, synchronize following eye movements and are involved in memory formation and retrieval.

A key question is thus to understand what kind of computations the hippocampus is carrying out to support exploration of the external space through bodily- and eye- movements as well as exploration of the internal space of memory.

Although this question will not be answered with only a few experiments, in this thesis i will address two experimental questions that can provide new insights into the cognitive mechanisms of the hippocampal formation and further move our understanding of its role in cognition. Specifically, in the next two chapters i will address the following questions:

 What are the electrophysiological mechanisms that underlie searching for concepts in memory?

As reviewed above, theta and gamma oscillations are involved in memory encoding and retrieval. However, these oscillations have been often studied in the context of episodic memory tasks, where for instance participants are asked to memorize a list of words for later recall (e.g., Solomon et al., 2019a), a dominant paradigm since it was first introduced (Ebbinghaus, 1885). The extent to which these oscillations underlie conceptual exploration in a way that is similar to exploration of the external space is not known. However, this is a crucial piece of evidence that would demonstrate whether the hippocampus is similarly involved in the exploration of both spatial and non-spatial domains. In this respect, an interesting task is verbal fluency, during which participants are asked to name concepts from a given semantic category for two minutes. During such tasks, participants' behavior resembles strategies used in spatial navigation, thus making it suitable to test the hypothesis of a continuity between spatial and conceptual exploration. We recorded LFP from the hippocampus of epileptic patients engaged in this task to investigate the electrophysiological mechanism of finding a concept in memory. Results of this investigation are presented in chapter 2.

2) Do we observe a signature of spatial exploration such as the grid-like response when space is explored through attention?

Grid-like activity has been observed during spatial exploration, both through physical movements as well as through eye movements in primates, including humans. At the same time in non-human primates, grid-like activity underlies exploration through covert attention,

i.e., when eye position is dissociated from the locus of attention, thus suggesting that movements of attention, without externally observable body- or eye- movements, can give rise to the typical grid-like response. However, it is still not known whether movements of attention elicit a grid-like response also in humans. If this is the case, we can speculate on the possible attention-based exploration of conceptual spaces and thus suggest attention as a common cognitive mechanism that enables the hippocampus to support exploration in both physical and conceptual spaces. We tested the hypothesis that attention-based exploration can give to the grid-like response in humans using magnetoencephalography in combination with a newly developed method to investigate grid-like responses based on frequency tagging. The results of this experiment will be discussed in chapter 3.

Chapter 2 Foraging for concepts: neurophysiological mechanisms underlying mental search in semantic memory

This chapter and the results here reported are part of an ongoing investigation. I would like to acknowledge the contribution of the coauthors in this project: Simone Viganò (equal contribution), Roberto Mai, Christian F. Doeller and Roberto Bottini.

Introduction

The ability to seek resources in an environment is essential for survival. Searching behaviors vary in complexity, from plants extending roots to find water, to animals navigating their surroundings looking for food or shelter. Humans take this even further, engaging in abstract searches like browsing Wikipedia or digging through long-term memory for ideas and information. This internal form of exploration, in particular, has intrigued philosophers and cognitive scientists for centuries, leading some to suggest that organizing and searching through knowledge in our minds mirrors how we map locations - and search through them - in the physical world (e.g., St. Augustine, Confessions, Book X, 398; James 1890; Shepard et al. 1987; Lakoff & Johnson 1999; Gardenfors 2000, 2014; Bottini & Doeller 2020). In more recent years, this idea has motivated empirical investigations in cognitive science, leading to the proposal that during mental exploration of conceptual spaces (e.g., during semantic fluency tasks, where participants are asked to mention all the animals or professions they can think of), humans show similarities with the way in which animals forage for resources in the environment (Todd et al. 2012). This was supported, for instance, by the observation that people tend to retrieve together words that are similar in meaning (and thus that are close in the semantic space) and/or tend to exploit narrow categorical regions of the semantic space before focusing on other ones, mimicking "area-restricted search" behaviors that are ubiquitously observed in the animal kingdom (Laing, 1937; Tinbergen et al. 1967; Kareiva & Odell 1987; Hills et al. 2015; for reviews see Dorfman et al. 2022; Todd & Hills 2020).

Several studies in cognitive neuroscience (Constantinescu et al. 2016; Theves et al. 2019; 2020; Bao et al. 2019; Viganò & Piazza 2020, Viganò et al. 2021, 2023; Park et al. 2021; Nitsch et al. 2023; Barnaveli et al. 2024; Qasim et al. 2023) have indicated that the human brain can indeed repurpose similar areas and coding schemes to both represent spatial information about the external physical environment, as well as to internally organize more abstract or conceptual knowledge in memory in the form of relational models, usually referred to as "cognitive maps" (Tolman 1948, for reviews see Bellmund et al. 2018; Behrens et al. 2018; Bottini & Doeller 2020; Buzsaki & Moser 2013). These studies pointed to the hippocampal-entorhinal region in the medial temporal lobe of the brain, which is mostly known for its crucial involvement in spatial navigation and orientation (Moser et al., 2017) as well as in episodic memory (Squire 2004; Dickerson & Eichenbaum, 2010). Consistently, both clinical studies (e.g., Lee et al. 2021; Gleissner & Elger 2001) as well as non-invasive functional neuroimaging (e.g., e.g., Sheldon & Moscovitch 2012; Glikmann-Johnston et al. 2015; Lundin et al. 2023; Nour et al. 2023) have recently linked the hippocampus to performance in semantic fluency tasks, potentially extending its role beyond the spatial and episodic domains, to the realm of mentally search in semantic memory.

However, a clear description of the physiological mechanisms that might govern hippocampal activity in this process is currently missing. In this study, we aimed to fill this gap by examining the physiological behavior of the human hippocampus during semantic foraging using intracranial recordings, which offer an unparalleled anatomical specificity paired with high temporal resolution. By operating under the hypothesis that the hippocampus serves as a general-purpose interface for efficiently organizing and exploring information across different domains, we took inspiration from the spatial navigation literature to isolate the potential physiological signatures of searching behavior in this region.

For instance, it is now well established that when related to external exploration and navigation of the physical world, the rhythm of rodents' hippocampal activity shows a typical oscillatory pattern in the lower frequency range denoted as theta, usually up to 8 Hz (e.g., Vanderwolf et al. 1969; Herweg et al., 2020a; Jacobs, 2014). Such rhythm is known to influence the retrieval of reward locations from spatial memory (Winson, 1978), and to modulate the spatial periodicity of entorhinal grid cells (Koenig et al. 2011; Brandon et al., 2011), which are necessary for correctly orienting in the environment. The presence and importance of this rhythmic activity for spatial tasks have been confirmed in humans during experiments that involve real-life ambulation (Aghajan et al. 2017; Stangl et al. 2020) and exploration of virtual reality environments (Kahana et al. 1999; Ekstrom et al. 2005), with theta activity scaling as a function of traveled distance (e.g., Bush et al. 2017) or goal proximity during spatial search (Liu et al., 2023). Additionally, research suggests that hippocampal theta rhythm plays a role in visual search tasks in both humans and non-human primates (e.g., Jutras et al. 2013; Kragel et al. 2020; Hoffman et al. 2013) and is also involved in retrieving information from episodic memory (e.g., Solomon et al. 2019a; Rudoler et al., 2023; Lega et al., 2012). Thus, hippocampal theta rhythm could serve as a key marker for searching behaviors. Based on this evidence, we predicted that during semantic foraging tasks-where individuals mentally navigate their semantic memory to retrieve concepts-the hippocampus would display increased theta activity. This heightened theta activity is expected to reflect the characteristics of the searched semantic environment.

Results

Exploration of conceptual spaces mimics spatial foraging behavior

To investigate the physiological bases of searching and finding concepts in memory, we asked twenty patients with drug-resistant epilepsy, implanted with stereo-EEG (sEEG)(Figure 1a,b,c), to perform a categorical verbal fluency task (Bousfield & Sedgewick, 1944). They were instructed to name as many concepts as possible from three semantic categories - animals, cities or professions - in different runs and blocks (Figure 1d). Participants produced an average of 24.18 words (SD=7.53) with a mean inter-word time interval (ITI) of 5.37 s (SD=1.63; Figure 1f,g), without statistical differences across categories (number of words: F(2,56)=1.93, p=.155; ITI: F(2,56)=0.992, p=.377) nor across block repetitions (number of words: F(2,57)=0.095, p=.909; ITI: F(2,57)=0.418, p=.660)(see Supplementary Figure 1a,b).

How can we describe searching behavior in conceptual spaces? When referring to the spatial domain, we can do it by monitoring several factors, such as the traveled distance between visited locations (expressed for instance in meters) or the time spent to move between locations (expressed for instance in seconds). In the conceptual domain, where concepts are referred to with words, this might be less trivial. Although time could still be easily defined as the temporal interval between subsequently retrieved words (thus, ITI), a metric for their underlying semantic distance is not obvious. In cognitive science, distances between concepts are usually conceived as being the inverse of their similarity (e.g., Shepard, 1987; Gardenfors, 2000), but similarity between words can be expressed in many different ways: they can be similar to each other because their referent concepts are thematically related, or because they equally occur in a language, or are composed by the same number of letters, and so on. Following the intuition that, as it happens in physical space, more distant elements in memory might require more time to be reached (assuming constant speed), we evaluated the best model of distances between words by correlating the ITI with different distance metrics that have been used in the literature to describe their dissimilarity (the inverse of similarity, Figure 1h, see Methods). Our results indicate that participants' timing behavior was most correlated with cosine distances in a high-dimensional vector space model of word meaning (FastText, Bojanowski et al., 2016; highest Pearson's r M=0.331, CI=[0.289; 0.373], t(19)=19.191, p < .001; significantly higher than all the other models with p < 0.001 Bonferroni corrected; see Supplementary Table 1 and Supplementary Table 2 for the individual comparisons), therefore we used this as a metric of semantic distance throughout the rest of our investigation (Figure 1i; see Supplementary Figure 1c for a confirmation that the effect is not affected by category).

Using this metric, we found that participants' verbalizations did not proceed randomly, but semantically related words tended to occur close to each other (t(19)=-10.846, p<0.001, M=-4.391 SD=1.810, CI=[-5.376; -3.405], see Methods)(Figure 1j). Furthermore, we noticed that on rare occasions participants deviated from this pattern, producing words with relatively higher semantic distances before returning to retrieving semantically related words (Figure 1k; see Methods). These events happened on average 29% of the time (Figure 1k, inner panel). We interpreted these transitions as corresponding to "semantic switches" (see Lundin et al. 2023 and Kumar et al. 2024 for similar measures), which occurred on average after 2-3 words (Figure 1I,m) and most likely defined changes of strategy from local exploitation of a current cluster to the next one: indeed, semantic distance was significantly lower when we computed

it between words that appear within the same two subsequent switch events ("within clusters") compared to words that appear across different switch events ("across clusters")(t(19)=10.621, p<0.001; confirmed with a permutation approach where cluster switch were randomly positioned in each "foraging" block, 1000 permutations, p <.001)(see Methods)(Figure 1n,o). Interestingly, and in line with similar previous observations (Hills et al. 2015), ITIs were significantly correlated with semantic distances even within clusters (t(19)=18.38, p<0.001), possibly indicating the use of an associative search strategy in which the association between words is driving their selection rather the categorical membership.

Taken together, these results indicate that participants can successfully complete the semantic foraging procedure and that their search in semantic spaces is reminiscent of how animals search for resources in physical environments (e.g., Hills & Butterfill 2015; Hills et al. 2012; 2015; Todd & Hills 2002). Is this reflected in the underlying neurophysiology of the brain? Specifically, is the hippocampal theta rhythm involved in the navigation of a conceptual space?



Figure 1 - Experimental design and behavioral results. a. lateral view with an example of the implant montage for one participant. Each purple dot is the point where an electrode, indicated with a letter, is inserted. b. coronal view of the brain and of an example electrode (B') traversing the temporal lobe to target the hippocampus. c. schematic of an electrode, with contacts indicated by numbered letters (e.g., B1, B2, B3, etc.) and the relative spacing between them, as well as diameter of the shaft. Lower number indicates more medial contacts. d. schematic of the foraging task procedure, where participants were asked to perform Verbal Fluency Tasks (VFT) mentally searching for names of either animals, cities, or professions in different blocks of 2 minutes, separated by short rest blocks of 1 minute (Run 1, upper). In Run 2 instead (lower), after the rest period participants perform another VFT of the same category e. rationale of the general approach, where the audio track recorder from a microphone is used to determine the onset of the word and then segment the sEEG trace into epochs of interest. f. average number of words found by participants (see also Supplementary Figure 1a for results cross categories and Supplementary Figure 1b for results across task blocks). g. average ITIs between subsequently retrieved words (see also Supplementary Figure 1a for results cross categories and Supplementary Figure 1b for results across task blocks). h. rationale of the correlational approach between ITIs and distances between words (see Methods for details). i. results of the correlation analysis between ITIs and different distance measures between words. Cosine distance between FastText in 300 dimensions (FastText300D) seems to be the (relative) best model of participants ITIs (see also Supplementary Figure 1c for results cross categories). j. average z-scored semantic distance between subsequently pronounced words. Values below zero indicate that participants did not pronounce words randomly, because the average distance between subsequent words was below that expected by random walks (see Methods). k. example time-series of the different word-by-word transitions for a single block of foraging, where each point represents the semantic distance between a word and the one immediately preceding. Blue dots are indicated as "switch" and defined as trials where the semantic distance is higher compared to the neighboring transitions (Hills et al., 2012; see Methods). The insert bar shows the percentage of switch events compared to stay events across all participants and task blocks. I. average number of switches across participants. m. average number of words between subsequent switches across participants. n. schematic of the analysis used to quantify whether the semantic distance between words that happen in the same cluster (so within two subsequent switches, indicated in red) is lower than that between words that happen across different clusters (indicated in blu). For proper statistical comparison, the analysis is then repeated by randomly shuffling the position of the switches (see Methods). o. semantic distances between words happening across clusters is significantly higher than that happening within clusters. Results are confirmed by a shuffling procedure (see Methods).

*** p<.001, ** p <.01, ▲ higher than all the others with p <.001 corrected.

Hippocampal theta power is significantly higher before finding a concept compared to after the concept has been found

To investigate whether hippocampal theta rhythm is involved in the navigation of a conceptual space, we analyzed sEEG data (Figure 1a,b,c,e). All the participants had contacts in the medial temporal lobe, targeting the hippocampus at various coordinates (174 bipolar contacts in total, see Table 1), thus allowing us to record local-field potentials (LFP) and looking for physiological signatures of searching and finding concepts during semantic foraging. We assumed that such physiological signatures would manifest before the actual verbalization of a word (Addante et al., 2010; Fell et al., 2011; Solomon et al., 2019a), so we started our analyses by segmenting the recordings based on word onsets (Figure 2a) and we compared the time period before verbalization (-1 to 0 s, assuming people were searching for and finding concepts in this time frame) to the time period after it (from 0 to +1 s, hereafter considered as baseline, except where explicitly stated, because we considered it as a moment when the search stopped and participants were articulating and externalizing the concept they had found).

We observed that hippocampal theta (3-8 Hz) was significantly higher before compared to after word onset (t(19)=6.077, p<0.001)(Figure 2b). This effect was not dependent on the category (one-way ANOVA: F(2, 56)=0.880, p=0.420; Supplementary Figure 2a) nor block repetitions (one-way ANOVA: F(2, 57)=2.3, p=0.109; Supplementary Figure 2b), and it was replicated using different baseline periods (vs post-offset: t(19)=5.324, p<0.001; vs rest: t(19)=3.605, p=0.001; vs silence: t(19)=1.204, p=0.243; Figure 2c). Interestingly, although numerically higher, theta power was statistically indistinguishable when compared with long silence periods between words (see Methods), where participants are likely to be engaged in mentally searching for concepts. Additionally, we observed that the reported theta effect was also present in contacts recording from the lateral temporal lobe (LTL; t(19)=3.177, p=0.004)(Supplementary Figure 3), without statistically significant differences from the hippocampus (t(19)=0.563, p=0.579)(Figure 2d).

All these results are in line with the literature on spatial navigation (Bush et al. 2017; Kahana et al. 1999; Ekstrom et al. 2005), where hippocampal and cortical theta increase during movement periods compared to stationary periods, thus supporting the hypothesis that theta might be involved in both external/spatial and internal/conceptual foraging.

Time-frequency analysis inform on the time course of theta power increase and additionally reveals significant modulation of gamma frequencies before a concept is found

To confirm our results at a finer temporal scale and to verify whether they are specific to theta, we looked at the whole time-frequency representation focusing on 1 s preceding the utterance of each word (see Methods). Confirming our previous analysis, we found a significant and sustained increase in hippocampal theta power (3 to 8 Hz), but also a more transient increase in the gamma frequency range, above 51 Hz (p<.05, FDR corr.)(Figure 2e). Similarly to the effect in theta, the effect in gamma was not dependent on category (one way ANOVA F(2, 56)=0.880, p=0.42; Supplementary Figure 4a) but it changed as a function of block repetitions (F(2,57)=3.644, p=0.032 Supplementary Figure 4b), and it was only partially corresponding with the effect in theta in terms of baseline selection. In fact, similarly to theta, gamma power was significantly higher than post-offset (t(19)=3.862, p=0.001) but i) was

significantly higher compared to silence periods (t(19)=2.928, p=0.008) and ii) it was not statistically different from resting periods (t(19)=0.906, p=0.375)(Figure 2f). The power increase in the two frequency bands differed also in their time course: while theta power was significantly higher than the baseline across the entire time window, with a peak at -.374 s before word onset (CI=[-.384, -.35], see Methods), gamma power increase was statistically significant only earlier in time, with a peak at about -.866 s before word onset (CI=[-.866, -.786])(Figure 2g) and close to word onset becomes significantly lower than the baseline.

When applied to the LTL, these analyses revealed a different dynamic. Here, we observed a wider range of frequencies encompassing both theta and alpha bands (from 3 to 23 Hz) being significantly higher than baseline only in a confined time interval (between -1 and -0.6 s from word onset). Additionally, we observed a negative modulation of gamma frequencies, above 40 Hz in the same time window (p<.05, FDR corrected)(Figure 2h,i; see Supplementary Figure 5 for additional analyses).

Taken together these findings indicate that the period preceding word verbalization, thus when concepts are still searched for and then found, is associated with a significant increase in hippocampal theta and gamma power, while the lateral temporal lobe exhibits a more transient increase in the broader theta-alpha range and a simultaneous decrease in gamma power. In the following analyses we focused on characterizing the role of hippocampal theta and gamma in memory search. Nevertheless, LTL showed interesting temporal and frequency dynamics that are not restricted to theta and gamma and will need to be explored further in future works.

| Patient ID | Sex | Age | # Trials | Hip | LTL | Hemisphere |
|------------|-----|---------|----------|----------|----------|------------|
| | | (years) | | contacts | contacts | |
| 01 | М | 24 | 121 | 3 | 14 | L |
| 03 | F | 24 | 134 | 6 | 7 | L |
| 04 | F | 42 | 61 | 7 | 6 | L |
| 05 | F | 32 | 123 | 3 | 6 | L |
| 06 | F | 44 | 130 | 8 | 4 | L |
| 07 | F | 46 | 132 | 7 | 12 | L |
| 08 | М | 27 | 118 | 6 | 7 | R |
| 09 | М | 30 | 123 | 7 | 12 | L |
| 10 | М | 35 | 106 | 9 | 8 | L |
| 11 | М | 39 | 138 | 18 | 13 | L+R |
| 12 | М | 29 | 247 | 10 | 4 | R |
| 13 | М | 28 | 174 | 13 | 10 | L+R |
| 14 | М | 30 | 126 | 5 | 16 | R |
| 15 | F | 27 | 136 | 18 | 7 | L+R |
| 16 | М | 29 | 255 | 8 | 9 | L |
| 17 | F | 20 | 176 | 13 | 17 | L+R |
| 18 | F | 23 | 176 | 7 | 25 | L |
| 19 | F | 28 | 253 | 4 | 1 | R |
| 20 | F | 36 | 216 | 7 | 9 | R |
| 21 | М | 34 | 123 | 15 | 7 | R |
| | | | | 174 | 194 | |

Table 1. Participants demographics



Figure 2 Time-frequency analysis of hippocampal and lateral temporal contacts during semantic foraging -Frequency analysis. **a**. rationale of the approach, where we compared the sEEG signal in the time window of interest (1 s before word onset) to a baseline period (1 s after word onset). **b**. theta-power (3-8 Hz) was higher before word onset (see also Supplementary Figure 2 for results cross categories and blocks). **c**. partial replication of the previous results across different baseline (see Methods). **d**. theta power increase in the period of interest is not statistically different between hippocampus (HPC) and lateral temporal lobe (LTL)(see also Supplementary Figure 3 for results in LTL cross categories and blocks). **e**. time-frequency analysis for the period of interest in the hippocampus reveals effects not only in theta band but also in gamma (see Methods). **f**. effect in gamma is partially replicated across different baselines (see also Supplementary Figure 4 for main results across categories and blocks). **g**. time course of the effect in theta and gamma. Shaded area represents standard error of the mean. The peak of the curve is indicated with a circle and a 97.5% confidence interval, estimated with a jackknife procedure (see Methods). **h**. time-frequency analysis for the period of interest in LTL reveals a different power modulation and time course for theta and gamma. **i**. direct comparison between hippocampal and LTL gamma (see also Supplementary Figure 5 for results in LTL cross categories and blocks). *** p <.001, ** p <.01, n.s. = non statistically significant (p>.05)

Hippocampal rhythms are modulated by the semantic and the temporal distances between retrieved concepts during semantic foraging

Our previous analyses have revealed a significant involvement of hippocampal theta and gamma in the process of searching for and finding concepts during semantic foraging. We thus aimed to better characterize their role in this process and which aspect of search they may reflect. In the spatial domain, one can describe searching behavior by monitoring, among other factors, the distance traversed between locations, or the time spent to do it. It has been shown that hippocampal theta is modulated as a function of traveled distance (e.g., Bush et al. 2017; Vass et al. 2016). In our behavioral analyses we found indication that semantic distances between subsequently retrieved words affected participants' behavior, influencing the time they needed to produce the next word after the previous one (Figure 1j). Therefore, we asked whether hippocampal activity (in the theta or gamma range) was reflecting this feature.

Following a similar approach from the spatial domain (Liu et al., 2023; Stangl et al., 2020) we fitted two linear-mixed models to the trial-level theta or gamma power using as predictors i) the semantic distance and ii) the temporal distance (ITI) between subsequent words and subject identity as random factor (see Methods). In other words, we tested whether pre-word onset power at trial *t* was predicted by the distance (semantic or temporal) between the word pronounced and trial *t* and the previous one. The model fitting was repeated at each time point before word onset, to investigate the temporal evolution of the effect.

In the hippocampus, we found that the power of theta was significantly predicted by the *semantic* distance between subsequent words between -1s until -0.3 s from word onset (p < 0.05, FDR corrected)(Figure 3a) and partially also by their *temporal* distance (ITI, between - 1s and -0.77 s and between -0.22 and -0.17 s). The power of gamma, on the other hand, was predicted across several events spanning the entire time window of interest by the *temporal* distance. These results seem to suggest that two key aspects of semantic foraging, namely the distance between retrieved words in the semantic space and the time spent to retrieve it, were reflected in the power of two hippocampal frequencies, theta and gamma.

Moreover, by following a previous study that reported a modulation of hippocampal theta as a function of low-dimensional semantic distance between words in an episodic verbal-recall task (Solomon et al. 2019a), we repeated our previous analysis using distances along the first Principal Component (PC) of FastText space (see Methods). Interestingly, we observed a modest but significant modulation of hippocampal theta power as a function of lower-dimensional distances at a later stage, from -0.3 to -0.18 s (p<0.05 FDR corrected). Consistent with the observation from previous works that the first PC of linguistic vectors is often explainable by word frequency (Hollis & Westbury 2016; Viganò et al. 2024), we found a similar, significant modulation between -0.292 and -0.23 s (p<0.05, FDR corrected) when we repeated our analysis modeling distance between words not with their semantic distance on PC1 but with their difference in linguistic frequency (Figure 3c). Moreover, we also found a significant modulation by linguistic frequency in an earlier time window between -1 and -0.842 s (p<0.05, FDR corrected). Gamma power was not significantly predicted (p>0.05, FDR corrected), nor by linguistic frequency differences.

Our analyses indicate that hippocampal theta and gamma rhythms might be linked to the process of searching and finding concepts during mental search by representing the semantic and temporal distances, respectively, between subsequently retrieved words.



Figure 3 - Linear mixed-models reveal a significant modulation of time and semantic distance of hippocampal theta and gamma power. a. hippocampal theta rhythm is significantly predicted by semantic distance between subsequently produced words between -1s until -0.3 s (blue, bold line). Theta power also shows significant modulation by temporal distance between -1s and -0.77 s and between -0.22 and -0.17 s (dark green, bold line). Shaded area represents 97.5% confidence interval. **b**. hippocampal gamma is significantly predicted by temporal distance between subsequently produced words at various time points in the time window of interest (dark green, bold line). No significant modulation as a function of semantic distance is detected. **c**. hippocampal theta rhythm is significantly modulated by low-dimensional (PCA reduced, see Methods) semantic distance in a later period, between -0.3 to -0.18 s (light blue, bold line). Which seems to correspond to the time period when it is also predicted by frequency distance between words (dark blue, bold line). Frequency distance also modulates theta between -0.292 and -0.23 s seconds and between -1 and -0.842 s. For all the plots, significant timepoints are p<.05 FDR corrected.

Discussion

Searching for resources in an environment is crucial for surviving. In this study we investigated whether the neuro-physiological mechanisms that are associated with searching and exploratory behaviors in the external physical world are also recruited when people direct their search internally, looking for concepts or ideas in memory. We focused on hippocampal rhythms, given their well-documented role in spatial navigation and memory (Buzsaki & Moser, 2013). We found that hippocampal theta and gamma activity is associated with searching and finding concepts during semantic verbal fluency tasks, showing increased power before a word is articulated (and thus when the concept is still searched for and then found). We also showed that theta power was mostly modulated, at least in terms of temporal extension, as a function of semantic distance between words, similarly to what happens during navigation for traveled distance (Bush et al. 2017; Vass et al. 2016), and that gamma was modulated as a function of the time passed between two subsequent words (see paragraph "The role of gamma").

Broadly speaking, our results are in line with the proposal that the brain regions and mechanisms that evolved for spatial navigation can be repurposed to represent and manipulate more abstract conceptual information (Bellmund et al., 2018; Bottini & Doeller, 2020; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013). Previous studies focused on signatures of relational coding in the form of so-called "cognitive maps" to organize knowledge across different perceptual and conceptual domains (visual shapes, Constantinescu et al. 2016; Theves et al. 2019; 2020; odors, Bao et al. 2019; audiovisual items, Viganò & Piazza 2020, Viganò et al. 2021, 2023; social hierarchies, Park et al. 2021; value, Nitsch et al. 2023; action-outcome relationships, Barnaveli et al. 2024; emotions, Qasim et al. 2023), mostly using non-invasive functional neuroimaging. Our study, investigating the physiological bases of semantic foraging using intracranial recordings, significantly extends this body of knowledge for a number of reasons.

First, compared to previous studies, our investigation focuses on a different cognitive function, that of searching. Differently to the study of how things are represented and organized in memory, we focused on the active process of sampling this information following internal and spontaneous tendencies: in other words, rather than focusing on how the map is formed, we focus on how we read and *look* for information in it (see paragraph "A wide-eyed look at mental search and the hippocampus: a link with gaze behavior and attention?" for a more detailed discussion on this). Second, previous studies in humans, with the only exception of Qasim et al. 2023, used artificially created conceptual spaces, organized along two dimensions and where items were distributed uniformly by design. Despite having the clear merit of providing an highly controlled situation for studying the putative involvement of typical neural signatures of cognitive maps such as grid-like codes (Doeller et al. 2010), this approach falls short in his ability to generalize to real-life situations, where concepts and memories are rarely organized into uniform bidimensional spaces. In our study we decided to engage participants in the more ecological task of searching for real concepts in their semantic memory. Showing evidence of hippocampal theta and gamma involvement during the process of searching for and finding concepts and, crucially, of representing their semantic or temporal distance, is a noteworthy advancement in that it links these mechanisms to real-life conceptual knowledge. Third, verbal fluency is a task that lends itself to direct comparison with spatial behavior, given the similarity with spatial foraging in the adopted strategies (Hills et al., 2012). Our behavioral results replicate these findings further strengthening this parallel. At the same time, we showed for the first time that semantic similarity within clusters is higher than across clusters (Figure 1n, o), a crucial comparison showing that this clustering is meaningful and automated methods can be used for this purpose without relying on manual annotations as done in previous studies (Troyer et al., 1997). Furthermore, we showed that semantic distance is predictive of participants timing even within clusters, replicating previous results (Hills et al. 2015), and suggesting that associative strategies are more prominent than categorical. Nevertheless, having observed the presence of clusters in participants' exploration strategies we might wonder whether there is a signature of such tendency in the hippocampal neural activity. One way to test whether this is the case could be to run representational similarity analysis (Kriegeskorte et al., 2008) using as predictor the within/across clusters matrix (Figure 1n). Is theta still reflecting this behavioral strategy? Lundin and colleagues (2023) used functional MRI to study the neural basis of verbal fluency reporting an increase in hippocampal BOLD activity up to cluster switch. Based on this result we may predict that gamma, a probable equivalent of BOLD activity (Logothetis et al., 2001), similarly increases within clusters up to the switch trial. Another possible prediction is that bursts of activity in frequencies such as alpha or beta may be involved in inhibiting (Lundqvist et al., 2024) cluster switching, thus being higher within clusters as compared to switch trials.

Hippocampal rhythms in verbal production tasks have been investigated in the context of episodic memory (Herweg et a., 2020a). One notable study, conducted by Solomon et al. 2019a demonstrated that hippocampal theta rhythm, monitored with sEEG, significantly correlates with the semantic distance between words recalled from previously memorized lists as part of a verbal free-recall task. These results are partially consistent with our observations, in that they too indicate a role of hippocampal theta in representing relational information between words held in memory. However, several differences between the two studies exist. First, Solomon and colleagues investigated the role of hippocampal theta in the context of episodic memory, a cognitive domain that is classically associated with hippocampus (Squire 2004; Dickerson & Eichenbaum, 2010). The nature of their task moreover, where subjects had to memorize and recall lists (that is, sequences) of words, talks to the established role of the hippocampus in constructing, memorizing, and recalling the sequential order of information (e.g., Buzsaki & Tingley, 2018). Our task, where participants are simply given a conceptual category to spontaneously sample concepts from, targets a form of memory (semantic) that is classically not attributed to the hippocampus (Squire et al., 2004, but see Duff 2020). The crucial difference in the cognitive aspects of the tasks is likely reflected by two empirical observations. First, we showed that hippocampal theta power was more extensively modulated by high-dimensional distances between words rather than by PCA-reduced lowdimensional distances, as it was in Solomon et al. This observation is potentially interesting as semantic memory is typically considered to be high dimensional (Piantadosi et al., 2024), and the hippocampus is usually considered to be able to construct low-dimensional cognitive maps (e.g., see Bottini & Doeller 2020). Our results might open the intriguing hypothesis that the hippocampus is constructing low-dimensional representations of the unfolding search experience on the fly, but this will require more extensive investigation to be tested. Such lowdimensional representation was found to correlate with low-level linguistic features such as linguistic frequency, in line with previous reports (Hollis & Westbury., 2016; Viganò et al., 2024), suggesting a possible interpretation. Second, we detected a significant activation in high-frequency gamma bands that was absent in Solomon's work, further stressing the significant and potentially complementary role of the two investigations. The role of gamma band increase in our study seems to be related to representing the timing between produced
words, but more analyses will be helpful in correctly deciphering the role of this frequency band in semantic foraging (see paragraph "The role of gamma").

The study by Solomon and colleagues thus contributes to the extensive body of literature on hippocampal theta and spatial and episodic memory (see Herweg et al. 2020a for review). As discussed in the Introduction of this thesis, increased theta power during the encoding of items in spatial and episodic memory tasks is predictive of successful later recollection (Lega et al., 2012; Joensen et al., 2023). Although theta rhythms are sometimes also implicated in episodic non-spatial cognitive domains like in the study of Solomon and colleagues, there is less research on their role in exploring conceptual spaces. Our study offered a significant advancement in this direction, more directly linking the role of theta between spatial/external and non-spatial/internal exploration.

Linking the hippocampus to language processing and psycholinguistics

As briefly mentioned above, the role of the hippocampus in semantic memory is still debated. Nevertheless, several recent findings highlight the potential role of hippocampal rhythms in retrieving semantic memories (reviewed in Duff et al., 2020). For instance, it has been shown that, in a picture-naming task, both hippocampal theta (Piai et al., 2016) and gamma (Jafarpour et al., 2017) power increase before picture presentation for sentences that have a higher congruence with respect to the presented picture as compared to less congruent sentences. As an example, theta and gamma power were higher before participants were shown the picture of a key following the sentence "she locked the door with the..." as compared to a picture of a key following the sentence "she walked in here with the ...". These results suggest that hippocampal theta may be involved in the online reactivation of the spatiotemporal context (O'Keefe & Nadel, 1978) provided by the sentence that will later help in finding the correct concept to verbalize. Our study extends this finding by showing a different contribution of the two frequency bands to finding a concept during navigation of a semantic space, namely that theta correlates with semantic distance while gamma with the temporal interval between words.

Interestingly, a close inspection of the temporal course of our results reveals a potentially intriguing parallel between the course of hippocampal theta with proposed models of language processing. A prominent model in psycholinguistics, indeed, differentiates the timing of different stages of speech production and linguistic expression, estimating them on picture naming tasks (Indefrey & Levelt 2004). In particular, the model indicates that after seeing a picture, it takes about 0.175 s to select the target concept (conceptual preparation), then 0.075 s to retrieve the correct lemma (lexical access), and finally about 0.350 s to encode the verbal form of the word, going through phonological retrieval, syllabification, and phonetic encoding. We reasoned that similar stages might apply to our semantic foraging task and that might help us in defining a more precise contribution of hippocampal rhythms before verbalization. In particular, reasoning in reverse order, we assumed that the time preceding -0.425 s from word onset, labeled as "conceptual preparation" in Indefrey and Levelt's model, might be substituted in our task by the period of looking for different concepts, where people search their semantic memory. The following two periods, from -0.425 s to -0.350 s, and from -0.350 s to 0 s from word onset, respectively labeled as "lexical access" and "form encoding" in the model, would likely be preserved in our task, as they signal the moment of accessing the found concept with its symbol (lexical access), and then connecting it to the correct phonological and phonetic form for verbalization (form encoding). It is intriguing to note that theta power correlates with

semantic distance between concepts in an early time window (from -1 to -0.3 s; Figure 3a), it shows a peak at 0.374 s (Figure 2g), and then it correlates with the difference in linguistic frequency (arguably a lower-level linguistic characteristic) from -0.292 to -0.23 s. We may speculate that this tripartite time course might resemble the tripartite model of Levelt, with a first stage dedicated to conceptual search, a second stage indicating that the concept has been found (and thus its lexical form accessed), and a third and final stage reflecting a transformation of the concept in a lower-dimensional, putatively linguistic, format. Further investigation will be needed for testing the soundness of this interpretation. In fact, we also observed a significant correlation with linguistic frequency in an earlier time window that is not predicted by the model. However, there are indications in the literature that during a verbal fluency task participants use lexical information to choose the next word after changing clusters (Hills et al., 2012). We may speculate that the earlier correlation with linguistic frequency is due to the prominence of this linguistic information in that time window, especially in the trials when there is a cluster switch. However, this needs to be further tested.

Given the linguistic nature of the task, it would also be interesting to investigate the potential relation between hippocampal activity and other, language-related cortical areas. One such area can be the lateral temporal lobe, known for being a key part of the semantic/language network (Binder et al., 2009) and conveniently targeted by our electrodes pointing to the medial surface of the temporal lobe, where the hippocampus is located (see example montage in Figure 1a,b). The finding that hippocampal activity is correlated with semantic memory does not imply that the hippocampus is the permanent storage of the memory. In fact, several studies indicate that during recall, cortical, sensory-related areas are reactivated (Simons et al., 2022). This is in line with the proposal that the hippocampus provides pointers to specific memories stored elsewhere in the cortex (Teyler & DiScenna, 1986; Teyler & Rudy 2007). One hypothesis might be that the hippocampus is coordinating the "movements" in the internal mental space by communicating with other cortical areas. For instance, there is evidence that hippocampal activity synchronizes with a large number of cortical areas (Sirota et al., 2008; Gattas et al., 2023) and that hippocampal gamma synchronizes with LTL in spatial memory tasks (Pacheco Estefan et al., 2019). Interestingly, there is also evidence that hippocampal ripples (short, high-frequency bouts) increase synchronously with cortical areas before recollection of episodic memory (Vaz et al., 2019; Norman et al., 2019). Such high-frequency activity has been suggested as a potential mechanism of information transmission (Fernandez Ruiz et al., 2023), but at the same time it may be impaired by the long-distance between the hippocampus and cortex (Buzsaki & Schomburg, 2015). It has been suggested that one way to overcome this limitation is by crossfrequency coupling (Griffiths & Jensen, 2023; Hyafil et al., 2015), whereby the phase of a lower frequency (e.g., theta) synchronizes between distant areas while high-frequency activity (e.g., gamma) synchronizes locally. In the results presented as part of the current investigation we have seen that both hippocampal and LTL theta power increase around 1 s before word onset. Further investigations are needed to understand whether this increase in theta power is accompanied by a coherent phase relationship between the two areas and whether gamma power increases at specific phases within the theta cycle (i.e., phase-amplitude coupling). Another possibility is that hippocampal and lateral temporal areas have a coherent power increase because their theta power share a common originator (Bush et al., 2017), which in rodents is identified as the medial septum (Robinson et al., 2023).

The role of gamma

Our results indicate an increase in gamma power before verbalization. This finding is in line with the memory literature showing that hippocampal gamma power increases during retrieval (Staresina et al., 2016; Treder et al., 2021). Furthermore, we report for the first time that the increase in gamma power is modulated as a function of time elapsed to verbalize the next concept and not by the semantic distance between words. Although novel, we know from the literature that gamma power at the cortical level correlates with several behavioral measures including reaction times (Rieder et al., 2011) and that source-projected MEG activity in the gamma band is higher during the encoding of duration rather than encoding of color information (Kulashekar et al., 2016). Nevertheless, more investigations are needed to understand the contribution of gamma to our semantic foraging task.

In the hippocampus, gamma often co-occurs with the theta rhythm and its amplitude is higher when it's nested in theta oscillations (Colgin & Moser, 2010). Furthermore, theta and gamma interact such that gamma amplitude is higher at specific phases of theta (Lisman & Jensen 2013) and their interaction (termed phase-amplitude coupling, PAC, Aru et al., 2015) is thought to provide the neural basis for episodic memory formation and retrieval, whereby the episode is encoded in the slower theta rhythm and the single elements in distinct gamma cycles (Griffiths & Jensen, 2023) or, more generally, to enable storing and retrieving sequential information (Jensen & Lisman 2013). How would theta-gamma PAC translate to the exploration of a conceptual space? An interesting finding is that the phase at which PAC occurred has been shown to distinguish the category of viewed images (Watrous et al., 2015). We thus may expect that PAC distinguishes the clusters (i.e., categories) that participants are mentally exploring during the verbal fluency task. Another possible function of PAC is that of enabling communication between brain areas (Griffiths & Jensen, 2023; Fries, 2023; Buzsaki et al., 2012). Gamma in fact are fast oscillations that may synchronize only locally or within a short distance (Ray & Maunsell, 2015; Von Stein & Sarnthein, 2000). Theta instead, with its longer time window, synchronizes widely across the hippocampus and cortex (Sirota et al., 2008; Roux et al., 2022). The potential finding of PAC during our task can thus be in line with the hypothesis of communication with other brain areas, with fast gamma possibly routing information transmission to the neocortex via the entorhinal cortex, whereas slow gamma being a more local phenomenon within the subfields of the hippocampus (Colgin et al., 2009; Fernandez-Ruiz et al., 2021).

Another possible role of PAC in our task can be to relate distance and time traveled. We have seen that theta power scales with the distance in the space that is being explored while gamma power scales with the temporal interval between subsequent words. Following the intuition that in the external space time and distance are linked by speed, it would be interesting to see whether a similar correlation is found in hippocampal rhythms during exploration of a conceptual space and specifically whether speed is encoded in the interaction of these rhythms. In fact, we know that both hippocampal theta (McFarland et al., 1975; Slawinska & Kasicki, 1998; Sheremet et al., 2016) and gamma (Ahmed & Mehta, 2012; Zheng et al., 2016) are modulated by speed, such that power increase is mostly seen at higher frequencies within the frequency band for increasing running speeds. A first attempt in this direction can be made by borrowing the definition of speed from physics, thus as being the ratio between distance traveled and time elapsed. This quantity can be correlated with trial-by-trial variations in peak frequency and/or power in the respective frequency band as well as with the strength of the phase-amplitude coupling. Whether the aforementioned definition of

speed applies to semantic spaces is however an empirical question that will need to be addressed before proceeding with such analyses.

It is also possible that the observed theta and gamma effects reflect (at least partially) separate processes. We treated gamma as a frequency band, but gamma is very heterogeneous and activity in this range may reflect distinct biological processes which can be fully dissociated only by considering the precise spatial location and cellular origin of the signal (Fernandez-Ruiz et al., 2023; Buzsaki & Wang, 2012). One particularly interesting phenomenon that has been reported in this frequency range in humans (e.g., Norman et al., 2019) is the sharp-wave ripple (SWR; Buzsaki, 2015), fast and short-lived oscillations that are thought to consolidate memories recapitulating previous experience during off-task periods (Yang et al., 2024). The presence of SWRs in the current experiment could be related to the spontaneous storage of the experience of having found a specific word, similarly to what happens for images (Norman et al., 2019). If this is the case then, we might expect that an increase in SWR rate is observed before words that are later repeated in the task as compared to words that are not repeated. Interestingly, we observe a significant difference in gamma power between blocks, which can be an indication in favor of this hypothesis, but further analyses are needed to investigate whether this increase in gamma can be ascribed to putative SWRs. Nevertheless, SWRs should be dissociated from gamma oscillations in order to correctly interpret the findings: according to a recent consensus paper (Liu et al., 2022) this dissociation can be achieved in sEEG recordings by investigating the phase-locking to theta rhythm as well as the temporal and frequency extent of the observed power increase.

A wide-eyed look at mental search and the hippocampus: a link with gaze behavior and attention?

Searching behaviors in primates are not limited to movements of their bodies. In fact, primates, including humans, naturally move their eyes to explore visual scenes (Yarbus, 1967) at a rhythm within the theta range (Otero-Millan et al., 2008; Näher et al., 2023). Interestingly, evidence from monkey electrophysiology indicates that neurons in the hippocampal formation not only respond to spatial locations but mostly map the visual field during visual tasks and free exploration (Mao et al., 2021; Wirth et al., 2017; Killian et al., 2012; Piza et al., 2024). This connection between the hippocampal formation and eye movements is further supported by human invasive and non-invasive neuroimaging studies, which have shown hippocampal activity linked to eye movements across a range of tasks, including visual tracking, visual search, and relational memory (Nau 2018b; Julian et al., 2018; Staudigl et al., 2018; Kragel et al., 2020; Hoffman et al., 2013; Hannula & Ranganath, 2009; Slama et al., 2021). Additionally, neuropsychological findings revealed that amnesic patients with hippocampal damage exhibit less efficient eye-based search behaviors in the visual environment (Lucas et al., 2019; Hannula et al., 2007).

Eye movements provide a behavioral readout of planning strategies during navigation, reflecting for instance the goal location (Lakshminarasimhan et al., 2020) in simple environments while recapitulating its structure in more complex environments (Zhu et al., 2022). Furthermore, they allow to track the dynamics of spatial exploration (Zhu et al., 2022), which interestingly is impaired when eye movements are restricted (Lakshminarasimhan et al., 2020). In the memory domain, there is evidence that during recall of previously memorize pictures participants recapitulate the sequence of eye movements that were made during

encoding (Wynn et al., 2020; Johansonn et al., 2022), indicating that eye movements may be an integral part of the memory trace that participants are retrieving (Noton & Stark, 1971). Similarly, while participants are keeping in memory the items that were previously presented, their eyes move to the location of the item even if the location is irrelevant for task performance (Van Ede et al., 2019) and, even when eye movements are constrained, small, fixational eye movements reflect the orientation of the to-be-remembered item (Linde-Domingo & Spitzer, 2023).

Complementing this evidence, recent work from our lab has demonstrated that spontaneous eye movements reflect the representational geometry of conceptual spaces during verbal fluency tasks (Viganò et al., 2024): when participants were saying numbers, their eyes moved according to a left-to-right magnitude-based order (Dahene et al., 1993); when participants were saying colors, their eye movements reflected distances between colors in subjects' own color wheels (Shepard & Cooper, 1992); when saying animals their eyes were moving according to the position of the animal in PC1/frequency space. In this experiment participants received no visual stimulation while sat in dim lit rooms, thus eye movements could not have been influenced by external stimulation. When there is nothing to see, participants may spontaneously move their eyes to explore their internal mental space in search of the concept to verbalize. Interestingly, these effects were observed in the 0.5 s before verbalization. The timing of these eye-movements allows us to draw an interesting parallel with the current investigation, which makes us wonder to what extent the observed effect depends on eye movements. Further experiments with concurrent eye tracking recordings are needed to answer this question. Nevertheless, a more interesting hypothesis pertains to the mechanism behind memory search. Spatial codes, such as the grid-like response, can be observed in non-human primates even without bodily or eye movements (Wilming et al., 2018), thus being driven by covert attention. Eye movements, in both human and non-human primates, have in fact been interpreted as reflecting the location of attention (Kustov & Robinson, 1996) but at the same time it should be possible to dissociate the location of attention from the current eye position (Posner, 1980). Can attention be the mechanism enabling search in conceptual space? If this is the case, also humans should exhibit typical spatial codes when their eve movements are restricted. In the next chapter I will present results of an experiment in which we focused on one specific spatial code, the grid-like response, to investigate its presence in a visual task when participants eye movements are restricted.

Conclusions

We have observed that hippocampal theta and gamma power increase when participants are looking for and finding concepts in their mental space during a verbal fluency task. This power increase is modulated by the semantic and temporal distance between subsequent words, suggesting its functional role in the exploration of a conceptual space. These results reveal important insights about the hippocampal role in cognition, strengthening the hypothesis of a repurposing of its function across spatial and non-spatial domains (Bottini & Doeller, 2020; Bellmund et al., 2018; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013). Further analyses on this dataset are needed to fully characterize the hippocampal role in memory search, as well as further research controlling for the contribution of eye movements to the memory search process.

Methods

Participants

Twenty-one patients with drug-resistant epilepsy were recruited for the study. Patients underwent surgery and were implanted with intracranial stereotactic-electroencephalography depth electrodes (sEEG, Nihon-Koden) for seizure monitoring and localization of epileptic regions. All patients had at least one contact in the hippocampus. Additional information about the patients can be found in Table 1. The study was approved by the ethical committee of the University of Trento and of the Niguarda Hospital.

Experimental design

Participants performed a categorical verbal fluency task for three different semantic categories (animals, professions, cities). The name of a category was presented on a computer screen for three seconds, followed by a 0.1 s long sound cue indicating the start of the task block. Participants had then two minutes to name as many concepts as possible for the given category. They were instructed to speak calmly, without rushing to avoid creating overlap between words. During these two minutes a green fixation cross was presented on a black screen, after which the fixation cross turned white and another sound cue (0.1 s) instructed participants to rest for one minute. In a first run, this alternation of verbal fluency task and rest was repeated three times, one for each category with the order of the categories randomized across participants (Figure 1d). In a second run instead, after the resting period, participants were presented again with the same category and were instructed to retrieve even more concepts than in previous blocks, with the possibility to repeat concepts that were already being said. This manipulation was introduced to address other scientific questions that are not part of the current investigation.

Before the main experimental procedure with the three aforementioned categories, participants familiarized themselves with the verbal fluency task with the category "objects", being asked to mention for two minutes all the objects they could think of. This block was not recorded and was thus not used in the analyses.

Visual and auditory presentation, recording of participants' voices and control of experimental timings were performed using MATLAB and Psychtoolbox (Brainard, 1997). Lights were switched off during the experiment so that the room was dimly lit to minimize the influence of external visual information.

One participant (Participant ID 1) did not do the task for the "cities" category, thus for this participant only the data of the other two categories were used.

Experimental events definition

Audio recordings of the participants were segmented using Audacity (https://www.audacityteam.org/). The generated time stamps were visually inspected and labelled with the pronounced word (S.V.; G.G.). Time stamps of each word were realigned to

the trigger sent during the sEEG recording at the beginning of the corresponding foraging block. Epochs were defined as the time window starting 1.5 s before word onset and ending 1.5 s after word onset. Within these 1.5 s windows only 1 s was of interest, 0.5 s were included to account for edge artefacts caused by time-frequency analysis (Cohen, 2014; see later).

Additional epochs of interest were defined based on silence periods between words. We considered only silence periods at least 5 s long. These time periods were further segmented in 2 s long time windows, to match the duration of the word events and including 0.5 s to account for edge artefacts. Similarly, the resting periods were segmented in 2 s long time windows.

Behavioral descriptive statistics

We evaluated participants' behavior by calculating the amount of words produced in each foraging task block as well as their inter-word time interval. We used a series of one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) to compare the amount of words recalled between semantic categories and between repetitions of the task. Similarly, we compared the inter-word time interval across categories and across repetitions. These first analyses provided a descriptive measure of participants' exploration behavior.

Evaluating semantic distances as predictors of behavior

To investigate which distance metric better accounted for participants' timing behavior, we obtained, for each word, several language-related variables and used them to compute a distance metric between subsequent words as spoken by the participants.

Specifically, we used: i) word embeddings from the Italian FastText (Bojanowski et al., 2016), both in their original dimensionality (300) and, following previous studies (Solomon et al., 2019a), reduced to a lower dimensionality (1, 2, 3 dimensions) using principal component analysis as implemented in scikit-learn (Pedregosa et al. 2011). As distance metric we used cosine for the high-dimensional vector and Euclidean for the low dimensional vectors; ii) word frequency, measured as Zipf value obtained from the publicly available Italian Subtlex corpus (Crepaldi et al., 2015). Distance was defined as the difference in frequency scores; word length, i.e., number of letters, and the distance is their difference; path distance obtained from the wordnet corpus (Miller, 1995);

Each distance measure was then correlated with the time interval between subsequent words. The rationale was that, assuming constant speed, the time interval is the best indicator of traveled distance. The semantic variable that correlates better with inter word interval can thus be interpreted as better reflecting the underlying conceptual space. This correlation was repeated for each participant, category and task block and finally averaged to obtain one correlation value per participant. Correlation values were fisher transformed and tested against zero using a two-tailed, one-sample t-test. We further tested whether the highest correlation was higher than the others using a two-tailed, paired sample t-test.

Using the distance metric that is best correlated with timing intervals between words (i.e., high-dimensional word embeddings), we evaluated whether it is capturing meaningful aspects of participants' sequence of named concepts. To this end, the word sequence of each task

block was randomly shuffled 1000 times and the distance between subsequent words was recomputed. We then normalized the observed average distance between sequent words by the null distribution of 1000 average distance scores. The obtained z-scores were tested against zero using a two-tailed, one-sample t-test.

The correlation between the high-dimensional semantic vectors and ITI was repeated after removing the "switch" trials (see later) and the resulting fisher transformed correlation values tested against zero using a two-sided, one-sample t-test.

Behavioral signatures of foraging in conceptual spaces

We evaluated whether naming concepts in the verbal fluency task mimicked strategies that animals use when foraging in physical space. Specifically, we tested the presence of local clusters of concepts that are visited in sequence (exploitation) followed by "switches" between clusters (exploration). We used the "similarity drop" model (Hills et al., 2012) as implemented in the "forager" package (Kumar et al., 2024) to define "switch" trials as the points where semantic distance between subsequent words is higher than its neighbors. Words in between switch trials were considered to belong to the same "cluster". For these clusters to be meaningful, we next tested whether distances "within" clusters were smaller as compared to distances "between" clusters. This comparison was by design unbalanced due to the lower amount of switch trials, and potentially circular in that the distance we evaluated was used to define the clusters. To overcome these limitations we created a null distribution of clusters and their "within" and "between" distances by randomly shuffling 1000 times the order of words within each task block. The observed difference between "within" and "between" distances was then normalized based on the null distribution. The obtained z-score was then tested against zero using a two-tailed, one-sample t-test.

Intracranial stereotactic EEG recording and preprocessing

sEEG recordings were performed at the Niguarda Hospital (Milan, Italy) using a Nihon-Koden system with a sampling rate of 1000 Hz. Data were recorded with an online reference chosen for clinical reasons. Raw data were visually inspected by expert epileptologist (R.M.), who indicated contacts and time windows contaminated by potential epileptic discharges that were subsequently marked for exclusion. One participant was excluded at this stage due to its strong epileptic activity.

Raw sEEG files were imported in Fieldtrip (Oostenveld et al., 2011) and converted to BIDS format (Gorgolewski et al., 2016). BIDS-formatted data were then loaded in python and data analysis was further carried out using MNE-python (Gramfort et al., 2013) as well as common scientific python packages (Harris et al., 2020; Virtanen et al., 2020; McKinney, 2010).

Time series data were low-pass filtered at 150 Hz to avoid aliasing artefacts (Cohen, 2014) and notch filtered at 50+-1 and 100+-1 Hz (line-noise). Data were re-referenced offline using the "bipolar" reference scheme, which subtracts the activity of neighboring contacts from medial to lateral along the sEEG electrode, effectively increasing the spatial specificity of the recordings (Mercier et al., 2022). Neighboring contacts that were localized in different brain

areas based on the Desikan-Killiany atlas (Desikan et al., 2006) were not included in the analysis to avoid misinterpreting the spatial origin of the effects. After epoching based on events onset (see paragraph "*Experimental events definition*"), data were downsampled to 500 Hz to ease computational cost of the following analyses. We excluded from the analyses of sEEG data epochs that had an overlap of less than 1.5 s to avoid contamination between the period of interest and speech related activity of the previous word. This led to the exclusion of ~18% words. See Table 1 for the total number of words per participant included in the analyses. Note that distance metrics used for correlation with sEEG power (see later) were calculated based on the word sequence before words exclusion, thus reflecting the actual navigation process of the participant.

Electrode localization

Electrode localization was performed based on coregistered post-implant CT and preimplant MRI.

Anatomical electrode localization was based on the Desikan-Killiany atlas (Desikan et al., 2006) and confirmed through visual inspection of the electrical signal by an expert epileptologist (R.M.).

The following analyses were performed on contacts localized in the hippocampus (N=20). Furthermore, we defined a control region in the lateral temporal lobe, given its known role in language processing and semantic memory (Binder et al., 2009) and the availability of contacts in all participants. Lateral temporal contacts were defined as the grey-matter contacts on the same shaft of the medial temporal contacts (including hippocampal, entorhinal and parahippocampus).

Time-frequency analysis

Single-trial time series were convolved with Morlet wavelets to obtain time-resolved, frequency-specific power estimates. Fifty Morlet wavelets were constructed with logarithmic spacing between 3 and 145 Hz. Line noise and its harmonics were at least 1 Hz away from the closest wavelets. Wavelet cycles were frequency dependent and ranged between 3 (lowest frequency) and 5 (highest frequency). To avoid edge artifacts due to time-frequency decomposition (Cohen, 2014), the 0.5 s at the beginning and at the end of the trial were excluded from further analyses. Following (Tallon-Baudry & Bertrand, 1999; lemi et al., 2017; Ronconi et al., 2017) we evaluated the temporal resolution of the selected time-frequency parameter: temporal resolution for the slowest frequency we considered (3 Hz) was of ~0.160 s and 0.05 s for the fastest (145 Hz). Interpretation of effects within these latencies should thus be taken with caution as it can result from temporal smearing due to time-frequency decomposition. Power values were then log transformed given their chi-squared distribution (Percival, 1993; Manning et al., 2009).

Statistical analysis of theta power

We selected frequencies in the theta range (3-8 Hz) and averaged their power across frequencies and time points. Theta power in the period before word onset was then contrasted with theta power in the period after word onset and their difference tested against zero using a two-tailed, one-sample t-test. We then repeated this contrast using different baseline periods (post-word offset, silence, rest) to account for the potential confound of motor activity in the chosen baseline. For the silence and rest periods contrast, we randomly selected an amount of segments that matched the amount of words being said by the individual participant (after trial exclusion based on temporal overlap, see previous paragraph). As control analyses we also tested whether theta power differed between the semantic categories (one-way ANOVA with factor category: cities, animals, professions) and between repetitions of the task block (one-way ANOVA with factor repetition: 1,2,3).

Next, we tested whether theta power differed between the hippocampus and lateral temporal lobe using a two-sided, paired sample t-test.

Statistical analysis of time-frequency

Power in the time window before word onset was normalized with the average power in the time window after word onset. We then used a two-sided, one-sample t-test against zero at each time-frequency point. Multiple comparison correction was performed using false discovery rate (FDR, Genovese et al., 2002; Benjamini & Hochberg, 1995). This analysis was repeated for both the hippocampus and lateral temporal lobe.

Identifying peaks in frequency-band power

To visualize their time course, we averaged the power in the significant frequency bands identified in the time-frequency analysis. We defined theta as being from 3 to 8 Hz and gamma as being from 51 to 145 Hz. We identified the peak in the respective frequency band by considering the highest point in the time series. We then evaluated the stability of the peak across participants using a jackknife procedure often employed to evaluate the peak-latency of event-related potentials (Ulrich & Miller, 2003). The jackknife procedure involves removing one participant from the group-level analysis and repeating the peak identification procedure. The procedure was repeated until all participants were left out once. This allowed us to obtain a distribution of peak estimates from which we computed the 97.5% confidence interval.

Linear-mixed models

We used linear-mixed models to investigate whether frequency-band power was related to the relevant aspects of navigation behavior such as semantic and temporal distances. Linear-mixed models are powerful tools to assess the contribution of an independent variable on the dependent variable when multiple correlated measurements are performed (e.g., from the same participant, Laird & Ware, 1982). As done for the behavioral data, we modeled semantic distance using the highdimensional FastText embeddings (Bojanowski et al., 2016). For each task block, we computed the cosine distance between subsequent word vectors, following the order in which words were spoken by the participants. Similarly, we calculated the temporal interval between subsequent words. Predictors were z-scored given their different scales allowing a more direct comparison of the resulting parameter estimates (Stangl et al., 2020). Before fitting the mixed model, we evaluated whether the correlation in the predictors (see Figure 1i) can be problematic for the interpretation of the results. To this end we computed the variance inflation factor (VIF, Montgomery et al., 2012) of the fixed effects. The VIF measures the degree to which the variance explained by one predictor is inflated due to multicollinearity with other predictors in the model. A value higher than 5-10 warrants caution in the interpretation of the models estimate. VIF for both predictors was slightly above 1 indicating that multicollinearity was not affecting the parameter estimates of the model.

Following previous studies (Liu et al., 2023; Stangl et al., 2020), these metrics were entered in the following linear mixed model:

```
power_t \sim semantic \ distance + temporal \ distance + (1 | subject)
```

where *t* indicates a given time point, *power* indicates the average frequency-band specific power. Power was either one of two frequency bands: theta (3-8 Hz) and gamma (51-145 Hz). As a measure of power we used the z-scored difference between the time window of interest and the baseline period (post-onset). This procedure was repeated for the other two predictors, semantic distance in one dimension, obtained by reducing the dimensionality of the original FastText vectors using PCA and computing the Euclidean distance between subsequent words, and the difference in linguistic frequency between consecutive words measured as Zipf value (see above paragraph). In all analyses, the distance assigned as predictor to a given trial corresponds to the distance between the word pronounced in the same trial *t* and the previous one *t-1*. For example, if in trial *t* the participant pronounced the word "dog", the predictor for trial *t* would be the distance between the word vector for "dog" and the word pronounced in trial *t-1*. The first word of each foraging block thus has no meaningful distance and was excluded from the analyses. The analysis was carried out using pymer4 (Jolly, 2018). Significance was evaluated using an ANOVA and multiple comparison correction was carried out using FDR.

Supplementary results



Supplementary Figure 1 - Extended behavioral results. **a**. average number of words and ITIs as a function of category. **b**. average number of words and ITIs as a function of repetition block. **c**. average correlation between ITIs and distance measures across categories. *** p<.001, ** p<.05

| Comparison | df | t | р |
|-------------|----|--------|--------|
| SemDist300D | 19 | 19.191 | <0.001 |
| WordNet | 19 | 4.657 | <0.001 |
| SemDist3D | 19 | 4.708 | <0.001 |
| SemDist2D | 19 | 4.274 | <0.001 |
| SemDist1D | 19 | 4.144 | <0.001 |
| Frequency | 19 | 3.205 | 0.004 |
| Length | 19 | -4.380 | <0.001 |

Supplementary Table 1 - Group level t-test results of the correlation of inter-word-interval with several languagerelated distance measures.

| Comparison | | df | t | р |
|-------------|-----------|----|--------|--------|
| SemDist300D | WordNet | 19 | 7.422 | <0.001 |
| SemDist300D | SemDist3D | 19 | 10.389 | <0.001 |
| SemDist300D | SemDist2D | 19 | 10.204 | <0.001 |
| SemDist300D | SemDist1D | 19 | 10.014 | <0.001 |
| SemDist300D | Frequency | 19 | 10.530 | <0.001 |
| SemDist300D | Length | 19 | 14.203 | <0.001 |

Supplementary Table 2 - Pairwise t-test of the correlation between high-dimensional semantic distance and other language-related distance measures



Supplementary Figure 2 - Control analyses on hippocampal theta. **a**. average theta power in hippocampus as a function of categories. **b**. average theta power in hippocampus as a function of block repetition. *** p < .001, ** p < .01, * p < .05

| Category | df | t | р |
|------------|----|-------|--------|
| Cities | 19 | 2.750 | 0.013 |
| Animals | 19 | 4.498 | <0.001 |
| Profession | 19 | 4.457 | <0.001 |

Supplementary Table 3 - Control analyses on hippocampal theta: t-test results on the individual categories.

| Repetition | df | t | р |
|------------|----|-------|--------|
| 1 | 19 | 2.808 | 0.011 |
| 2 | 19 | 3.821 | 0.001 |
| 3 | 19 | 8.043 | <0.001 |

Supplementary Table 4 - Control analyses on hippocampal theta: t-test results on the individual task repetitions



Supplementary Figure 3 - Control analyses on LTL theta. **a**. average theta power in LTL as a function of different baseline. **b**. average theta power in LTL as a function of categories. **c**. average theta power in LTL as a function of block repetition. *** p < .001, ** p < .01, * p < .05

| Baseline | df | t | р |
|-------------|----|--------|-------|
| post-onset | 19 | 3.177 | 0.004 |
| post-offset | 19 | 2.646 | 0.015 |
| rest | 19 | 1.179 | 0.252 |
| silence | 19 | -2.994 | 0.007 |

Supplementary Table 5 - Control analyses on LTL theta: t-test results on the individual categories.

| Category | df | t | р |
|------------|----|-------|-------|
| Cities | 19 | 2.811 | 0.011 |
| Animals | 19 | 3.576 | 0.002 |
| Profession | 19 | 2.594 | 0.017 |

Supplementary Table 6 - Control analyses on LTL theta: t-test results on the individual categories.

| Repetition | df | t | р |
|------------|----|-------|-------|
| 1 | 19 | 3.392 | 0.003 |
| 2 | 19 | 3.271 | 0.004 |
| 3 | 19 | 2.182 | 0.041 |

Supplementary Table 7 - Control analyses on LTL theta: t-test results on the individual task repetitions



Supplementary Figure 4 - Control analyses on hippocampal gamma. **a**. average gamma power in the hippocampus as a function of categories. **b**. average theta power in the hippocampus as a function of block repetition. *** p < .001, ** p < .01, * p < .05

| Category | df | t | р |
|------------|----|-------|--------|
| Cities | 19 | 4.716 | <0.001 |
| Animals | 19 | 2.527 | 0.020 |
| Profession | 19 | 2.437 | 0.024 |

Supplementary Table 8 - Control analyses on hippocampal gamma: t-test results on the individual categories.

| Repetition | df | t | р |
|------------|----|-------|--------|
| 1 | 19 | 4.074 | <0.001 |
| 2 | 19 | 3.169 | 0.005 |
| 3 | 19 | 4.346 | <0.001 |

Supplementary Table 9 - Control analyses on hippocampal gamma: t-test results on the individual task repetitions



Supplementary Figure 5 - Control analyses on LTL gamma. **a**. average gamma power in LTL as a function of different baseline. **b**. average gamma power in LTL as a function of categories. **c**. average theta power in LTL as a function of block repetition. *** p < .001, ** p < .01, * p < .05

| Baseline | df | t | р |
|-------------|----|--------|-------|
| post-onset | 19 | -2.208 | 0.039 |
| post-offset | 19 | -0.917 | 0.370 |
| rest | 19 | 1.121 | 0.275 |
| silence | 19 | 1.756 | 0.095 |

Supplementary Table 10 - Control analyses on LTL gamma: t-test results on the individual categories.

| Category | df | t | р |
|------------|----|--------|-------|
| Cities | 19 | -1.740 | 0.098 |
| Animals | 19 | -1.796 | 0.088 |
| Profession | 19 | -2.580 | 0.018 |

Supplementary Table 11 - Control analyses on LTL gamma: t-test results on the individual categories.

| Repetition | df | t | р |
|------------|----|--------|-------|
| 1 | 19 | -2.029 | 0.056 |
| 2 | 19 | -2.031 | 0.056 |
| 3 | 19 | -2.348 | 0.029 |

Supplementary Table 12 - Control analyses on LTL gamma: t-test results on the individual task repetitions

Chapter 3 MEG frequency tagging reveals a grid-like code during attentional movements

This chapter contains a modified version of the following scientific article: *Giari G., Vignali L., Xu Y., Bottini R. (2023), MEG frequency tagging reveals a grid-like code during attentional movements, Cell Reports, Volume 42, Issue 10, 113209 October 31, 2023.*

The journal author rights are reported in Appendix. The following materials were used: Introduction, Results, Discussion, Methods, Figures and Supplementary Materials

Introduction

Understanding the surrounding environment is fundamental for animals' survival. To this end, sensory information is organized into so-called "cognitive maps," an internal model of the environment that supports flexible behavior (Tolman, 1948)

Cognitive maps are thought to be instantiated at the neural level through several neurons responding to spatial variables (Moser et al., 2017). Among these, grid cells in the entorhinal cortex exhibit multiple firing fields that cover the navigable surface with a 60° rotational symmetry (6-fold, Hafting et al., 2005). The finding of spatially modulated cells has been pioneered in rodents, and comparable evidence has been reported in humans in virtual navigation tasks, with invasive direct neural recordings (Jacobs et al., 2013; Nadasdy et al., 2017) but also using non-invasive functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI; Doeller et al., 2010).

Interestingly, in primates the neural mechanisms that evolved to support spatial exploration through locomotion seem to be recruited when space is explored through eye movements (Rolls & Wirth, 2018; Nau et al., 2018a). In non-human primates, grid cells exhibit their hexagonal firing also when space is explored through saccadic eye movements (Killian et al., 2012; Meister et al., 2018). Similarly, Staudigl and colleagues (2018) reported in humans a higher gamma-band power (60–120 Hz) in the medial-temporal lobe (MTL) for saccades aligned to the participants' grid. Moreover, grid-like responses in the human MTL have been reported using fMRI during visual search (Julian et al., 2018) and smooth pursuit (Nau et al., 2018b).

Findings of a grid-like response during visual exploration suggest the possibility of an attentional mechanism taking place (Bicanski & Burgess, 2019). Gaze position can be conceived as being the overt index of the currently attended location. Attention, however, can also be covertly deployed to peripheral spatial locations without moving the eyes (Posner, 1980). Interestingly, a grid-like response in entorhinal cells has been reported in non-human primates trained to maintain central fixation while covertly paying attention to a dot moving in

the periphery (Wilming et al., 2018). However, in humans there is no evidence of grid-like responses being dissociated from overt visual exploration of the environment.

We set out to investigate whether grid-like coding can be elicited, in humans, by movements of covert attention using frequency tagging (FT; Norcia et al., 2015; Tononi et al., 1998). Following previous studies (Posner, 1980; Wilming et al., 2018), we defined covert attention as being the orientation of attention toward spatial locations achieved independently of directly observable eye movements. Instead of relying on currently established non-invasive methods to detect grid-like responses (Stangl et al., 2019), we developed a method that enables one to obtain an objective index of neural response that does not require participants' overt behavior (Norcia et al., 2015). In fact, FT relies on the brain's ability to track regularities embedded within a periodic presentation of stimuli, offering the advantage of measuring periodic neural responses with high signal-to-noise ratio.

Our FT method relied on rhythmic visual presentation of trajectories, appearing in fixed sequences of angles linearly spaced by either 15° or 30° in different trials (Figure 1A). This sequential "clock-like" presentation allowed to embed multiple spatial periodicities at different temporal intervals within the sequence. For instance, in the 30° resolution, trajectories separated by 60° (6-fold, i.e., grid-cell periodicity) appeared at 3 Hz, while trajectories separated by 90° (4-fold, control periodicity) appeared at 2 Hz. The aforementioned frequencies were thus "tagged" with different spatial periodicities (Figure 1B). If any of these regularities were being tracked, a response at the corresponding frequency would emerge in the magnetoencephalography (MEG) signal (Figure 1C). Compared to current non-invasive methods, the recurrent presentation of 6-fold regularities avoids the need to estimate the grid orientation with the maximal periodic response. A peak at the frequency corresponding to the presentation of 6-fold trajectories is itself an index that during the stimulation there was a successful recognition of a 6-fold periodicity in the trajectories' presentation. Crucially, this FT measure does not depend on the participant-specific preferred orientation: the same frequency response should be observed if the grid is aligned to any of the trajectories in the sequence. In fact, the continuous clock-like presentation allows a consistent temporal interval between the preferred trajectory (i.e., orientation) and its 60° multiples, irrespective of the participant-specific orientation. We recorded MEG and eye tracking while participants attended to the FT presentation. We quantified the neural tracking of the spatial periodicities using inter-trial coherence (ITC; Ding & Simon, 2013) and observed a grid-like response: the frequency tagged with the 6-fold periodicity shows higher ITC than control periodicities. At sensor level this effect was found in clusters encompassing occipital and temporal sensors, whereas at source level this effect was found specifically in the MTL. Concurrently recorded gaze location and participants' accurate performance allowed us to ascribe the observed effect to covert attention. In a control experiment we used the same FT design with nonspatially structured stimuli. We observed a different response profile, indicating the dependency of the effect observed in the spatial experiment on covert movements of attention.



Figure 1 Frequency tagging design

(A) Example of a sequence at 30° resolution. Individual trajectories were presented continuously every 0.166 s (6 Hz). The same trajectories were presented in one session as dots moving from one side to the other of the circular arena (6 dots are shown here for visualization purposes; in the experiment 16 dots were presented) and in another session as static lines. Crucially, within this sequential presentation were embedded additional spatial regularities. For instance, trajectories separated by 60° (6-fold) appear every 0.333 s (3 Hz). See Videos S1–S4 for examples of trials of the different sessions and of the different angular resolutions.

(B) Multiple spatial regularities can be embedded within the sequential presentation of linearly spaced trajectories. Specifically, spatial regularities embedded in the 15° resolution include 90° (4-fold, purple) appearing every 1 s (1 Hz), 60° (6-fold, pink) appearing every 0.666 s (1.5 Hz), and 45° (8-fold, yellow) appearing every 0.5 s (2 Hz). The 30° resolution instead includes 4-fold appearing every 0.5 s (2 Hz) and 6-fold appearing every 0.333 s (3 Hz). The 6-fold periodicity corresponds to the grid-like periodicity, whereas the others act as control periodicities. Having two angular resolutions allows to "tag" different frequencies with the same spatial periodicity: 6-fold trajectories occur at 3 Hz in the 30° resolution and at 1.5 Hz in the 15° resolution, enabling an estimation of the neural tracking that is not tied to a specific chosen frequency.

(C) Predictions. If the spatial regularities were being tracked, a response at the corresponding frequency would be visible in the frequency spectrum. Isolating the frequencies of interest should then reveal a higher neural tracking for the frequency tagged with 6-fold (pink) as compared to 4-fold (purple) and 8-fold (yellow) in the 15° resolution (top) as well as a higher response for the frequency tagged with 6-fold as compared to 4-fold in the 30° resolution (bottom).

(D) Task. During the trajectories' sequence (both sessions) two red dots appeared for 0.025 s in random locations along the trajectory. To ensure spatial attention, timing of their appearance was randomized but constrained between 19 s and 33 s for the first dot and between 37 s and 39 s for the second dot. At the end of the trial, two red dots were presented again and participants had to indicate whether their position was consistent with the one they were keeping in memory.

Results

Participants were covertly tracking the spatial trajectories

Twenty-three healthy volunteers completed two MEG recording sessions. In one session, trajectories were formed by dots moving from one side to the other in a circular arena, similar to the method used by Nau et al. (2018b) In another session, the same trajectories were presented as static lines. Participants were instructed to fixate at the center of a screen while attending to the trajectories. To ensure they were paying attention to the stimuli, they were asked to perform a location memory task (Figure 1D). This consisted of two red dots appearing at random positions along the trajectories and at random times within the trial sequence. Participants had to remember the dot's exact position, and their memory was tested at the end of each trial. Performance overall was accurate (Figure 2A), except for one participant that was excluded from further analyses.

Gaze-location data confirmed that participants were keeping central fixation (4.5° visual angle; Wilming et al., 2018) throughout the trial (Figure 2B). To further make sure that any MEG response can be ascribed to covert attention, trials in which fixation was maintained for less than 80% of the time were excluded from further analyses. This threshold was used during the recording session to warn participants of excessive eye movements and was thus kept during the analysis stage, but the main findings are replicated using a more stringent threshold of 95% of time (Figure S4).

Taken together, participants' behavior as reflected in task performance and gaze position indicates successful covert tracking of the spatial trajectories.



Figure 2 Covert tracking of spatial trajectories elicited a grid-like response detectable with frequency tagging

(A) Accuracy in the location memory task, averaged over angular resolutions as well as separately for each angular resolution. Performance was overall good (dots session: mean = 80%, SD = 7%; lines session: mean = 81%, SD = 5%) except for one participant (diamond point in the plot) whose accuracy (dots: 54%; lines: 62%) was two SDs below group mean in both sessions. This participant was excluded from further analyses. After separating the responses in the two angular resolutions, we observed higher accuracy in the 15° resolution (t(22) = 3.18, p = 0.004) in the lines session, while no difference was observed in the dots session (t(22) = 1.71, p = 0.099).

(B) Fixation time during the trials, expressed as percentage, averaged over angular resolutions as well as separately for each angular resolution. Participants kept central fixation $(4.5^{\circ} \text{ visual angle from the center of the screen}^{16})$ for the majority of the time during the trial. No differences in fixation behavior were found between angular resolutions (dots session: t(21) = -1.06, p = 0.300; lines session: t(21) = -1.16, p = 0.257). Green shades indicate dots session, blue shades indicate lines session. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s., not significant; *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001).

(C) Significant clusters at sensor level in which ITC₆ is greater than control ITCs, indicating a grid-like response in occipitotemporal sensors. In the 15° resolution, ITC₆ is greater than ITC₄ (p = 0.038 cluster corrected, left) and ITC₆ is greater than ITC₈ (p < 0.001 cluster corrected, center). In the 30° resolution, ITC₆ is greater than ITC₄ (p = 0.047 cluster corrected, right). No clusters were found in which control periodicities were higher than 6-fold periodicity.

See Figures S1 and S2 for results of the individual sessions.

MEG FT detects a grid-like response in humans during covert attentional movements

As a first step, we sought to understand whether the FT method was able to detect a gridlike response by quantifying the neural tracking of the spatial periodicities with ITC at sensor level. This analysis is based on the signal as recorded by MEG but will provide limited spatial information. After standard MEG preprocessing, the time series of each trial was divided into shorter segments, which then underwent a semi-automatic artifact rejection procedure (see STAR Methods). Individual segments were decomposed in the frequency domain with a fast Fourier transform (FFT), and this complex representation was used to calculate ITC following previous studies (Ding et al., 2016; Henin et al., 2021). Having observed no statistical differences in the ITC response between the dots and lines sessions in the predicted source-level region of interest (ROI) analysis, we averaged the results and carried out our main analyses on this averaged ITC value (see "grid-like response was localized in medial-temporal sources" for the formal comparison and Figures S1 and S2 for the individual session results).

The ITC of the frequencies corresponding to the 6-fold periodicity (ITC₆) was compared to the ITC at the frequency of the control periodicities (ITC₄ and ITC₈) with a two-sided cluster-permutation test (Maris & Oostenveld, 2007), separately for each angular resolution. For the sensor-level analysis we focused on magnetometers, given their higher sensitivity to deep sources as compared to gradiometers (Hari & Salmelin, 2012). This analysis revealed significant clusters encompassing occipital and temporal sensors in which ITC₆ was higher than the control periodicities (Figure 2C). Specifically, in the 15° resolution we observed a cluster in which ITC₆ was greater than ITC₄ (p = 0.038 cluster corrected) and a cluster in which ITC₆ was greater than ITC₄ (p = 0.047 cluster corrected). No cluster was found in which control periodicities' ITCs were greater than ITC₆.

This analysis indicates that covert attentional movements in humans also elicit a grid-like response, similarly to non-human primates (Wilming et al., 2018). The limited spatial resolution of sensor-level analyses localized this response in occipito-temporal sensors, with similar topographies giving rise to the grid-like effect in both angular resolutions (Figure S10B).

Grid-like response was localized in medial-temporal sources

We performed source localization to investigate which brain areas were responsible for the grid-like effect observed at sensor level. We used a linearly constrained minimum variance beamformer (Van Veen et al., 1997) to reconstruct the time series of brain activity in each voxel and computed the ITC at the frequencies corresponding to the tagged spatial periodicities (see STAR Methods).

We focused our analysis on the MTL (Figure 3A, left), given the a priori hypothesis of its involvement in the generation of the 6-fold periodic response. The average ITC value in this ROI was compared across sessions with a two-way repeated-measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) with factors session (dots, lines) and periodicity (15° resolution: 4-, 6-, 8-fold; 30° resolution: 4-, 6-fold) to evaluate whether the neural tracking of the spatial periodicities is elicited differently by moving dots or static lines. This analysis was repeated for each hemisphere and each angular resolution. We found no significant periodicity × session interaction (15°: left, F(2,42) = 2.42, p = 0.101; right, F(2,42) = 1.44, p = 0.248; 30°: left, F(1,21) = 1.40, p = 0.25; right, F(1,21) = 0.19, p = 0.66). The ITC values of the two sessions (dots and lines) were thus averaged together and used for further analyses (see Figures S1 and S2 for the individual session results).

Most interestingly, the ANOVA identified a main effect of periodicity in both hemispheres, and in both the 15° resolution (left: F(2,42) = 9.27, p < 0.001; right: F(2,42) = 16.46, p < 0.001; Figure 3B, left) and 30° (left: F(1,21) = 8.63, p = 0.008; right F(1,21) = 11.89, p = 0.002; Figure 3C, left). Planned paired t test indicated that in the 15° resolution, ITC₆ was significantly greater than both ITC₄ and ITC₈ in both hemispheres (Table 1). In the 30° resolution, ITC₆ was significantly greater than ITC₄ in both the left and right MTL (Table 1). Taken together, these results suggest the presence of a grid-like response in the MTL during covert attentional movements.

To investigate whether the grid-like effect was specific to the MTL, we compared the MTL with two control ROIs, the lateral occipital and precentral cortices (Figure 3A, center and right). We conducted a two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with factors ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) and periodicity (15° resolution: 4-, 6-, 8-fold; 30° resolution: 4-, 6-fold) separately for each hemisphere and each angular resolution. We found a significant two-way interaction in the 15° resolution (Figure 3B) in both the left hemisphere (F(2.51, 52.75) = 29.62, p < 0.001) and right hemisphere (F(2.17, 45.66) = 20.82, p < 0.001). Post hoc t test indicated that the effect was indeed specific to the MTL, as in neither the lateral occipital nor the precentral ROI was ITC₆ greater than both control periodicities (Table 1). In the 30° resolution (Figure 3C) we observed a significant two-way interaction in the left hemisphere (F(1.35, 28.27) = 4.94, p = 0.025) and the right hemisphere (F(1.39, 29.13) = 4.79, p = 0.026). Post hoc t tests confirmed that in the control regions ITC₆ was not greater than both control periodicities (Table 1).

To localize this effect at the cortical level, we performed a conjunction analysis (Nichols et al., 2005). This analysis revealed clusters of voxels in the bilateral MTL that survived an uncorrected threshold (p < 0.005) (Figure 3D). In addition, a cluster-permutation test at the cortical level identified significant clusters encompassing the MTL in both 15° and 30° resolution (Figure S3).

Given their higher sensitivity to deep sources (Hari & Salmelin, 2012), we also repeated source analysis using only magnetometers. We did not find differences from the main results reported above (Figure S5).

These results confirm that the grid-like response elicited by covert attentional movements originated in the MTL and was not present in control regions.



Figure 3 Grid-like response during covert attention originated in the MTL

(A) Regions of interest (ROIs) selected for the source-level analyses. From left to right: medial-temporal lobe (MTL; hippocampus, entorhinal, and parahippocampal cortices), lateral occipital, and precentral. Dark blue indicates left hemisphere and light blue indicates right hemisphere.

(B) Inter-trial coherence (ITC) in the ROIs for each frequency tagged with spatial periodicities at 15° resolution demonstrate the presence of a grid-like response, i.e., the frequency tagged with the 6-fold spatial periodicity (pink) was higher than both control periodicities (4-fold: purple; 8-fold: yellow) in the MTL (left) in both the left hemisphere (top) and right hemisphere (bottom). The grid-like effect was specific to the MTL in that in neither the lateral occipital (center) nor precentral (right) control ROI was the 6-fold periodicity higher than both control periodicities.

(C) ITC in the ROIs for each for each frequency tagged with spatial periodicities at 30° resolution demonstrate the presence of a grid-like response in the MTL ROI (left) in both the left (top) and right (bottom) hemisphere, with the 6-fold periodicity (pink) being higher than the 4-fold periodicity (purple). This effect was specific to the MTL in that neither the lateral occipital nor precentral ROI show a comparable periodicity preference. Gray dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s., not significant; *p < 0.05; *rp < 0.01; **p < 0.001).

(D) Conjunction analysis (15° : ITC₆ > ITC₄ and ITC₆ > ITC₆; 30° : ITC₆ > ITC₄) at the cortical level (p < 0.005 uncorrected) demonstrated the specificity to the MTL of the grid-like effect.

See Figures S1 and S2 for results of the individual sessions.

| Angular resolution | Hemisphere | ROI | Comparison | df | t | Ρ | Sig. |
|--------------------|------------|----------------|----------------------------------|----|-------|--------|------|
| 15° | Left | MTL | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 4-Fold [1 Hz] | 21 | 2.35 | 0.028 | * |
| | | | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 8-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 3.92 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | Lat. Occipital | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 4-Fold [1 Hz] | 21 | 0.07 | 0.937 | |
| | | | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 8-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 6.43 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | Precentral | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 4-Fold [1 Hz] | 21 | -1.93 | 0.066 | |
| | | | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 8-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 1.83 | 0.08 | |
| | Right | MTL | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 4-Fold [1 Hz] | 21 | 2.45 | 0.022 | * |
| | | | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 8-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 6.80 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | Lat. Occipital | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 4-Fold [1 Hz] | 21 | 0.06 | 0.949 | |
| | | | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 8-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 6.09 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | Precentral | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 4-Fold [1 Hz] | 21 | -4.15 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | | 6-Fold [1.5 Hz] vs 8-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 1.82 | 0.081 | |
| 30° | Left | MTL | 6-Fold [3 Hz] vs 4-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 2.92 | 0.008 | ** |
| | | Lat. Occipital | 6-Fold [3 Hz] vs 4-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | -1.01 | 0.322 | |
| | | Precentral | 6-Fold [3 Hz] vs 4-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 1.07 | 0.294 | |
| | Right | MTL | 6-Fold [3 Hz] vs 4-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | 3.43 | 0.002 | ** |
| | | Lat. Occipital | 6-Fold [3 Hz] vs 4-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | -0.39 | 0.698 | |
| | | Precentral | 6-Fold [3 Hz] vs 4-Fold [2 Hz] | 21 | -0.14 | 0.884 | |

Table 1. Pairwise comparison between tagged frequencies in the different ROIs in the spatial experiment. Post-hoc t-tests at source level in each ROI identified a significantly higher ITC_6 as compared to control folds in the 15° resolution in both the left and right MTL. The same pattern was not present in the control regions. Similarly, in the 30° resolution ITC_6 was higher than ITC_4 , specifically in the MTL.

Gaze location does not influence the grid-like response

We then conducted further analyses on the eye-tracker data to investigate the presence of eye movements within the fixation window that could be induced by the presentation of the stimuli and their potential relation with the observed grid-like response.

First, we replicated the analysis conducted by Wilming and colleagues (2018) to directly assess the time-resolved consistency between gaze location and stimuli position (Figure 4A).

We separately computed the Euclidean distance of the eyes to the center and of the stimuli (dots) to the center at each time point. These distance measures would be correlated if the eyes were following the dots. However, at the group level we did not observe any correlation, neither in 15° (t(21) = -1.169, p = 0.255) nor in the 30° resolution (t(21) = -0.814, p = 0.424). Moreover, no difference was present between the 15° and 30° resolutions (t(21) = -0.409, p = 0.686). Thus, at least according to the standards adopted by Wilming and colleagues, attentional tracking during the task was not accompanied by consistent eye movements (at least in the case of the moving dot session, to which this kind of analysis could be applied). Moreover, by comparing the eye position in the moments directly before and after the appearance of the target dots, we found that the presentation of the target did not induce a consistent shift of gaze location (Figure S6), indicating that task-relevant stimuli were not influencing gaze behavior.

We then directly assessed the similarity between gaze locations during the presentation of different trajectories in both the dots and lines sessions. We used Gaussian kernel density estimate to calculate the heatmaps of fixations (Wynn et al., 2020) for each trajectory, focusing on the predefined $4.5^{\circ} \times 4.5^{\circ}$ fixation window (Figure 4B). The average pairwise correlations between the heatmaps were very high overall (dots session: 15° , $r = 0.97 \pm 0.01$; 30° , $r = 0.98 \pm 0.005$; lines session: 15° , $r = 0.97 \pm 0.01$; 30° , $r = 0.98 \pm 0.005$; Figure 4C), indicating that individual participants' gaze location was similar across trajectories.

However, despite the high similarity, we found that fixation maps of trajectories that were similar to each other were negatively correlated with the angular difference between trajectories (Figure 4D). Fisher-transformed r scores were significantly different from zero (dots session: 15° : r = 0.71 ± 0.09, t(21) = -20.232, p < 0.001; 30° : r = 0.82 ± 0.064, t(21) = -26.486, p < 0.001; lines session: 15° : r = 0.69 ± 0.08, t(21) = -25.224, p < 0.001; 30° : r = 0.81 ± 0.05, t(21) = -32.202, p < 0.001), indicating that individual participants' fixation similarity was (slightly) higher for trajectories that had smaller angular difference.

Given that the spatial trajectories induced a small but consistent bias in participants' gaze location, we next investigated whether this effect could influence the observed grid-like response. To this end we computed the slope of the correlation from the previous analysis and averaged it across sessions. This measure was taken as an index of the extent to which an individual participant's gaze was modulated by the angular difference between the trajectories. We then computed the slope of the grid-like effect in the left and right MTL, separately for each angular resolution: for the 15° resolution we fit a quadratic model centered on 6-fold to individual participants' ITC data in the MTL (see Figure 6 for similar analysis at the group level), while for the 30° resolution we fit a linear model. The slope of each model was taken as an index of the strength of the grid-like response. We then correlated the slopes of the MEG and eye-tracker effects to investigate whether the participants that exhibited the strongest grid-like effect were also exhibiting a high modulation of the fixation pattern by the trajectories' presentation. We did not find any correlation (Figure 4E) in neither 15° (left hemisphere: r(20) = -0.11, p = 0.618; right hemisphere: r(20) = -0.06, p = 0.789) or 30° resolution (left hemisphere: r(20) = -0.22, p = 0.335; right hemisphere: r(20) = -0.30, p = -0.30, 0.172).

As an additional control, we replicated the previous results using the time-resolved gaze angle instead of the gaze location represented in the heatmaps (Figure S7), strengthening the observation of a lack of correlation between gaze behavior and the grid-like effect.

Taken together, these results indicate that the presented spatial trajectories induced a small but consistent bias in participants' gaze location. Although it is unclear to what extent this fixation bias reflects shifts of attention along the presented trajectories (see the control analysis inspired by Wilming et al. (2018) and the lack of correlation with the magnitude of the 6-fold effect), we cannot completely rule out this possibility. Indeed, there is an ongoing debate regarding whether miniature eye movements are inherently linked to shifts in spatial attention and can be taken as an index of covert attention (Lowet et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2022; Yu et al., 2022). Nevertheless, grid-like coding seems to emerge in the absence of directly observable, overt oculomotor exploration of the visual environment, as previously reported in non-human primates (Wilming et al., 2018).



Figure 4 Gaze location does not influence the grid-like response

(A) Correlation across time between Euclidean distance of the eye to the center and the dot to the center, replicating the analysis conducted by Wilming and colleagues.¹⁶ We did not observe any correlation at the group level, neither in 15° (t(21) = -1.169, p = 0.255) nor in 30° resolution (t(21) = -0.814, p = 0.424), and no difference was observed between the two angular resolutions (t(21) = -0.409, p = 0.686).

(B) Heatmaps (restricted to the fixation window) from one example participant for each trajectory in the 30° resolution.

(C) Average pairwise correlation (within-subject) between trajectory-specific heatmaps. Correlations were overall high in both the dots (green) and lines (blue) session.

(D) Group-average correlation as a function of angular difference for both the dots (green) and lines (blue) sessions, in both 15° (left) and 30° (right) resolution. We observed a significant negative correlation in all cases (dots session: 15° : $r = 0.71 \pm 0.09$, t(21) = -20.232, p < 0.001; 30° : $r = 0.82 \pm 0.064$, t(21) = -26.486, p < 0.001; lines session: 15° : $r = 0.69 \pm 0.08$, t(21) = -25.224, p < 0.001; 30° : $r = 0.81 \pm 0.05$, t(21) = -32.202, p < 0.001), indicating that trajectories with higher correlation were close in angular space.

(E) Grid-like effect as a function of the angular gaze modulation. The slope of the grid-like effect in each hemisphere was correlated with the slope of the correlation between the pairs of heatmaps and their angular difference. We found no correlation in either hemisphere and in neither the 15° (left) nor 30° resolution (right) (all p > 0.172).

See Figure S7 for the same analyses using gaze angle.

Temporal structure of the FT design cannot explain the grid-like response

Temporal regularities in stimuli presentation constitute the most important feature of FT designs (De Rosa et al., 2022). When multiple regularities are present (as in our case), their interaction can result in additional neural responses at frequencies corresponding to any sum of the originally tagged frequencies and their multiples (i.e., intermodulation; Norcia et al., 2015; Gordon et al., 2019). Intermodulation of salient rhythms inherent to the previously presented FT design (e.g., presentation rate and "turn" of the clock-like presentation; Cracco et al., 2022) could potentially provide an alternative interpretation of the effects that were observed (Figure S8).

We thus conducted a control experiment to rule out the possibility that the grid-like response reported in the previous experiment was the by-product of other temporal regularities. Specifically, we designed another FT task having the same temporal regularities (i.e., the repeating sequences) but using non-spatially structured stimuli (i.e., letters). In the spatial experiment sequences were of different duration in the two angular resolutions, due to a difference in the number of trajectories. We replicated this feature using a different number of letters in the sequences (15°: 12 letters, from A to N; 30°: 6 letters, from A to F; see STAR Methods and Figure S9).

Data from 22 healthy participants who took part in this non-spatial experiment were analyzed following the same approach used in the spatial experiment (see STAR Methods). If the temporal structure of stimulus presentation and the interaction between multiple frequencies were the cause of the results in the spatial experiment, we should see a preference for the frequency that was previously tagged with 6-fold periodicity (i.e., 1.5 Hz in 15° resolution and 3 Hz in 30° resolution) in this non-spatial experiment as well. To test this hypothesis, we extracted the ITC of the frequencies that in the spatial experiment were tagged with spatial regularities (Figure 1B) and compared them at both sensor level and source level, both within and between experiments.

At sensor level, a two-sided cluster-permutation test (Figure 5A) in the condition that corresponded to the 15° angular resolution identified an occipito-temporal cluster in which ITC at the frequency corresponding to 6-fold spatial periodicity (ITC_{Cont6}) was greater than ITC at the frequency corresponding to 4-fold (ITC_{Cont4}) (p < 0.001 cluster corrected) and two clusters in which ITC at the frequency corresponding to 8-fold (ITC_{Cont8}) was higher than ITC_{Cont6}, one located in left temporal sensors (p = 0.010) and one in right frontal sensors (p = 0.005). In the condition corresponding to 30°, we identified an occipito-temporal cluster in which ITC_{Cont6} was greater than ITC_{Cont4} (p = 0.013 cluster corrected). The condition corresponding to the 15° resolution showed clearly different results compared to the spatial experiment, with sensors in which ITC_{Cont8} was greater than ITC_{Cont6}. In the condition corresponding to the 30° resolution, with only one control periodicity, it was more difficult to characterize a grid-like response as compared to a more general response elicited by the temporal structure. Nevertheless, the topographies of the two experiments were different (Figure S10A), indicating a different neural origin of the effect. Moreover, we found a high correlation of the grid-like response (i.e., the difference between ITC₆ and ITC₄) between angular resolutions in the spatial experiment and not when correlating the corresponding frequencies of the nonspatial experiment (Figure S10B).

We then reconstructed the sources of the signal to further explore the effects elicited by the temporal structure and ensure that a 6-fold preference was not present in the MTL. Finally, we compared the ITC values in the ROIs between experiments using ANOVAs and Bayesian model comparison.

In the 15° condition (Figure 5B), a mixed ANOVA with experiment as between-subjects factor and ROI and periodicity as within-subjects factor identified a significant three-way interaction in both the left hemisphere (F(2.73,114.58) = 39.43, p < 0.001) and right hemisphere (F(2.77, 116.27) = 22.93, p < 0.001), indicating different patterns of ROI × periodicity interaction across the two experiments (spatial vs. non-spatial). Indeed, in the MTL the ITC_{cont6} was never greater than both the control periodicities. Moreover, contrary to the spatial version of the experiment, the frequency preference showed similar trends in both the MTL and the control regions (see Figure 5B and Table S1 for post hoc pairwise comparison within each ROI). To directly compare ITC₆ with both control ITCs at the same time, we fitted (within each experiment) linear (L) and guadratic (Q) models to the group-level data and compared their goodness of fit with Bayes factor (BF; Wagenmakers, 2007). In the MTL ROI (Figure 6A), we found very strong evidence (Raftery, 1995) for the quadratic model centered on the 6-fold periodicity over the linear model in both the left hemisphere (BF_{0L} =</sub> 150.05) and right hemisphere (BF_{QL} = 2,203.92) in the spatial experiment. Conversely, in the non-spatial experiment, we found positive evidence for the linear model over the quadratic model in the left hemisphere (BF_{LQ} = 8.07) and weak evidence in the right hemisphere (BF_{LQ} = 2.04). This is confirmed at the cortical level, where the right MTL shows very strong evidence in favor of the quadratic model over the linear model in the spatial experiment (Figure 6B).

In the 30° resolution (Figure 5C), we found a significant three-way interaction (experiment × ROI × periodicity) in the left hemisphere (F(1.3, 54.7) = 11.14, p < 0.001) but not in the right hemisphere (F(1.23, 51.84) = 2.56, p = 0.109). Post hoc comparisons (Figure 5C and Table S1) revealed that a preference for the frequency that was previously tagged with 6-fold spatial periodicity was found in the bilateral MTL but, contrary to the spatial experiment, also in a control region, the left lateral occipital.

Taken together, these results demonstrated that the FT temporal structure generated different neural responses based on the task. The presentation of spatial sequences and their covert attentional tracking resulted in a grid-like response specific to the MTL. The same temporal structure but no spatial allocation of attention instead produced different response profiles across the whole brain. In the 15° condition, we observed a linear increase of ITC with the frequency. In the 30° condition, it was more difficult to characterize the grid-like response as independent from other temporal regularities given the presence of a single control periodicity. Nevertheless, differences in both topographies and control regions make the MTL grid-like effect specific to the spatial experiment, suggesting differences in the mechanisms that gave rise to the observed response in the non-spatial experiment. In this respect, the left lateralization may be suggestive that lexical regularities (which have been shown to be detectable with FT; Lochy et al., 2015; Lochy et al., 2018) were playing a role.



Figure 5 Temporal structure of the frequency-tagging design does not elicit a grid-like response

(A) Sensor-level clusters observed in the non-spatial experiment comparing the frequencies tagged with spatial periodicities in the spatial experiment. In the condition corresponding to 15° , ITC_{Cont6} was greater than ITC_{Cont4} (p < 0.001 cluster corrected, left) whereas ITC_{Cont6} was lower than ITC_{Cont8} (left-temporal cluster, p = 0.010; right-frontal cluster p = 0.005, center). In the condition corresponding to 30° , instead ITC_{Cont6} was greater than ITC_{Cont4} (p = 0.013, right)

(B) In the condition corresponding to 15° resolution, a significant three-way interaction (experiment × ROI × periodicity) indicates different response profiles between the spatial (Figure 3B) and non-spatial experiment. In the non-spatial experiment, no significant differences between frequencies were identified in the left MTL ROI (top left), while in the right (bottom) MTL ITC_{Cont6} was significantly lower than ITC_{Cont8}.

(C) In the condition corresponding to 30° resolution, a significant three-way interaction (experiment × ROI × periodicity) indicates different response profiles between the spatial (Figure 3C) and non-spatial experiment only in the left (top) and not in the right (bottom) hemisphere. This significant interaction was caused by ITC_{Cont6} being greater than ITC_{Cont4} in the left lateral occipital, in that no differences between experiments were found in the MTL. Gray dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s., not significant; p < 0.05; p < 0.01; exp < 0.001).

See Table S1 for statistics of the pairwise comparisons.



Figure 6 Bayesian model comparison identifies a quadratic trend in the spatial experiment and a linear trend in the non-spatial experiment

(A) In the spatial experiment (top), there was very strong evidence in favor of a quadratic model centered on ITC₆ as compared to a linear model in both the left (BF_{QL} = 150.05) and right (BF_{QL} = 2203.92) hemispheres. Conversely, in the non-spatial experiment, there was positive evidence for a linear model as compared to a quadratic model in the left hemisphere (BF_{LQ} = 8.07), while there was weak evidence for the linear model in the right hemisphere (BF_{LQ} = 2.04).

(B) Voxel-wise model comparison in the spatial experiment identified very strong evidence for the quadratic model as compared to the linear model in the MTL.

Discussion

We demonstrated that a grid-like response, i.e., a preference for spatial trajectories aligned with a 6-fold periodicity as compared to control periodicities, was elicited in the human MTL by movements of attention. This effect arises in the absence of directly observable eye movements during the exploration of the environment, providing evidence that also in humans covert attention induces grid-like responses.

To this end, we used an eye tracker in combination with MEG FT. The proposed method relies on the periodic visual presentation of spatial trajectories. Crucially, unbeknownst to participants, these trajectories exhibited spatial regularities corresponding to the periodic firing of grid cells. This resulted in a grid-like response that was specific to the MTL, thus demonstrating the biological plausibility of the cellular-level signal that was picked up non-invasively with MEG. Moreover, in a control experiment, we provided evidence that the grid-like signal depended on covert movements of attention and not on the temporal structure of our task.

Covert attention elicited a grid-like signal in the human MTL

Previous literature had already demonstrated that overt visual exploration can result in a grid-like response in the MTL (Killian et al., 2012; Meister & Buffalo, 2018; Staudigl et al., 2018; Julian et al., 2018; Nau et al., 2018b), strengthening the relationship, in primates, between the neural mechanisms supporting spatial exploration through bodily and ocular movements (Rolls & Wirth, 2018; Nau et al., 2018a). Gaze location is often considered a proxy for spatial attention. However, attention can also be covertly moved in space independently of eye movements (Posner, 1980), resulting in a similar grid-like response in non-human primates (Wilming et al., 2018). Here we demonstrated that a grid-like response was present also in humans while attention was covertly deployed to spatial locations.

By confirming findings from non-human primates, we provided comparable evidence across species for an attentional mechanism being able to give rise to grid-like responses. The current results allow for an interesting hypothesis regarding the general role of hippocampal cognitive maps in representing knowledge. Indeed, grid-like coding in the entorhinal cortex emerges also when people mentally explore relational links between non-spatial stimuli, such as visual objects (Constantinescu et al., 2016), odors (Bao et al., 2019), social attributes (Park et al., 2021), or word meanings (Viganò & Piazza, 2020). The attention-modulated activation of grid-like coding provides a suitable mechanism supporting the activation of the same hippocampal machinery during the navigation of conceptual spaces: where there is nothing to see and nowhere to move, but internal attention can be moved across the mental space.

In primates, attention and eye movements are tightly linked (Rizzolatti et al., 1987; Corbetta et al., 1998; Smith et al., 2012; Awh et al., 2006), and it is possible that even spontaneous endogenous shifts of attention cannot be completely dissociated from gaze behavior, such as microsaccades (Yuval-Greenberg et al., 2014). Indeed, we found that similar trajectories induced similar biases in eye position, albeit very small. Across participants, however, the strength of this bias did not predict the grid-like effect, suggesting that it may not reflect attentional movements along the relevant spatial trajectories. However, if attentional movements along the relevant spatial trajectories. However, if attentional movements would reflect by attention, it could be possible that spontaneous eye movements would reflect the structure and navigation of abstract relational spaces. Future studies should investigate whether this is the case.

FT as a non-invasive tool to assess the grid-like response

A second purpose of the present study was to develop an alternative non-invasive method that allows detection of the grid-like response. The seminal paper by Doeller and colleagues (2010) opened the possibility to study the proxy of a cellular response non-invasively, giving rise to numerous discoveries on the functioning of grid-like response in humans. While this method has been used successfully in both healthy participants and special populations (Kunz et al., 2015; Bierbrauer et al., 2020), it relied on participants' compliance to perform a task and undergo long training procedures. This greatly limited the possibility to investigate grid-like signals with populations that instead may have problems in performing cognitive tasks, such as patients, or may not be able to undergo long experiments, such as children.
We developed a method to detect a grid-like response based on FT that overcomes these limitations and can be used to further advance our understanding of grid-like responses in the human brain. FT in fact has been employed successfully in special populations (de Heering & Rossion, 2015; Buiatti et al., 2019; Vettori et al., 2020). Moreover, FT can be used to study high-level cognitive processes, such as attention (Müller et al., 2003; Kim et al., 2007) or understanding spatial relations (Adibpour et al., 2021).

Taken together, our results indicate that the proposed method is a valid alternative to the now standard non-invasive analytical approaches to detect a grid-like signal, with the advantage of requiring less effort from the participants and thus being potentially useful in special populations.

Limitations of the study

In the present study we investigated the so-called grid-like response, a macro-scale proxy for the grid-cell response (Doeller et al., 2010). The relationship between grid-cell properties at the micro-scale and grid-like signal at the meso-scale and macro-scale, however, still have to be clarified (Kunz et al., 2019). Our FT paradigm, as well as other paradigms used in non-invasive neuroimaging (fMRI, MEG), may be able to capture such signal capitalizing on the coordinated activity of populations of conjunctive grid cells exhibiting similar orientations (Doeller et al., 2010; Stensola et al., 2012). Nevertheless, it is also possible that 6-fold symmetry occurs independently at different levels of brain organization, with different and specific biological and behavioral relevance (Kunz et al., 2019). Future studies combining investigations at the micro-scale and meso-scale may shed light on the precise mechanism relating different levels of spatial representations.

Furthermore, studies recording field potentials will allow us to pinpoint the exact spatial origin of the signal we measured non-invasively with MEG. Mounting evidence demonstrates the ability of MEG to detect signals from deep brain structures such as the hippocampus (Ruzich et al., 2019; Pu et al., 2018). Indeed, we observed a grid-like response specifically in the MTL and not in control regions, in line with other MEG studies focused on grid-like coding (Staudigl et al., 2018; Convertino et al., 2023). Nevertheless, distinguishing between subfields of the MTL may still be difficult, although simulation studies suggest it is possible (Stephen et al., 2005).

STAR Methods

Resource availability

Lead contact

Further information and requests should be directed to and will be fulfilled by the lead contact Roberto Bottini, <u>roberto.bottini@unitn.it</u>.

Materials availability

This study did not generate new unique reagents.

Data and code availability

• Data reported in this paper will be shared by the lead contact upon request.

All original code has been deposited at DOI 10.17605/OSF.IO/TV2CU

• Any additional information required to reanalyze the data reported in this paper is available from the lead contact upon request.

Experimental model and study participant details

Twenty-four participants (12 male, age M = 25,88 years; SD = 4,84) were recruited to participate in the spatial experiment that consisted in two magnetoencephalography (MEG) sessions, conducted in different days (maximum eight days apart). One participant did not show up for the second session and was excluded from the analysis. Another sample of twenty-four participants (9 male, age M = 23,91 years; SD = 3,51) were recruited to participate in the non-spatial experiment.

All had normal or corrected to normal vision and no history of neurological disorders. Prior to each session they gave written informed consent to participate in the experiment. All procedures were approved by the ethical committee of the University of Trento.

Method details

Spatial experiment design

The experiment consisted in the visual presentation of spatial stimuli (trajectories). These were defined dividing a circle in 24 and 12 equidistant points, resulting in two angular resolutions (15° and 30°) that were presented in different trials. These points were rotated 10° clockwise to avoid trajectories to appear along the cardinal axes. Each trajectory connected two opposite points (i.e., 180° apart) in the circle.

In separate recording sessions these trajectories were presented to the same participants either as a sequence of dots, moving from one end to the other of the circle, or as static lines, covering the whole trajectory at once. The order of the sessions was counterbalanced across participants. Note that static lines lack directionality, effectively reducing the number of trajectories to half. That is, a trajectory starting at 20° and ending at 200° occupied the same portion of space as a trajectory starting at 200° and ending at 20°. In the dots session half of the trajectories were presented as starting from the opposite side of the circle, effectively making opposite trajectories indistinguishable between each other. The total number of trajectories is thus 12 in the 15° resolution and 6 in the 30° resolution.

Stimuli were generated using MATLAB (version 2012b, The Mathworks, Natick, MA, USA) and presentation was controlled using PsychToolbox (Brainard, 1997).

A new trajectory was presented every 0.166 s (6 Hz) using a typical frequency-tagging (FT) approach (Figure 1). In the "lines" session, a new line appeared at the presentation rate of 6 Hz crossing the circle from one end to the other with a break around the fixation window. In the "dots" session individual trajectories were presented at 6 Hz but they were formed by 20 dots, appearing in successive positions along the trajectory at the rate of 0.0083 s (corresponding to the 120 Hz refresh rate of the screen) and covering the whole trajectory before the appearance of the next one. Of these 20 dots, the 4 central dots were excluded to avoid presenting them within the fixation window. In each trial were presented 264 trajectories, for a total duration of 44 s. These appeared sequentially, in a clock-like fashion (e.g., 20°, 50°, 80°, 110° etc ... in the 30° resolution, Figure 1A), with clockwise/counter-clockwise direction balanced across participants. Crucially, the periodic presentation of regularly spaced trajectories allowed to embed multiple spatial periodicities in the trajectories' sequence, each appearing at fixed and distinct temporal intervals such that each spatial periodicity "tags" a unique frequency (Figure 1B). Specifically, at 15° resolution, trajectories separated by 60° (6fold) appear every 0.666 s (1.5 Hz), trajectories separated by 90° (4-fold) every 1 s (1 Hz) and trajectories separated by 45° (8-fold) every 0.5 s (2 Hz). At 30° instead, trajectories separated by 60° appear every 0.333 s (3 Hz) while trajectories separated by 90° appear every 0.5 s (2 Hz). Note that 6- and 4-fold occur in both spatial resolutions, but tagging different frequencies in each. This enables an estimation of their neural tracking that is not tied to a specific chosen frequency as well as direct comparison between responses in the two spatial resolutions.

Multiple sequences with the same trajectories' order were presented in a trial to allow the emergence of a frequency-tagged response to the different spatial periodicities. Specifically, individual sequences lasted 2 s (15°) and 1 s (30°), with each sequence containing one instance of each trajectory. With the clock-like presentation one sequence corresponds to half-turn of the clock. The starting trajectory of the sequence was randomized across trials such that each trajectory was used as a start twice (15°) or four times (30°) over the experiment.

Participants were instructed to fixate in the center of the screen while paying attention to the trajectories that were shown in the periphery. To avoid following saccades, we defined a fixation window of 4.5° of visual angle¹⁶ in which no visual stimulus was presented, except for a fixation dot that remained on the screen center for the whole trial duration. This fixation window size was used also to restrict participants gaze behavior: at the end of each trial, a

warning message appeared on the screen if the participant's gaze was outside the fixation window for more than 20% of the trial time (8.4 s).

To ensure participants were covertly tracking the trajectories, we asked them to perform a location memory task (Fig., 1D). Two red target dots appeared at random position along a trajectory for 0.025 s. The timing of their appearance was randomized but constrained between 19 and 33 s for the first dot and between 37 and 39 s for the second dot. This timing was chosen to ensure participants were focused until the end of the FT presentation. Participants were instructed to remember the exact position of these two red target dots for future recall. At the end of each trial two red test dots appeared in three possible configurations, each with equal probability: i) test dots occupy the same spatial positions as target dots; ii) only one test dot does not occupy the same position of the target dots; iii) there was no overlap between test and target dots. Participants had to respond via button-press with the right index finger to indicate same position and with the right middle finger to indicate different position, irrespective of the number of dots being in a different position. The probability of these occurrences was 50%.

The experiment was divided in six blocks of eight trials each, for a total of 48 trials, 24 in each angular resolution. In each block there were four consecutive trials of the same angular resolution, and the resolution presented as first was randomized and balanced across blocks.

The timing of the presentations was controlled by the computer. A 15 s break was included after every trial, while 30 s were allowed after 4 consecutive trials. After each break, a 3 s countdown informed participants that a new trial was about to start. The trial then only started after participants had fixated for at least 500 ms within a 2° visual angle fixation window centered on the fixation dot. After each block participants were allowed a longer, self-timed, break of about 2 min.

Non-spatial experiment design

With this control experiment we wanted to test the hypothesis that temporal regularities inherent to the FT design can generate a periodic neural response that is comparable to the grid-like signal measured in the spatial experiment. Temporal regularities are defined here by the number of stimuli presented in the sequence and the individual sequences' duration, which varied between the angular resolutions of the spatial experiment. We thus reproduced these features using stimuli without spatial structure. Specifically, we reproduced the temporal structure of the 15° resolution by creating a sequence of 12 letters (A to N). Similarly, the 30° resolution was reproduced by creating a sequence of 6 letters (A to F).

Individual letters were visually presented every 0.166 s (6 Hz) with contrast modulation (Lochy et al., 2015; Lochy et al., 2018). Other potentially salient temporal regularities that may be tagged by this FT design include the sequence duration. Sequences corresponding to the 15° resolution lasted 2 s (0.5 Hz) while sequences corresponding to 30° resolution lasted 1 s (1 Hz). Frequencies of interest in the spatial experiment are not tagged with spatial regularities anymore. Any effect observed at these frequencies cannot be ascribed to spatial regularities but should be interpreted as arising from the intermodulation of the presentation rate and other potentially salient rhythms such as the sequence rate.

Participants were instructed to fixate in the center of the screen while paying attention to the letters' sequences. Moreover, to keep them engaged, twice during a trial and with the same time constraints as in the spatial experiment the fixation dot turned red for 0.025 s, a change that the participants were instructed to promptly detect (max 3 s) via right index finger button press.

MEG and eye-tracker acquisition

MEG data were acquired at the Center for Mind/Brain Sciences of the University of Trento with an Elekta Neuromag 306 MEG system (Elekta, Helsinki, Finland), composed of 102 magnetometers and 204 planar gradiometers, placed in a magnetically shielded room (AK3B, Vakuumschmelze, Hanau, Germany). The head-shape of the participants was digitized (Fastrak Polhemus, Inc., Colchester, VA, USA) prior to acquisition in each session, along with fiducial points (nasion, left and right periauricular) and five head position indicator (HPI) coils, three placed on the forehead and one behind each ear. Both fiducials and HPIs were digitized twice to ensure precision (<2 mm difference).

Before entering the MEG, participants performed a short practice block (4 trials, 2 of each angular resolution) to familiarize with the FT design and the task. They received written instructions before the practice and feedback on their performance after each trial.

Participants sat upright in the MEG chair with their head as close as possible to the dewar. The eye-tracker (Eyelink 1000 Plus, SR Research Ltd., Ottawa, Canada) was positioned to ensure optimal recording of both eyes. A nine-point calibration procedure was carried out before each block.

Continuous MEG data were recorded at 1000 Hz with hardware bandpass filters in the range 0.1–330 Hz. Along with MEG, we also recorded the time series of a photodiode that tracked the colour-change of a small square on the top-left corner of the screen (not visible to the participants). This color-change was coded as indicating the start of a trial and was used in the analysis to correct for potential delays in the stimuli presentation. Eye-tracker was recorded separately for each trial at a sampling rate of 1000 Hz. Stimuli were projected on a translucent whiteboard, positioned 1 m in front of the participant, using a ProPixx projector (Vpixx Technologies, Canada) at a 120 Hz refresh rate. Responses were collected using a MEG compatible button response box (Vpixx Technologies, Canada).

After each session a 5 min empty-room measurement was recorded to be used for noise modeling in the source reconstruction procedure.

Four blocks from different participants had technical issues and were not included in the final analysis.

MEG and eye-tracker preprocessing

Raw task data and empty-room MEG time series were visually inspected to identify sensors with jumps and noise throughout the recording session. Artifactual sensors (M = 7.59,

SD = 6.75) were excluded and interpolated through MaxFilter (temporal signal suppression; Taulu & Simola, 2006). Raw task data was subsequently realigned to the recording block that minimized the Euclidean distance across blocks, separately for each session.

Further processing and visualization were conducted in python using MNE-python (Gramfort et al., 2013) as well as common scientific python packages (Harris et al., 2020; Hunter et al., 2007; Virtanen et al., 2020; McKinney, 2010; Seabold & Perktold, 2010; Waskom, 2021).

After application of MaxFilter, continuous raw data were filtered (High pass: 0.1 Hz, Lowpass: 40 Hz) and segmented into 44 s–long trials, starting from the onset of the first trajectory. Trial onset was corrected for potential delays using a photodiode: we replaced the MEGrecorded trigger with the actual time indicated by the change in the photodiode time series, thus setting the trial onset to the actual presentation of the first trajectory on the screen as viewed by the participant.

Hence, for each trial we quantified fixation behavior by computing the percentage of time the right eye position was within the 4.5° fixation window. Trials in which this metric was below 80% of the trial time (35.6 s) were excluded from further analysis (percentage of rejected trials: spatial experiment: dots session: 5.7%; lines session: 5.1%; non-spatial experiment: 7.69%). In the non-spatial experiment one participant was excluded at this stage due to the low number of trials left after exclusion (33%).

In a control analysis (dots and lines session only, Fig.S4), we removed trials with fixation time below 95% (41.8 s). This led to the exclusion of one participant for which the total number of trials left was below 33%, leaving 21 participants for this control analysis.

To ensure consistent timing across trials in the appearance of the spatial periodicities, trials were realigned to the first presentation of the 350° trajectory, reducing their length to 40 s and 42 s in the 15° and 30° resolution, respectively.

To increase the signal-to-noise ratio (Benjamin et al., 2021), trials' time series were further divided in shorter, non-overlapping segments of 8 s and 6 s, resulting in 5 and 7 segments per trial in the 15° and 30° resolution, respectively. Segment duration was chosen for multiple reasons: i) It allows an integer number of repetitions of each individual sequence (4 and 6); ii) each segment contains an integer number, as well as a high number, of cycles of the frequencies of interest and enables as a high frequency resolution (0.125 Hz and 0.167 Hz), resulting in output frequencies that match the tagged frequencies. Segmented data underwent a semi-automatic artifact rejection procedure in which both variance and kurtosis were computed over time for each channel, akin to the visual artifact rejection procedure implemented in the Fieldtrip package (Oostenveld et al., 2011), and subsequently averaged across channels to obtain a metric per segment. Segments above two standard deviations in each individual metric were visually inspected for the presence of artifacts (e.g., remaining channel jumps, muscle artifacts, blinks). If visual inspection confirmed the presence of an artifact, the segment was marked as bad and excluded from further analyses. This procedure led to the exclusion of an additional 0.68% of segments in the dots session of the spatial experiment and 1.04% of segments in the lines session, while 0.83% of segments were excluded in the non-spatial experiment.

Frequency analysis

Artifact-free segments were subjected to a fast-Fourier transform (FFT) separately for each channel (at sensor-level) or voxel (at source level). From the complex representation of each segments' time series in the frequency domain we computed the inter-trial coherence (ITC) as follows:

$$ITC = (\frac{1}{N} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \cos\theta_n)^2 + (\frac{1}{N} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \sin\theta_n)^2$$

where θ is the phase of the individual segment (n) as obtained from the FFT (Ding & Simon, 2013; Ding et al., 2016; Henin et al., 2021).

This metric quantifies the synchronization of the neural response across segments and ranges from 0 to 1, where 1 indicates perfect synchronization. We then isolated the ITC at the single individual frequencies "tagged" with the spatial periodicities (see "Spatial experiment design" and Figure 1B), given the narrowband response afforded by the FT method. For comparison, the same frequencies were selected in the non-spatial experiment. However, these frequencies bore no spatial meaning, as in this control experiment they were not tagged with spatial regularities.

Source reconstruction

Structural T1-weighted images were acquired at the Center for Mind/Brain Sciences of the University of Trento in a 3T Siemens Prisma scanner (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany) with a Multi-Echo MPRAGE (MEMPRAGE) sequence with the following parameters: FoV = 256mm; Voxel Size = $1 \times 1 \times 1$ mm3; TR = 2530 ms; TE1 = 1.69ms; TE2 = 3.55ms; TE3 = 5.41ms; TE4 = 7.27ms and a flip angle of 7°. Two participants of the spatial experiment did not perform the MRI session.

Anatomical images were segmented using Freesurfer 7 (Fischl, 2012) to obtain subjectspecific anatomical parcellations.

Coregistration of the digitized head position and the reconstructed structural surfaces was performed separately for each session. First the three fiducial points were matched, followed by an iterative closest-point match algorithm that minimizes the distance between the digitized head shape and the skin surface. For the two participants without MRI this procedure consisted in warping the Freesurfer template to match their digitized head shape and derive a subject-specific template. As recently demonstrated, using a template produces highly similar results than using the subject-specific T1 image (Vinding & Oostenveld, 2022).

A single shell boundary-element method model was created to define a volume source space by filling the inner skull surface with equidistant (5 mm) voxels.

Inverse solution was based on linearly-constrained minimum variant (LCMV) beamformer (Van Veen et al., 1997). A beamformer approach was chosen given its better resolution in estimating subcortical activity (Ruzich et al., 2019; Pu et al., 2018). A time domain solution was preferred to be able to reconstruct multiple frequencies at source level using a single spatial filter, such that the observed differences cannot be ascribed to differences in the inversion algorithm. Artifact-free segments, including data of both magnetometers and gradiometers, were used for source reconstruction. From these we estimated the empirical data covariance (separately for the 15° and 30° resolutions) while subject specific empty-room recordings were used to model noise and account for the different contributions of the two sensor types. Both data and noise covariance matrices were regularized with 5% of the sensors' power and their rank was reduced to the residual degrees of freedom after application of MaxFilter (Westner et al., 2022). Inversion kernel dimensionality was reduced by one dimension, as suggested for MEG data with single-shell headmodel. Dimensionality of the inversion kernel was further reduced by retaining (through SVD) the dipole orientation that maximized power, resulting in a scalar beamformer. No depth weighting was applied. Beamformer weights were normalized using the 'unit-noise-gain-invariant' option. The FFT and then ITC were computed at each voxel from the reconstructed time series as detailed in the frequency analysis section.

In a control analysis we replicated the source reconstruction procedure detailed above but using only magnetometers data (Figure S5).

Quantification and statistical analysis

Behavioral analysis

Accuracy (percentage of correct responses) was computed separately for each session and each angular resolution. We used a dependent samples t test to compare these metrics across angular resolutions, separately for each session. One participant of the spatial experiment was excluded from further analysis due to performance being two standard deviation below the group mean in both session. Similarly, one participant in the non-spatial experiment was excluded based on the same criterion.

Sensor-level cluster-permutation test

A two-sided cluster-based permutation test (Maris & Oostenveld, 2007) was used to compare the ITC at the frequency corresponding to the 6-fold spatial periodicity (ITC_{6:} 1.5 Hz in the 15° resolution, 3 Hz in the 30° resolution) to the ITC of the control spatial periodicities (15° resolution: ITC₈ 2 Hz, ITC₄ 1 Hz; 30° resolution: ITC₄ 2 Hz), separately for each angular resolution and each control periodicity. For this analysis we considered only magnetometers,

given their higher sensitivity to deep brain structures as compared to planar gradiometers (Hari & Salmelin, 2012).

In brief, a one-sample t test is performed at each channel on the difference between conditions (i.e., spatial periodicities). The channels that survived an uncorrected threshold of p < 0.05 are retained to form spatial clusters based on a predefined adjacency matrix with ~6 neighbors per channel. This procedure was repeated 10000 times, each time shuffling the condition labels and retaining the highest cluster statistic (t-score). A p value corrected for multiple comparisons is obtained by comparing the cluster statistic observed from the actual contrast with the distribution of permuted cluster statistics.

The same analysis was applied to the non-spatial experiment data, comparing the frequencies that in the spatial experiment were tagged with spatial regularities.

Source-level ROI analysis

Source level analysis focused on subject-specific anatomical regions of interest (ROIs) obtained from the Freesurfer parcellation. Specifically, we created an MTL ROI encompassing the entorhinal and parahippocampal cortex, from the Desikan-Killiany atlas (Desikan et al., 2006), and the hippocampus, obtained from Freesurfer's own subcortical parcellation (Fischl et al., 2002). We included control ROIs from the Desikan-Killany atlas to confirm the specificity of the effect in the medial temporal lobe. As control ROIs we used the lateral occipital, to test for an effect in visual cortex given the visual nature of the task. The precentral ROI was chosen as a region that was supposed to be distant from the effects of interest.

Subject-specific, average ITC values within each ROI were entered into series of analysis of variance (ANOVA) in R (R Core Team, 2022). First, a two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors session (dots, lines) x periodicity (15° resolution: 4-, 6-, 8-fold; 30° resolution: 4-, 6-fold) was aimed at investigating differences in the neural tracking in the MTL ROI between the dots and lines sessions. This analysis was repeated for each hemisphere and each angular resolution. Results showed no statistically significant session × periodicity interaction, suggesting that a similar response profile could be observed across sessions. All subsequent analyses will therefore consider the average across session as input.

A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) x periodicity (15° resolution: 4-, 6-, 8-fold; 30° resolution: 4-, 6-fold) investigated differences across ROIs in the neural tracking of the spatial periodicities. Planned paired t-tests were conducted to evaluate whether ITC₆ was greater than ITC of the control periodicities in each ROI.

Last, we compared the spatial experiment to the non-spatial experiment. We conducted a three-way mixed ANOVA with experiment (spatial, non-spatial) as between-subjects factor and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) and periodicity (15° resolution: 4-, 6-, 8-fold; 30° resolution: 4-, 6-fold) as within-subject factors.

Greenhouse-Geisser correction was applied to the degrees of freedom in case sphericity assumption was violated.

Conjunction analysis

ROI analysis is biased by *a-priori* selection of a limited number of regions, effectively neglecting contributions from other parts of the brain. To assess whether this constraint hinders the interpretation of our findings we additionally computed a whole-brain conjunction analysis (Nichols et al., 2005). This consists in computing the individual contrasts between ITC₆ and ITC of the control periodicities, separately for each cortical voxel and for each angular resolution. The resulting t-maps are then combined by retaining, for each voxel, the minimum t-value across all contrasts and angular resolutions. Resulting t-maps are plotted at an uncorrected threshold of p < 0.005.

This analysis highlights the commonalities between contrasts, thus providing the best visualization of the spatial specificity of the grid-like effect, that is independent of the specific tagged frequencies and angular resolutions.

Source-level cluster-permutation test

We also performed a cluster-permutation test (Maris & Oostenveld, 2007) at the cortical level. In the 15° resolution we contrasted ITC₆ to the averaged ITC₄ and ITC₈. In the 30° resolution we contrasted ITC₆ to ITC₄. The procedure was the same as the one described in the paragraph "Sensor-level cluster-permutation test", except that in these analyses clusters were formed by voxels in volume source space instead of sensors.

Gaze- and dot-position correlation

We investigated whether the eyes were following the dots by replicating the control analyses conducted by Wilming and colleagues (2018). First, the eye tracker data were downsampled to 120 Hz to match the screen refresh rate, at which dots were presented. Then, for each trial, we computed the Euclidean distance between the eye position and the center of the screen at each time point. Similarly, the Euclidean distance was computed between the dot position and the center of the screen at each time point. The time points when a blink was detected were excluded from both vectors before computing the Euclidean distance. We then correlated the resulting distance vectors. A positive correlation would indicate that the eyes were following the dot. The resulting r values were fisher transformed and entered in a one-sample t test against zero, separately for 15° and 30° resolution, and in a dependent samples t test to compare between the angular resolutions. This analysis was conducted only for the dots session, for which we could precisely estimate one spatial location of the stimuli per time point.

Gaze distance to target dot

We investigated whether the presentation of target dots induced a shift in gaze location toward the target dot location. Separately for each target dot presentation, we computed the Euclidean distance between the eye position and the target dot position. We then selected two time windows of interest: -0.05 to 0 s and 0.05 to 0.1 s relative to target dot onset (see

Liu et al., 2022 for a similar time window definition), i.e., "before" and "after" the target dot onset. If the eye had followed the dot, its distance in the "after" time window would have been smaller as compared to the "before" time window. We thus compared the average gaze distance between time windows using a paired samples t test, separately for each session and angular resolution.

Spatial gaze modulation

We implemented further control analyses on the eye-tracker data to investigate gaze behavior in both the dots and the lines session.

We segmented the trial time series according to the presentation of the trajectories and concatenated the time windows corresponding to the same trajectory (separately for each session and angular resolution), excluding all time points in which gaze was outside the fixation window.

The aggregated time series were transformed into heatmaps using Gaussian kernel density estimate (Wynn et al., 2020), as implemented in scipy with default parameters.

This process was repeated for each individual trajectory resulting in 12 and 6 heatmaps for 15° and 30° angular resolution, respectively (Figure 4B for an example of 30° resolution heatmaps). Each pair of heatmap (separately for each angular resolution) was then correlated using Pearson correlation, resulting in 66 correlation values in 15° resolution and 15 values in 30° resolution. The average (within-subject) pairwise correlation is reported in Figure 4C and in the main text. We then computed the angular difference between the pairs of trajectories. This difference was normalized between 0° and 90° to account for the circularity of the angular measure. The vector of pairwise correlations between the heatmaps was then correlated with the vector of corresponding angular differences. The resulting correlation values were fisher transformed and entered in a one sample t test against zero.

Similarly, the aggregated time series of gaze location were used to compute the gaze angle with respect to the screen center for each trajectory. Gaze-angles distributions (12 in 15°, 6 in 30°; Figure S7A) of each trajectories pair (66 in 15°, 15 in 30°) were compared using Kuiper's test (Kuiper, 1960), whose test statistic "V" indexes the difference between pairs of circular distributions, with larger values indicating larger differences. The average (within-subject) test statistic is reported in Figure S7B. The normalized angular difference was correlated with the corresponding V score. The resulting r scores were fisher transformed and tested at the group-level against the null hypothesis of no correlation.

Correlation between gaze and grid-like effects

We further investigated whether gaze behavior was playing a role in the generation of the grid-like response. To do this we computed correlation between the grid-like measure and the measure of trajectory-based gaze similarity as obtained in the previous analyses. As grid-like

measure we used the slope of a quadratic model fitted on the ITC response in MTL of each subject in the 15° resolution (see "*Bayesian model comparison*" for a similar analysis on the group-level data). Similarly, in the 30° resolution we used the slope of a linear model. As trajectory-based gaze similarity measure we used the slope of the correlation between trajectories' angular difference and the corresponding similarity measure (r for heatmaps, v for gaze-angles distributions). We computed Pearson's correlation between these measures to investigate whether participants that showed a higher grid-like effect were also the ones whose gaze was more influenced by the presentation of the trajectories.

Bayesian model comparison

To directly compare the ITC₆ with both control ITCs at the same time, we fitted linear and quadratic models to the group-level ROI data at 15° resolution. For both linear and quadratic models we computed the Bayesian information criterion (BIC), a metric that quantifies goodness of fit while accounting for the number of parameters included in the model. Results were compared using a Bayes Factor (BF; Wagenmakers, 2007). In brief, BF is computed as follows:

$$BF_{QL} = exp(\Delta BIC_{LQ} / 2)$$

where ΔBIC_{LQ} is the difference in the BIC obtained for each model. QL indicates the evidence in favor of the quadratic (Q) over the linear (L) model and vice versa. This formulation is consistent with the "unit information prior". The BF quantifies the strength of the evidence for one model as compared to the other and can be interpreted according to standard guidelines (Raftery, 1995).

Topographies' correlation

Having observed a similar, significant frequency preference in both experiments in the 30° resolution, we sought to quantify the extent to which this similar response is expressed in the pattern of sensor level activity. To this end, we correlated the group-average topography of the ITC difference between frequencies tagged with 6- and 4-fold periodicity between the spatial (i.e., Figure 2C, right) and non-spatial experiment (i.e., Figure 5A, right) in the 30° resolution.

Moreover, we reasoned that a grid-like response should be relatively independent of the granularity of the space that is used in its investigation, thus providing a similar response pattern in both spatial resolutions that were tested in the current experiment.

To investigate this, we computed the (within-participant) similarity of the topographies of the grid-like effect (i.e., $ITC_6 - ITC_4$) between the 15° and 30° angular resolutions. We focused on 6- and 4-fold periodicities given that they were common between angular resolutions.

Similarly, in the non-spatial experiment we computed the correlation of the topographies ($ITC_{Cont6} - ITC_{Cont4}$) between the conditions corresponding to the 15° and 30° resolutions. Correlation values were fisher transformed before further analysis. A one-sample t test was used to investigate whether the correlations at the group level were significantly different from zero. An independent samples t test was instead used to compare the correlation scores across experiments.

Supplementary results



Figure S1. Sensor- and source-level results for the dots session. Related to Fig. 2 and Fig. 3

A) Significant clusters at sensor-level in which ITC_6 is greater than control ITCs. In the 15° resolution ITC_6 is greater than ITC_4 (left, p=0.009 cluster corrected) and ITC_6 is greater than ITC_8 (center, p<0.001). In the 30° resolution ITC_6 is greater than ITC_4 (right, p=0.011). No clusters were found in which control periodicities are higher than 6-fold periodicity.

B) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-, 8-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in both the left (top, F(4, 84)=13.49, p<0.001) and right hemisphere (bottom, F(4, 84)=13.667, p<0.001). Planned paired t-test did not identify significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in neither the left (t(21)=1.14, p=0.266) nor the right hemisphere (t(21)=1.70, p=0.102) but a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(21)=3.31, p=0.003) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=4.49, p<0.001). In the lateral occipital no significant differences were identified between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in neither the left (t(21)=-0.07, p=0.944) nor the right hemisphere (t(21)=1.01, p=0.323) but a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(21)=4.02, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=-6.35, p<0.001). In the precentral ROI we did not find significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in neither the left (t(21)=-1.26, p=0.223) nor the right hemisphere (t(21)=-1.48, p=0.151) but a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in the left (t(21)=-1.23, p=0.230).

C) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in the left (top, F(2, 42)=3.40, p=0.042) but not in the right hemisphere (top, F(2, 42)=2.20, p=0.123). However, planned paired t-tests identify a significantly greater ITC₆ as compared to ITC₄ in both the left (t(21)=2.25, p=0.034) and right hemisphere (t(21)=3.62, p=0.001). No significant differences between the ITCs were found in any control region (left: lateral occipital: t(21)=-0.93, p=0.361; precentral: t(21)=0.21, p=0.831; right: lateral occipital: t(21)=1.14, p=0.263; precentral: t(21)=0.09, p=0.922).

Gray dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s.: not significant; *: p < 0.05; **: p < 0.01; ***: p < 0.001



Figure S2. Sensor- and source-level results for the lines session. Related to Fig. 2 and Fig. 3

A) Cluster-permutation test at sensor-level identifies a significant cluster in which ITC₆ is greater than ITC₈ (p=0.007 cluster corrected). No significant clusters were found in the other contrasts (all p>0.1), although topographies were very similar to the dots session.

B) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-, 8-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in both the left (top, F(4, 84)=26.15, p<0.001) and right hemisphere (bottom, F(4, 84)=17.27, p<0.001). Planned paired t-test identified significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in the left (t(21)=2.39, p=0.026) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=2.17, p=0.040) as well as a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(21)=3.13, p=0.005) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=5.39, p<0.001). In the lateral occipital no significant differences were identified between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in neither the left (t(21)=0.19, p=0.848) nor the right hemisphere (t(21)=-0.78, p=0.439) but a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(21)=5.79, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=5.26, p<0.001). In the precentral ROI we did not find significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in the left (t(21)=-5.79, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=-1.77, p=0.089) but a significant difference in the right hemisphere (t(21)=-2.62, p=0.015) while no significant differences were found between ITC₆ than ITC₈ neither in the left (t(21)=1.00, p=0.325) nor in the right hemisphere (t(21)=-1.14, p=0.267).

C) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in the left (top, F(2, 42)=4.15, p=0.023) and in the right hemisphere (top, F(2, 42)=10.78, p<0.001). Planned paired t-tests identify a significantly greater ITC₆ as compared to ITC₄ in both the left (t(21)=3.21, p=0.004) and right hemisphere (t(21)=2.84, p=0.009). No significant differences between the ITCs were found in any control region (left: lateral occipital: t(21)=-0.83, p=0.413; precentral: t(21)=1.44, p=0.162; right: lateral occipital: t(21)=-1.92, p=0.067; precentral: t(21)=0.23, p=0.817).

Gray dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s.: not significant; *: p < 0.05; **: p < 0.01; ***: p < 0.001



Figure S3. Source-level cluster permutation test. Related to Fig. 3.

- A) Cluster-permutation test (10000 permutations, cluster-forming threshold p=0.05) comparing ITC₆ with the average of ITC₄ and ITC₈ in the 15° resolution identified a significant cluster (p=0.001, highlighted) encompassing MTL regions.
- B) Cluster-permutation test (10000 permutations, cluster-forming threshold p=0.05) comparing ITC₆ with ITC₄ in the 30° resolution identified a significant cluster (p=0.053, highlighted) encompassing the right MTL.



Figure S4. Increasing fixation threshold does not influence the grid-like effect. Related to Fig. 2 & 3.

A) A cluster permutation test at sensor-level (10000 permutations, cluster forming threshold p=0.05) identified significant clusters in which ITC₆ is greater than control ITCs, indicating a grid-like response in occipito-temporal sensors. In the 15° resolution ITC₆ is greater than ITC₄ (left, p=0.025) and ITC₆ is greater than ITC₆ (center, p=0.001). In the 30° resolution ITC₆ is greater than ITC₄ (right, p=0.054). No clusters were found in which control periodicities were higher than 6-fold periodicity.

B) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-, 8-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in both the left (top, F(2.54, 50.75)=26.76, p<0.001) and right hemisphere (bottom, F(2.22, 44.35)=21.17, p<0.001). Planned paired t-test identified significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in the left (t(20)=2.09, p=0.049) and the right hemisphere (t(20)=1.99, p=0.059) as well as a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(20)=3.90, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(20)=6.12, p<0.001). In the lateral occipital no significant differences were identified between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in neither the left (t(20)=0.09, p=0.929) nor the right hemisphere (t(20)=0.23, p=0.814) but a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(20)=6.45, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(20)=6.30, p<0.001). In the precentral ROI we did not find significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in the left (t(20)=-1.64, p=0.116). No significant differences were found between ITC₆ and ITC₈ neither in the left (t(20)=1.44, p=0.163) nor in the right hemisphere (t(20)=0.84, p=0.406).

C) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in the left (top, F(1.32, 26.48)=3.75, p=0.053) and in the right hemisphere (top, F(1.3, 25.99)=3.88, p=0.05). Planned paired t-tests identify a significantly greater ITC₆ as compared to ITC₄ in both the left (t(20)=2.87, p=0.009) and right hemisphere (t(20)=3.21, p=0.004). No significant differences between the ITCs were found in any control region (left: lateral occipital: t(20)=-0.72, p=0.476; precentral: t(20)=1.26, p=0.220; right: lateral occipital: t(20)=-0.42, p=0.674; precentral: t(20)=0.05, p=0.959).

Gray dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s.: not significant; *: p < 0.05; **: p < 0.01; ***: p < 0.001



Figure S5. Source reconstruction using only magnetometers. Related to Fig. 3.

A) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-, 8-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in both the left (top, F(2.31, 48.58)=24.80, p<0.001) and right hemisphere (bottom, F(2.11, 44.94)=23.06, p<0.001). Planned paired t-test identified significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in the right (t(21)=3.47, p=0.002) but not in left hemisphere (t(21)=1.51, p=0.143). A significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ was instead observed in both the left (t(21)=4.73, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=5.67, p<0.001). In the lateral occipital no significant differences were identified between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in neither the left (t(21)=0.45, p=0.650) nor the right hemisphere (t(21)=-0.01, p=0.987) but a significantly greater ITC₆ than ITC₈ in both the left (t(21)=6.50, p<0.001) and the right hemisphere (t(21)=7.31, p<0.001). In the precentral ROI we did not find significant differences between ITC₆ and ITC₄ in the left (t(21)=-1.92, p=0.068) but a significant difference in the right hemisphere (t(21)=-2.86, p=0.009) while no significant differences were found between ITC₆ than ITC₈ than ITC₈ no ITC₈ than ITC₈ no ITC₈ than ITC₈ no ITC₈ than ITC₈ hemisphere (t(21)=-2.90, p=0.052) nor in the right hemisphere (t(21)=-1.94, p=0.065).

B) A two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors periodicity (4-, 6-fold) and ROI (MTL, lateral occipital, precentral) identified significant interactions in the right hemisphere (F(1.52, 32.02)=5.40, p=0.015) but not in the left (F(1.28, 26.87)=2.61, p=0.11). Planned paired t-tests identify a significantly greater ITC₆ as compared to ITC₄ in both the left (t(21)=2.47, p=0.021) and right hemisphere (t(21)=3.41, p=0.002). No significant differences between the ITCs were found in any control region (left: lateral occipital: t(21)=-0.61, p=0.542; precentral: t(21)=1.06, p=0.300; right: lateral occipital: t(21)=-0.51, p=0.609; precentral: t(21)=-0.16, p=0.870).

Gray dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s.: not significant; *: p < 0.05; **: p < 0.01; ***: p < 0.001

C) Conjunction analysis (15°: $ITC_6 > ITC_4 \& ITC_6 > ITC_8 \& 30^\circ ITC_6 > ITC_4$) at the cortical level (p<0.005 uncorrected) demonstrated the specificity to the MTL of the grid-like effect.



Figure S6. No gaze shift following the presentation of target dots. Related to Fig. 4

We investigated whether the presentation of the to-be-memorized target dots induced a shift in gaze location towards the position of the dots. To this end, we realigned the eye tracker time series to the appearance of the dot. We then computed the Euclidean distance of the eye to the target dot location, for both the dots (A, top) and lines (B, top) sessions. To directly compare the shift in gaze location depending on the presentation of the dots we selected 50 ms time windows before (-0.05 to 0 s) and after (0.05 to 0.1 s) dots onset. If the eye moved following the dot the distance in the "after" time window would be smaller than "before". This was not the case, neither in the dots (15° :, 30° : ; A, bottom) nor in the lines session (15° : t(21)=0.088, p=0.930; 30° : t(21)=-0.269, p=0.790, B, bottom).



Figure S7. Gaze angle does not influence the grid-like response. Related to Fig. 4.

A) Gaze-angles distributions (restricted to the fixation window) from one example participant for each trajectory in the 30° resolution.

B) Average pairwise v-score (within-subject) between gaze-angles distributions. V-scores were overall low, both in the dots (green) and lines (blue) session, indicating a small difference between distributions.

C) Group-average v-score as a function of angular difference, for both the dots (green) and lines (blue) sessions, in both 15° (left) and 30° (right) resolution. We observed a significant positive correlation in all cases (dots session (green): 15° (left): r=0.577±0.150, t(21)=12.696, p<0.001; 30° (right): r=0.592±0.119, t(21)=17.260, p<0.001; lines session: 15° : r=0.69±0.112, t(21)=15.630, p<0.001; 30° : r=0.514±0.130, t(21)=13.493, p<0.001), indicating that trajectories with higher distribution similarity were closer in angular space.

D) Grid-like effect as a function of the angular gaze modulation. The slope of the grid-like effect in each hemisphere was correlated with the slope of the correlation between the pairs of gaze-angles distributions and their angular difference. We found no correlation in neither hemispheres and neither in the 15° (Left Hemisphere: r=0.27, p=0.232; Right Hemisphere: r=0.15, p=0.511; left panel) nor in the 30° resolution (Left Hemisphere: r=0.05, p=0.824; Right Hemisphere: r=0.09, p=0.684; right panel).



Figure S8. Intermodulation effect in the spatial experiment. Related to Fig. 3

Multiple peaks were present in the frequency spectrum (0.1-15 Hz) in the MTL ROI (left column: left hemisphere; right column: right hemisphere), not only the presentation rate and the ones tagged with spatial regularities. The lowest (in Hz) prominent peak was the one at the "sequence rate", i.e., the time interval at which an individual sequence of unique trajectories was repeatedly presented (0.5 Hz in 15° resolution (top), and 1 Hz in 30° resolution). In other words, the time interval to complete one "turn" of the clock-like presentation. Note that one sequence (or turn) corresponded to half of the clock, given the lack of directionality that made opposite trajectory starting at 200° and ending at 20°. The peaks corresponding to the spatial regularities (highlighted) could then be reinterpreted as being the harmonics of this "sequence rate" peak or the intermodulation between the "sequence rate" and the presentation rate. Intermodulations are in fact any sum of the multiples of the original frequencies, e.g. considering 30° resolution 1 Hz (f1, sequence rate) and 6 Hz (f2, presentation rate), intermodulation components can arise at f1+f2=7Hz, f2-f1=5Hz, f2-f1*2=4Hz, f2*2-f1=11Hz etc.. Although the frequency tagged with 6-fold periodicity was the one with the highest ITC (excluding presentation rate), we could not rule out the possibility that its ITC was a byproduct of these intermodulation components. In fact, intermodulation components can give rise to a frequency spectrum similar to the one we found in the MTL (see Gordon et al., 2019 Fig. 2). This finding motivated us to run a control experiment to investigate the effect that temporal regularities corresponding to a sequence rate have on the neural response.

Blu lines indicate average ITC across subjects. Shaded area indicates standard deviation.



Figure S9. Design of the non-spatial experiment and behavioral results. Related to Fig. 5

A) Example of a sequence of letters corresponding to the 30° resolution. Individual letters were presented continuously every 167 ms (6 Hz). This same sequence of letters (A to F) was presented repeatedly every 1 s (1 Hz), generating a rhythm corresponding to the temporal structure of the sequence that corresponds to the presentation of a 30° sequence in the spatial experiment. Similarly, the 15° condition is mimicked by creating a sequence of 12 letters (A to N) that was repeated every 2 s (0.5 Hz) corresponding to the time required to present a sequence of trajectories linearly-spaced by 15° in the spatial experiment. With this presentation no frequency is tagged with spatial periodicity. The frequencies of interest of the spatial experiment (e.g., 2 and 3 Hz in 30°) in fact correspond to the presentation of letters A and D and A and E, respectively.

B) Accuracy in the color-change detection task, averaged over angular resolutions as well as separately for each angular resolution. Participants were overall accurate (M=97.87%, SD=4.02%) except for one participant (diamond point in the plot) whose accuracy (82%) was two standard deviations below the group mean and was thus excluded from further analyses. No difference was found between conditions (t(23)=0.13, p=0.896).

C) Fixation time during the trials, expressed as percentage, averaged over angular resolutions as well as separately for each angular resolution. Participants were keeping fixation within a 4.5° fixation window for the majority of the time during the trial. Trials in which fixation was maintained for less than 80% of the time were excluded from further analyses and this led to the exclusion of one participant due to the low amount of trials left.



Figure S10. Topographies correlation between experiments. Related to Fig. 6.

A) Although the cluster-permutation test identified similar frequency preferences in the spatial and non-spatial experiment, in the 30° condition (see Fig 2C and 4A in main text), topographies seemed quite different, suggesting that these frequency preferences may rely on different neural mechanisms. To directly assess the similarity of the neural response between the experiments, we correlated the group-level topography of the grid-like response in the 30° condition between the spatial and non-spatial experiment and found a significant negative correlation (r(100)=-0.227, p=0.005) suggesting differences in the neural mechanism generating the measured response, even if a significant difference in the frequencies of interest is found in both experiments.

B) We reasoned that the spatial resolution that defines the space should not influence the grid-like response, thus if grid cells are contributing to the signal we are measuring we should observe a high correlation between the grid-like response in the 15° and 30° resolution, but only in the spatial experiment. To test this hypothesis, we measured the (within-subject) similarity between the multivariate grid-like response (i.e. the difference between the tagged frequencies that are in common between the two resolutions) in the 15° and 30° resolution in both the spatial and non-spatial experiment. Purple dots indicate individual subjects. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. Lines above data points indicate significance (n.s.: not significant; *: p < 0.05; **: p < 0.01; ***: p < 0.001)

Confirming the prediction, we found a significant correlation at the group level between the 15° and 30° topographies in the spatial experiment (t(21)=6.09, p<0.001) and not in the non-spatial experiment (t(21)=1.48, p=0.151), with the correlation in the spatial experiment being higher than in the non-spatial experiment (independent samples t(42)=3.99, p<0.001).

These results indicate that although univariate analyses identify comparable differences in the ITC response in both the spatial and non-spatial experiment, the multivariate topographical pattern can provide additional information and distinguish the neural tracking of the spatial periodicities as compared to a response to the temporal regularities.

| Angular resolution | Hemisphere | ROI | Comparison | df | t | р | Sig. |
|--------------------|------------|----------------|--------------------------------------------------------|----|-------|--------|------|
| 15° | Left | MTL | Cont₀[1.5 Hz]vs Cont₄[1 Hz] | 21 | 1.74 | 0.094 | |
| | | | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont ₈ [2 Hz] | 21 | 1.41 | 0.171 | |
| | | Lat. Occipital | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz]vs Cont₄[1 Hz] | 21 | 1.65 | 0.112 | |
| | | | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont ₈ [2 Hz] | 21 | -6.09 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | Precentral | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont₄ [1 Hz] | 21 | 2.04 | 0.053 | |
| | | | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont ₈ [2 Hz] | 21 | -2.85 | 0.009 | ** |
| | Right | MTL | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont₄ [1 Hz] | 21 | 0.73 | 0.468 | |
| | | | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont ₈ [2 Hz] | 21 | -2.70 | 0.013 | * |
| | | Lat. Occipital | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz]vs Cont₄[1 Hz] | 21 | 4.83 | <0.001 | *** |
| | | | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont ₈ [2 Hz] | 21 | -1.61 | 0.121 | |
| | | Precentral | Cont6 [1.5 Hz] vs Cont4 [1 Hz] | 21 | -0.45 | 0.652 | |
| | | | Cont ₆ [1.5 Hz] vs Cont ₈ [2 Hz] | 21 | -3.19 | 0.004 | ** |
| 30° | Left | MTL | Cont ₆ [3 Hz] vs Cont₄ [2 Hz] | 21 | 3.40 | 0.002 | ** |
| | | Lat. Occipital | Cont₀ [3 Hz] vs Cont₄ [2 Hz] | 21 | 3.49 | 0.002 | ** |
| | | Precentral | Cont₀ [3 Hz] vs Cont₄ [2 Hz] | 21 | 0.76 | 0.450 | |
| | Right | MTL | Cont₀[3 Hz] vs Cont₄[2 Hz] | 21 | 2.28 | 0.032 | * |
| | | Lat. Occipital | Cont₀[3 Hz] vs Cont₄ [2 Hz] | 21 | 1.13 | 0.267 | |
| | | Precentral | Cont₀[3 Hz] vs Cont₄[2 Hz] | 21 | 0.88 | 0.388 | |

Table S1. Pairwise comparison between frequencies at source level in the non-spatial experiment. Related to Fig. 4

We ran post-hoc t-tests at source level in each ROI to investigate whether a frequency preference was present in the nonspatial experiment (see Fig. 3 and Table 1 for the same tests in the spatial experiment).

In the condition corresponding to 15° resolution (top), in the left hemisphere we found no significant difference between the ITCs (ITC_{cont6} vs ITC_{cont4}: t(21)=1.74, p=0.094; ITC_{cont6} vs ITC_{cont8}: t(21)=-1.41, p=0.171) while in the right we found a significant difference between ITC_{cont6} and ITC_{cont6} (t(21)=-2.70, p=0.013) and no significant difference between ITC_{cont6} and ITC_{cont6} (t(21)=-2.70, p=0.013) and no significant difference between ITC_{cont6} and ITC_{cont6} (t(21)=-6.09, p<0.001) while no significant difference was found between ITC_{cont60°} and ITC_{cont60°} (t(21)=1.65, p=0.112). The opposite effect was found in the right lateral occipital, with ITC_{cont60°} being greater than ITC_{cont6} (t(21)=4.83, p<0.001) but no significant difference between ITC_{cont6} (t(21)=-2.85, p=0.009) while no significant difference was found between ITC_{cont6} (t(21)=-3.19, p=0.004) but no significant difference was found between ITC_{cont60°} (t(21)=-3.19, p=0.004) but no significant difference was found between ITC_{cont60°} (t(21)=-3.19, p=0.004) but no significant difference was found between ITC_{cont6} and ITC_{cont4} (t(21)=-0.45, p=0.652).

In the condition corresponding to the 30° resolution (bottom), post-hoc t-tests in the MTL revealed a significantly greater ITC_{Cont6} than ITC_{Cont4} (left: t(21)=3.40, p=0.002; right: t(21)=2.28, p=0.032). In the right hemisphere we found no significant difference between the ITCs in neither control ROI (lateral occipital: t(21)=1.13, p=0.267, precentral: t(21)=0.88, p=0.388). Post-

hoc t-tests in the left hemisphere demonstrate that, in the lateral occipital, ITC_{Cont6} was greater than ITC_{Cont4} (t(21)=3.49, p=0.002) while no difference was found in the precentral ROI (t(21)=0.76, p=0.450).

Chapter 4 Discussion

From the simplest forms of life to mammals, movements and actions are an essential part of their daily experience. To be able to efficiently move within the surrounding environment, animals need to understand the relations between elements in it and how they can interact with them. The existing literature suggests a prominent role of the hippocampal formation in supporting the exploration of external space, both through locomotion and through vision, as well as supporting the encoding and retrieval of spatial and non-spatial memories, which are essential for more efficient interactions.

For instance, during locomotion, neurons in the hippocampus respond to specific locations in the environment (O'Keefe & Dostrovsky, 1971) while neurons in the entorhinal cortex map several positions providing a reference frame for exploration (Hafting et al., 2005). In freelymoving primates, neurons in the hippocampal formation respond to spatial locations, but the majority of their responses is related to a different form of spatial exploration, vision (Mao et al., 2021; Piza et al., 2024). At the same time, neurons in the hippocampal formation of both rodents and primates respond to abstract, non-spatial information such as specific concepts (e.g., Jennifer Aniston, Quiroga et al., 2006) and map abstract relational domains such as emotions (Qasim et al., 2023). Single neuron activity is orchestrated by neural oscillations (Singer, 1999; Buzsaki & Draghun, 2004). Oscillations create windows of enhanced (at the peak) or reduced (at the trough) excitability allowing neurons to reach their firing threshold more easily or more difficultly, respectively (Buzsaki, 2006). In the hippocampal formation two prominent oscillations have been identified, theta and gamma (Kunz et al., 2019; Colgin, 2016). These have been implicated in both spatial exploration through locomotion (Vanderwolf, 1969; Herweg et al., 2018) and eye movements (Jutras et al., 2013) as well as memory (Herweg et al., 2020a; Griffits & Jensen, 2023).

The experiments presented as part of this thesis further support the involvement of the hippocampal formation across different cognitive domains. First extending the function of hippocampal theta oscillations to reflect distances in naturalistic conceptual spaces during a "semantic foraging" task. Second, by reporting the presence of a typical neural signature of spatial representations, the grid-like response, as dissociated from observable actions and thus during movements of attention.

I can now answer the questions outlined in the introduction:

 What are the electrophysiological mechanisms that underlie searching for concepts in memory?

We have observed that hippocampal theta and gamma power increase when participants are looking for and finding concepts in their mental space during a verbal fluency task. This power increase is modulated, respectively, by the semantic and temporal distance between subsequent words, suggesting its functional role in the exploration of a conceptual space. These results reveal important insights about the hippocampal role in cognition, strengthening the hypothesis of a repurposing of its function across spatial and non-spatial domains (Bottini & Doeller, 2020; Bellmund et al., 2018; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013).

2) Do we observe a signature of spatial exploration such as the grid-like response when space is explored through attention?

Grid-like response in humans MTL can be elicited by visual presentation of spatial trajectories that participants were attending to but not following with their eyes. That is, participants were moving their attention along the visually presented trajectories, as indexed by successful performance on a spatial memory task, and this was sufficient to elicit a grid-like response. This finding highlights the possibility that movements of attention underlie exploration of conceptual spaces.

Are other spatial variables represented in the hippocampal formation during the exploration of conceptual spaces?

Theta oscillations have been associated with the active state of the brain since their initial discovery (Vanderwolf, 1969), with hippocampal theta power being higher during periods of locomotion (Bush et al., 2017; Aghajan et al., 2017) as well as during episodic memory encoding and retrieval (Lega et al., 2012). Movements in the external environment are trivially observed and can be easily operationalized into numerical variables to look for their modulation of brain activity. In the spatial navigation literature, theta oscillations have thus been further shown to be modulated by the distance traveled (Bush et al., 2017; Vass et al., 2016), distance to the goal location (Liu et al., 2023), by the environmental boundaries (Stangl et al., 2020; Seeber et al., 2024; Lee et al., 2018), speed (McFarland et al., 1975; Slawinska & Kasicki, 1998; Sheremet et al., 2016), and can reflect the structure of the environment through an hexa-directional modulation that mimics the firing of grids cells (Maidenbaum et al., 2018; Chen et al., 2018). These effects imply that theta in the hippocampal formation is not only higher during periods of movement but that its activity is functionally related to spatial exploration, potentially allowing animals to search in their environments and reach their goals.

If the neural machinery in the hippocampal formation has been repurposed to serve exploration of abstract conceptual domains (Bellmund et al., 2018; Behrens et al., 2018; Bottini & Doeller, 2020; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013) we should observe similar effects in conceptual domains. This line of research has produced a large amount of studies implicating a proxy of the grid-cell response measured through non-invasive neuroimaging in representing different conceptual domains (Constantinescu et al. 2016; Theves et al. 2019; 2020; Bao et al. 2019; Viganò & Piazza 2020, Viganò et al. 2021, 2023; Park et al. 2021; Nitsch et al. 2023; Barnaveli et al. 2024; Qasim et al. 2023). The most interesting study in this line of research was conducted by Qasim and colleagues (2023), who showed the first single-cell evidence in humans of a grid-like response during recall of images that, unbeknownst to the participants, were organized according to a two-dimensional emotion space. Similarly to spatial grid cells,

these grid-like cells were theta modulated, suggesting the involvement of theta oscillations in the mapping of a conceptual domain. Apart from this example there was no clear evidence in the literature for the involvement of theta oscillations in the exploration of an abstract domain. A first attempt has been made by Solomon and colleagues (2019a), who showed that during a free recall task theta power is modulated by the low-dimensional semantic distance between subsequent words. While this finding provides some interesting preliminary evidence for how theta is contributing to the recall of verbal lists, it falls short of demonstrating the involvement of theta in the exploration of long-term memory. Free recall is one of the most used paradigms in memory research. It provides a well controlled experimental setting, however it is sequential in nature, both in the presentation of the list items as well as in the recall strategies with the well known primacy and recency effects (Ebbinghaus, 1885). Sequence coding is one of the main functions of the hippocampus (e.g., Buzsaki & Tingley, 2018) that allows to situate memories in a spatiotemporal context. A comprehensive investigation of the involvement of the hippocampus, and specifically of theta, in long-term memory is thus missing, although both neuropsychology and neuroscience suggest this possibility (see Duff et al., 2020 for a review). In the first study presented as part of this thesis we aimed to fill this gap in the literature and suggested that theta is modulated as a function of distance in naturalistic conceptual space, mimicking the findings in the spatial navigation literature. Although still under investigation, the preliminary results presented as part of this thesis extend the involvement of hippocampal theta (and gamma) to the exploration of non-spatial domains. This is evidenced by several parallels between our findings and the spatial navigation literature (Bush et al., 2017; Ekstrom et al., 2005). For instance, we found an increase in theta power before verbalization as compared to periods of "immobility" (such as after having found a word or during rest) but no differences with respect to periods of silence between words in which participants are likely looking for concepts in their mental space. Theta power was mostly modulated by the distance in high-dimensional semantic space, which likely reflects the organization of long-term memory, whereas Solomon et al., (2019a) found a stronger correlation with lower dimensional spaces. The finding of a correlation with a low-dimensional embedding speaks in favor of a low-level linguistic strategy for recall of words lists, in that low-dimensional embeddings have been shown to correlate with lexical aspects such as word frequency (Hollis & Westbury, 2016; Viganò et al., 2024).

Our study demonstrated that theta in a conceptual domain is modulated by the distance between words. This provides the first evidence that allows us to draw further parallels between spatial and conceptual navigation. However, in the spatial navigation literature, theta has been shown to signal several other spatial variables, such as distance to the goal, boundaries, or speed. An interesting question is thus whether theta is similarly modulated by other variables during conceptual navigation. One prominent model of how the hippocampal formation supports navigation is based on only two variables, speed and direction (continuous attractor network, Burak & Fiete 2009), suggesting their prominence for accurate navigation. Speed is in fact a change in distance per unit of time, thus reflecting the combination of distance and time from which both can be inferred. Interestingly, models trained to predict next items in a sequence using only velocity signals (i.e., differences between subsequent images) can accurately perform such tasks and reproduce grid-like firing fields (lyer et al., 2024). In our experiment we found that theta power was modulated by both distance and time while gamma by time. It would be interesting thus to test whether these correlations could be explained by speed (whose definition can be borrowed from physics as the ratio between semantic distance and time elapsed between verbalizations) or by their phase amplitude

coupling. Nevertheless, more carefully controlled experiments would be needed to test whether this is the case. For instance, one could pace participants' speech using a metronome at varying speed and predict that i) within each speed condition, semantic distance modulation of theta persists but ii) theta power shifts to higher theta band for increasing speed. Another important aspect of navigation is the heading direction. A first attempt to show directional coding in conceptual domain has been shown by Viganò and colleagues (2021), who demonstrated that a set of regions outside of the medial temporal lobe, including thalamus and medial parietal cortex, were modulated by the implied direction between consecutive concepts shown to the participants, who previously learned their two-dimensional configuration. Interestingly, these regions are the same in which has been shown the presence of head direction cells in rodents (Taube, 1998), which are themselves theta-modulated. It would be thus reasonable to expect the finding of a theta modulation by direction in conceptual space in brain regions where head directions cells are found.

Attention and eye movements in the hippocampal formation as a signature of conceptual navigation

In the third chapter we speculated that movements of attention can be a mechanism through which the hippocampal formation supports the exploration of conceptual spaces. I will now elaborate on this hypothesis.

The definition of attention dates back to James (1890) and is now a fundamental concept across cognitive science and computer science (Lindsay, 2020), where it is used to describe the process of selectively focusing on one or a few elements from a larger set for further, more effective processing. This selective attention mechanism allows systems with limited resources, whether biological or artificial, to maximize their capacity by dedicating full cognitive or computational resources to the most relevant elements at any given time (Carrasco, 2011). Attention is crucial in perception (Tsotsos, 1990), where the sensory systems are constantly bombarded by a multitude of stimuli from the environment. Only some of these stimuli however are relevant at any given time, thus attention helps to filter the irrelevant ones to prioritize the relevant for further processing. This prioritization eventually will lead to encoding in memory only some elements of the environment (Uncapher & Rugg, 2009, Chun & Turk-Browne, 2007). Additionally, attention is not only involved in the initial encoding of information but also plays a crucial role in retrieving relevant elements from memory that align with the current goals or tasks (Van Ede & Nobre, 2022; Chun et al., 2011)

In primates, attention and eye movements are tightly linked such that eye position is often interpreted as reflecting the overt location of the focus of attention (Henderson, 2003; Kowler et al., 1995; Rizzolatti et al., 1987). Primates' eyes have a specialized central region (fovea) that provides maximal visual acuity at the spatial location where it is directed (Wassle & Boycott, 1991), allowing better visual processing of the foveated object, as evidenced by the higher representation of this region in the brain's visual system (Perry & Cowey 1985). To explore and better understand the contents of their visual field, primates actively and rapidly move their eyes (saccades) allowing them to gather higher-resolution information (Van der Stigchel 2006; Findlay & Gilchrist 2003, Schroeder et al., 2010). The selection of the visual region to explore is therefore indicative of the current attentional focus of the visual attention (Wolfe & Horowitz 2004; Rust & Cohen 2022). Usually, the location at which gaze is

directed is the one that is most salient due to its visual characteristics, such as color or contrast (Itti & Koch, 2001), or has the highest behavioral relevance, such as being a goal in a task (Henderson 2017).

It is currently debated whether eye movements are a useful readout of attentional mechanisms or an integral part of attention (Lowet et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2022; Yu et al., 2022). However, it has been shown that it is possible to dissociate the focus of attention from the currently-gazed location (Posner, 1980; Juan et al., 2004) although this often results in the presence of smaller fixational eye movements (Martinez-Conde et al., 2004) that track attentional focus (Engbert & Kiegl, 2003; Yuval-Greenberg et al., 2014).

Both eye movements and attention exert an effect at the neural level (Awh et al., 2006; Corbetta & Shulman, 2002). A set of subcortical (thalamus, superior colliculus) and cortical structures (superior parietal lobule, intraparietal sulcus, frontal eye fields) has been identified using invasive recordings and electrical stimulation in non-human primates (Moore & Fallah 2001; Kustov & Robinson, 1996; Bisley & Goldberg 2003; Thompson et al., 1997; Müller et al., 2004) as well as non-invasive recordings in humans (Corbetta et al., 1998; Nobre et al., 2000). Collectively these studies suggest that attention and eye movements modulate these brain structures by increasing neural activity at the attended location, thus increasing perceptual sensitivity in the attended spatial region. The finding of a shared substrate between attention and eye movements was initially used to support their interdependence; however more recent evidence has demonstrated that at the neuronal level control of attention and eye movements can be separated. There are both neurons that show mixed selectivity and neurons that fire for eye movements and not for attention, and vice versa (Juan et al., 2004; Thompson et al., 2005). Similar increases in neural firing for attended locations were found in sensory regions outside of this "attention network", for instance in visual (Reynolds & Chelazzi, 2003) and auditory (Fritz et al., 2007) areas indicating the influence of attention on sensory processing. Recent evidence has further shown that both eye movements and attention are rhythmic within the theta range (Fiebelkorn & Kastner, 2019). Eye movements in primates usually occur at 3-4 Hz (Otero-Millan et al., 2008; Näher et al., 2022), similarly signatures of attention at both the behavioral level, such as enhanced sensitivity at time intervals corresponding to theta (Landau & Fries 2012; Fiebelkorn et al., 2013; but see Brookshire, 2022) and neural level, such as increased neural excitability (as indexed by gamma oscillations) are rhythmic at the same theta range (Fiebelkorn et al., 2018; Helfrich et al., 2018). Further hypotheses have suggested that attended visual objects can propagate from early visual areas for downstream computations through gamma band synchronization (Fries 2005; Fries 2015; Fries 2023, but see Vinck et al., 2023 and Spyropoulus et al., 2024 for evidence against this hypothesis).

Attention and eye movements thus modulate various cortical and subcortical areas. Despite the hippocampus being considered a critical component of the visual hierarchy according to a prominent model of the visual system (Felleman & Van Essen, 1991), it has garnered comparatively less focus in research on the neural correlates of attention. Nevertheless, there is some evidence that the hippocampus is modulated by attentional processes (reviewed in Aly & Turk-Browne, 2017).

In the context of spatial navigation, a potential index of attention is whether the animal is actively engaged in the task (Rowland & Kentros 2008). When animals are not engaged in a

spatial task, less place cells emerge as compared to when the animal is engaged, (Pettit et al., 2022) and their firing fields are less temporally stable, i.e., localized firing is lost over time, whereas better task performance correlates with increased place field stability (Kentros et al., 2004). Furthermore, when the environment was task relevant, place cells were more stable, whereas when a task-relevant odor was present, they reduced their stability (Muzzio et al., 2009). Similarly, groups of place cells can be distinguished based on their anchoring to local or distal cues depending on which are more salient in the environment, with alternating increase in firing for each cue every 1 s (Fenton et al., 2010). This alternation has been reported in several other studies, mainly in relation to the theta rhythm. For instance, there is evidence that alternating cycles of theta represent distinct information, such as different spatial contexts (Jezek et al., 2011), possible future directions (Vollan et al., 2024; Kay et al., 2020), or different heading directions (Brandon et al., 2013), suggesting their potential role in allocating attention to different aspects of the task the animal is currently facing.

One of the most relevant aspects of a spatial navigation task is the goal location. According to Rowland & Kentros (2008) we can thus expect that paying attention to goal location modifies the firing of place cells. This is indeed the case: Hollup and colleagues (2001) demonstrated an accumulation of place-cells firing fields towards the goal location while Lee et al., (2006) showed that this shift occurs over learning. Furthermore, place cells increase their firing rate when moving towards a goal while conversely decreasing their firing when moving away (Aoki et al., 2019). More recently, a similar effect has been demonstrated for grid cells, in which a shift of the firing fields towards goal location is observed (Butler et al., 2019), with this restructuring evolving over learning (Boccara et al., 2019). Similar effects have been reported in a spatial navigation task in humans using fMRI (Muhle-Karbe et al., 2023) and most interestingly, in a conceptual navigation task, with increasing hexadirectional symmetry in proximity of the goal compared to locations further apart (Viganò et al., 2023). These findings, along with other evidence, suggest that the spatial code in the hippocampal formation is less stable than initially thought and is potentially under cognitive influences. It has further been suggested that distortions of the spatial metric might represent the true informative signal encoded in these spatial maps (Ginosar et al., 2023).

Another interesting finding is that actively exploring the environment with head movements induces the formation of place fields or their potentiation, accompanied by an increase in theta power compared to periods without head movements (Monaco et al., 2014). This finding is notable because it relates the active process of sampling information from the environment to the formation of a memory trace, specifically a place field. Actively sampling the environments through motor routines is a core aspect of active sensing (Schroeder et al., 2010). In line with this hypothesis, not only head movements influence hippocampal formation but also the amount of eye movements (i.e., visual sampling) increases hippocampal activity (Liu et al., 2017). When exploring the environment through eye movements, the hippocampal formation theta rhythm resets to be in an optimal stage (trough of the oscillation, Hasselmo et al., 2002) for information encoding (Jutras et al., 2013; Hoffman et al., 2013) where the input from the entorhinal cortex (the last relay of cortical information into the hippocampus) is maximal. Being in the optimal stage after an eye movement means that information can be more efficiently stored in memory through synaptic plasticity: long-term potentiation is in fact more prominent at the trough of the oscillatory cycle (Hyman et al., 2003). On the contrary, when information needs to be retrieved from memory, theta is at its peak, when recurrent dynamics with CA3 are present and lead to long-term depotentiation. In line with this proposal, a recent study by

Kragel & colleagues (2020) found that, during a spatial memory test, theta phase was at its peak when participants were looking at the spatial location that matched the one they held in memory while theta was at its trough when looking at the target object presented in a new spatial location. This dissociation fits nicely with the model by Hasselmo and colleagues (2002) and has been interpreted as reflecting different modes of sampling, either from memory or from the environment, respectively (Kragel & Voss, 2022). This distinction is also reminiscent of the effects found by Fiebelkorn & Kastner (2018) in the attentional network, in which they identified a "good" theta phase associated with more effective sampling of environmental information and a "bad" theta phase associated with shifting of attention to a different spatial location. It would be interesting to test whether these similarities reflect meaningful and coordinated operations between brain areas. Theta is in fact known for its role in long range coordination and is thus a plausible mechanism for information transmission across brain areas (Sirota et al., 2008; Roux et al., 2022). Of particular interest would be to test the directionality of the communication: we may expect that when shifting attention there is a higher influence of the hippocampus towards the cortex, signaling where to look next in the environment (Summerfield et al., 2006), while a higher influence of the cortex towards the hippocampus would be presented in the sampling phase to allow for efficient information transmission and eventually encoding in memory.

The proposed role of attention in the navigation of conceptual spaces was to operate "when there is nothing to see and nowhere to move, but internal attention can be moved across the mental space" (Giari et al., 2023). For example, borrowing from Bellmund et al, 2018, imagine you need to buy a car. You might value engine power and weight, and therefore select these as relevant feature dimensions to organize your conceptual space of cars (Bellmund 2018, Fig. 1). Organizing the elements in space is only the beginning, the crucial part is using this knowledge to decide which car to buy. How then do we "move" within this conceptual space to evaluate the options and eventually buy our new car? We can achieve this, for instance, by iteratively focusing on one relevant portion of the space, evaluating it, and then moving to the next until finding the best option. This process William James's classical definition of attention (1890): attention "is the taking possession by the mind, in clear and vivid form, of one out of what seem several simultaneously possible objects or trains of thought. Focalization, concentration, and consciousness are of its essence. It implies withdrawal from some things in order to deal effectively with others". Interestingly, this process can be thought of as akin to a visual search task, one of the most used paradigms to study attention (Duncan, 1989), in which a target object is hidden among distractors. in the example, the target car is hidden among irrelevant options and our goal is to select the appropriate one.

Moving and searching are verbs that imply actions. During locomotion, actions allow us to navigate and are readily observable. In navigating the internal space of our memories, actions can be movements of attention, of which eye movements can provide a useful readout.

In line with this proposal, there is evidence that even when there is no visual stimulation, participants make eye movements. For instance, during delay periods of a visual working memory task, when there is nothing relevant on the screen, participants' eyes move towards the location where the item they were keeping in mind was originally presented, even if the location is irrelevant for task performance (Van Ede et al., 2019). Furthermore, even when eye movements are constrained to the central part of the screen, small, fixational eye movements

reflect the orientation of the presented items, peaking after the disappearance of the item and ramping during the delay period (Linde-Domingo & Spitzer, 2023).

These latter studies are particularly interesting because they suggest that even when there is no relevant visual information presented to participants, their eyes move in a meaningful way, possibly reflecting the influence of a cognitive mechanism. Nevertheless, eye movements were reflecting aspects of visual materials presented as part of the experiment, leaving open the question about the involvement of the eyes "when there is nothing to see" thus truly recapitulating internal memory organization and search. When "looking at nothing", such as in a darkened room or in front of a blank screen, participants still make meaningful eye movements, for instance reflecting the magnitude comparison between auditorily presented numbers (Salvaggio et al., 2019) or the serial order of auditorily presented numbers (Sahan et al., 2022).

Numbers are a particularly interesting conceptual space that allows experimental testing in naturalistic settings while at the same time knowing the underlying structure of the space. In fact, it has been demonstrated that numbers are organized on a line according to their magnitude, going from left (lower numbers) to right (higher numbers) in western cultures (Deahene et al., 1993; Fias et al., 1996). This was originally demonstrated through a faster response time when the mapping between magnitude and manual response is congruent, but, interestingly, similar evidence is present in eye movements. Loetscher and colleagues (2010) showed that spontaneous eye movements made in darkness reflected the numbers that participants are verbalizing: high numbers were pronounced when the eyes moved to the right while lower numbers when the eyes moved to the left, and similarly for the vertical dimension with high numbers when the eyes moved higher and low numbers when the eyes moved lower. This finding was further extended by Viganò and colleagues (2024) who showed that eye movements not only reflect the position of numbers along the horizontal and vertical dimensions but that they can be also a useful readout of two-dimensional conceptual spaces such as colors and even reflect linguistic properties of higher dimensional spaces such as animals.

These preliminary findings suggest that attention and eye movements reflect the organization of conceptual information in memory. However, further research is needed to investigate this claim. For instance, several open questions that we can address are:

- How do we move through conceptual spaces?

The findings presented above suggest that eye position reflect the relative distances between items in conceptual space (i.e., the structure). However, a key question is how do we move and search within the space. This question can be addressed by evaluating the finegrained, temporal evolution of gaze position. A sudden change in gaze position, as indexed by a saccade, can reflect the rapid shift of attention to a different portion of the conceptual space. Changes in position however can be more gradual, akin to a smooth pursuit. We may thus look for the prevalence of specific eye movement types during conceptual search. We may expect that both saccades and more gradual changes occur during conceptual search, but these may be reflected in different conceptual distances between verbalizations. For instance, assuming constant timing between verbalizations (Viganò et al., 2024), a saccade may reflect a larger distance as compared to a more gradual movement.

- Are eye movements a readout of the exploration or do they play a causal role?

Some studies have shown that restricting eye movements has behavioral consequences, for instance negatively impacting navigation performance (Lakshminarasimhan et al., 2020). Other studies instead have shown that even when restricted, eye movements were reflecting task-relevant information (Linde-Domingo & Spitzer, 2023). This contradictory evidence leaves open the question of their relevance for attention. This question can be addressed in multiple ways: i) similarly to other studies we can restrict participants eye movements during a conceptual search task. However, given that there is nothing to see on the screen we may expect that participants would still be able to do the task, so differences with unrestricted movements may be expected more in the "quality" of the navigation. For instance, restricting eye movements may result in lower exploration or shorter transitions between subsequent concepts. ii) we can interfere with eye movements during a conceptual search task. participants can be presented with a sequence of dots and asked to both follow the dots with their eyes and at the same time verbalize concepts. If eye movements are functional to the exploration, we can expect that a larger distance between the visually presented dots results in a larger distance in conceptual space (if the participants are following the dots with their eyes).

The ultimate test for the role of eye movements in conceptual search is whether early blind people (i.e., people that have lost functional vision at early age) show eye movements that are related to the conceptual search, the presence of which would speak in favor of an attentional mechanism in conceptual search of which they eye movements are a readout. On the contrary, the lack of eye movements during conceptual search in blind can be due to the eye movement being an integral part of the memory for the concept (Noton & Stark, 1971), that recapitulate the spatiotemporal context in which the memory was acquired (Wynn et al., 2019).

- What is the relationship between hippocampal activity and attention in the context of conceptual search?

We have shown in Chapter 2 that the power of hippocampal theta reflects semantic and temporal distances in the navigated conceptual space. However, in a similar task also eye movements reflect linguistic distances in conceptual spaces (Viganò et al., 2024). To what extent then are these mechanisms related? What is the direction of the relationship (if any)? Are eye movements driving the increase in theta power and, as a consequence, the exploration of the space, or is the increase in theta power that reactivates the memory trace and, eventually, the eye moves? This question can be addressed by concurrent recording of temporally resolved brain activity and eye position. We can then test, for instance, the temporal relationship between the observed effects. If the time series of theta power is predictive of the eye movement we can, to some extent, infer the direction of the relationship (Granger, 1969). Nevertheless, causal manipulations would be needed to claim the directionality.

Irrespective of the directionality, if eye movements and theta are related, we may expect that some of the effects found for theta may be reflected in eye movement patterns. For instance, in rodents navigating a t-maze, theta has been shown to signal future turns (Kay et al., 2020), alternating between left and right turns at different oscillatory cycles until the decision is made. First question to be asked is whether a similar alternation between left and right is observed in a conceptual space. Numbers provide a useful testbed for this hypothesis during a conceptual search task, given their linear arrangement. Eye movements may then similarly reflect this alternation between possible options.

Conclusions

The evidence presented as part of this thesis further advances our understanding of the hippocampal formation role in cognition. First, I have provided evidence that directly links the theta and gamma rhythm of the hippocampal formation to navigation in conceptual space. Second, I have shown that a typical signature of spatial and conceptual navigation is present in humans that are covertly exploring the visual environment. Taken together these results suggest that the hippocampal formation supports exploration across cognitive domains. How the hippocampus contributes to exploration of both spatial and conceptual domains is however still not known. In the discussion I proposed that attention can be a domain-free mechanism that the hippocampus is using to support navigation and suggested ways in which this proposal can be tested.
Bibliography

- Addante, R. J., Watrous, A. J., Yonelinas, A. P., Ekstrom, A. D., & Ranganath, C. (2011). Prestimulus theta activity predicts correct source memory retrieval. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(26), 10702–10707. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1014528108
- Adibpour, P., Hochmann, J.-R., & Papeo, L. (2021). Spatial Relations Trigger Visual Binding of People. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, *33*(7), 1343–1353. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn_a_01724
- Ahmed, O. J., & Mehta, M. R. (2012). Running Speed Alters the Frequency of Hippocampal Gamma Oscillations. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(21), 7373–7383. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5110-11.2012
- Aly, M., & Turk-Browne, N. B. (2017). How Hippocampal Memory Shapes, and Is Shaped by, Attention. In D. E. Hannula & M. C. Duff (Eds.), *The Hippocampus from Cells to Systems: Structure, Connectivity, and Functional Contributions to Memory and Flexible Cognition* (pp. 369–403). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50406-3_12
- Aoki, Y., Igata, H., Ikegaya, Y., & Sasaki, T. (2019). The Integration of Goal-Directed Signals onto Spatial Maps of Hippocampal Place Cells. *Cell Reports*, 27(5), 1516-1527.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2019.04.002
- Aronov, D., Nevers, R., & Tank, D. W. (2017). Mapping of a non-spatial dimension by the hippocampal–entorhinal circuit. *Nature*, *543*(7647), 719–722. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature21692
- Aru, J., Aru, J., Priesemann, V., Wibral, M., Lana, L., Pipa, G., Singer, W., & Vicente, R. (2015). Untangling cross-frequency coupling in neuroscience. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 31, 51–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2014.08.002
- Augustine, of H., Saint, 354-430. (397 C.E.). The confessions of Saint Augustine.
- Awh, E., Armstrong, K. M., & Moore, T. (2006). Visual and oculomotor selection: Links, causes and implications for spatial attention. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *10*(3), 124–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2006.01.001
- Bao, X., Gjorgieva, E., Shanahan, L. K., Howard, J. D., Kahnt, T., & Gottfried, J. A. (2019).
 Grid-like Neural Representations Support Olfactory Navigation of a Two-Dimensional Odor Space. *Neuron*, 102(5), 1066-1075.e5.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2019.03.034
- Baraduc, P., Duhamel, J.-R., & Wirth, S. (2019). Schema cells in the macaque hippocampus. *Science*, *363*(6427), 635–639. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav5404

- Barnaveli, I., Vigano, S., Reznik, D., Haggard, P., & Doeller, C. F. (2024). *Hippocampal*entorhinal cognitive maps and cortical motor system represent action plans and their outcomes (p. 2024.07.04.602119). bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/2024.07.04.602119
- Barry, C., Hayman, R., Burgess, N., & Jeffery, K. J. (2007). Experience-dependent rescaling of entorhinal grids. *Nature Neuroscience*, *10*(6), 682–684. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1905
- Baumann, O., & Mattingley, J. B. (2021). Extrahippocampal contributions to spatial navigation in humans: A review of the neuroimaging evidence. *Hippocampus*, *31*(7), 640–657. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.23313
- Bausch, M., Niediek, J., Reber, T. P., Mackay, S., Boström, J., Elger, C. E., & Mormann, F. (2021). Concept neurons in the human medial temporal lobe flexibly represent abstract relations between concepts. *Nature Communications*, *12*(1), 6164. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-26327-3
- Behrens, T. E. J., Muller, T. H., Whittington, J. C. R., Mark, S., Baram, A. B., Stachenfeld, K. L., & Kurth-Nelson, Z. (2018). What Is a Cognitive Map? Organizing Knowledge for Flexible Behavior. *Neuron*, 100(2), 490–509. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2018.10.002
- Bellmund, J. L., Deuker, L., Navarro Schröder, T., & Doeller, C. F. (2016). Grid-cell representations in mental simulation. *eLife*, *5*, e17089. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.17089
- Bellmund, J. L. S., Gärdenfors, P., Moser, E. I., & Doeller, C. F. (2018). Navigating cognition: Spatial codes for human thinking. *Science*, *362*(6415), eaat6766. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aat6766
- Benjamin, L., Dehaene-Lambertz, G., & Fló, A. (2021). Remarks on the analysis of steadystate responses: Spurious artifacts introduced by overlapping epochs. *Cortex*, S0010945221002215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2021.05.023
- Benjamini, Y., & Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the False Discovery Rate: A Practical and Powerful Approach to Multiple Testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B* (*Methodological*), 57(1), 289–300. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2517-6161.1995.tb02031.x
- Biane, J. S., Ladow, M. A., Stefanini, F., Boddu, S. P., Fan, A., Hassan, S., Dundar, N., Apodaca-Montano, D. L., Zhou, L. Z., Fayner, V., Woods, N. I., & Kheirbek, M. A. (2023). Neural dynamics underlying associative learning in the dorsal and ventral hippocampus. *Nature Neuroscience*, 26(5), 798–809. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-023-01296-6
- Bicanski, A., & Burgess, N. (2019). A Computational Model of Visual Recognition Memory via Grid Cells. *Current Biology*, 29(6), 979-990.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.01.077
- Bierbrauer, A., Kunz, L., Gomes, C. A., Luhmann, M., Deuker, L., Getzmann, S., Wascher, E., Gajewski, P. D., Hengstler, J. G., Fernandez-Alvarez, M., Atienza, M., Cammisuli, D. M., Bonatti, F., Pruneti, C., Percesepe, A., Bellaali, Y., Hanseeuw, B., Strange, B. A.,

Cantero, J. L., & Axmacher, N. (2020). Unmasking selective path integration deficits in Alzheimer's disease risk carriers. *Science Advances*, *6*(35), eaba1394. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aba1394

- Bieri, K. W., Bobbitt, K. N., & Colgin, L. L. (2014). Slow and Fast Gamma Rhythms Coordinate Different Spatial Coding Modes in Hippocampal Place Cells. *Neuron*, 82(3), 670–681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.03.013
- Binder, J. R., Desai, R. H., Graves, W. W., & Conant, L. L. (2009). Where Is the Semantic System? A Critical Review and Meta-Analysis of 120 Functional Neuroimaging Studies. *Cerebral Cortex*, 19(12), 2767–2796. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhp055
- Bisley, J. W., & Goldberg, M. E. (2003). Neuronal Activity in the Lateral Intraparietal Area and Spatial Attention. *Science*, 299(5603), 81–86. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1077395
- Bizzi, E., Kalil, R. E., & Tagliasco, V. (1971). Eye-Head Coordination in Monkeys: Evidence for Centrally Patterned Organization. *Science*, *173*(3995), 452–454. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.173.3995.452
- Boccara, C. N., Nardin, M., Stella, F., O'Neill, J., & Csicsvari, J. (2019). The entorhinal cognitive map is attracted to goals. *Science*, *363*(6434), 1443–1447. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav4837
- Bohbot, V. D., Copara, M. S., Gotman, J., & Ekstrom, A. D. (2017). Low-frequency theta oscillations in the human hippocampus during real-world and virtual navigation. *Nature Communications*, *8*, 14415. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms14415
- Bojanowski, P., Grave, E., Joulin, A., & Mikolov, T. (2017). Enriching Word Vectors with
Subword Information (arXiv:1607.04606). arXiv.
https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1607.04606
- Bottini, R., & Doeller, C. F. (2020a). Knowledge across cognitive maps in humans. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *21*(7), 398–409. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-020-0310-6
- Bottini, R., & Doeller, C. F. (2020b). Knowledge Across Reference Frames: Cognitive Maps and Image Spaces. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 24(8), 606–619. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2020.05.008
- Bousfield, W. A., & Sedgewick, C. H. W. (1944). An Analysis of Sequences of Restricted Associative Responses. *The Journal of General Psychology*, *30*(2), 149–165. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221309.1944.10544467
- Brainard, D. H. (1997). The Psychophysics Toolbox. *Spatial Vision*, *10*, 433–436. https://doi.org/10.1163/156856897X00357
- Brandon, M. P., Bogaard, A. R., Libby, C. P., Connerney, M. A., Gupta, K., & Hasselmo, M.
 E. (2011). Reduction of Theta Rhythm Dissociates Grid Cell Spatial Periodicity from Directional Tuning. Science, 332(6029), 595–599. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1201652

- Brandon, M. P., Bogaard, A. R., Schultheiss, N. W., & Hasselmo, M. E. (2013). Segregation of cortical head direction cell assemblies on alternating theta cycles. *Nature Neuroscience*, *16*(6), 739–748. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3383
- Brookshire, G. (2022). Putative rhythms in attentional switching can be explained by aperiodic temporal structure. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 6(9), 1280–1291. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-022-01364-0
- Buiatti, M., Di Giorgio, E., Piazza, M., Polloni, C., Menna, G., Taddei, F., Baldo, E., & Vallortigara, G. (2019). Cortical route for facelike pattern processing in human newborns. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *116*(10), 4625–4630. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1812419116
- Burak, Y., & Fiete, I. R. (2009). Accurate Path Integration in Continuous Attractor Network Models of Grid Cells. *PLOS Computational Biology*, *5*(2), e1000291. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.1000291
- Bush, D., Bisby, J. A., Bird, C. M., Gollwitzer, S., Rodionov, R., Diehl, B., McEvoy, A. W., Walker, M. C., & Burgess, N. (2017). Human hippocampal theta power indicates movement onset and distance travelled. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *114*(46), 12297–12302. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1708716114
- Butler, W. N., Hardcastle, K., & Giocomo, L. M. (2019). Remembered reward locations restructure entorhinal spatial maps. *Science*, *363*(6434), 1447–1452. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav5297
- Buzsáki, G. (2002). Theta Oscillations in the Hippocampus. *Neuron*, *33*(3), 325–340. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00586-X
- Buzsáki, G. (2005). Theta rhythm of navigation: Link between path integration and landmark navigation, episodic and semantic memory. *Hippocampus*, *15*(7), 827–840. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20113
- Buzsáki, G. (2006). *Rhythms of the Brain*. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195301069.001.0001
- Buzsáki, G. (2010). Neural Syntax: Cell Assemblies, Synapsembles, and Readers. *Neuron*, 68(3), 362–385. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2010.09.023</u>
- Buzsáki, G. (2015). Hippocampal sharp wave-ripple: A cognitive biomarker for episodic memory and planning. *Hippocampus*, 25(10), 1073–1188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.22488</u>
- Buzsáki, G., & Draguhn, A. (2004). Neuronal Oscillations in Cortical Networks. *Science*, 304(5679), 1926–1929. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1099745
- Buzsáki, G., Lai-Wo S., L., & Vanderwolf, C. H. (1983). Cellular bases of hippocampal EEG in the behaving rat. *Brain Research Reviews*, *6*(2), 139–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-0173(83)90037-1

- Buzsáki, G., & Moser, E. I. (2013). Memory, navigation and theta rhythm in the hippocampalentorhinal system. *Nature Neuroscience*, *16*(2), 130–138. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3304
- Buzsáki, G., & Schomburg, E. W. (2015). What does gamma coherence tell us about interregional neural communication? *Nature Neuroscience*, *18*(4), 484–489. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3952
- Buzsáki, G., & Tingley, D. (2018). Space and Time: The Hippocampus as a Sequence Generator. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 22(10), 853–869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2018.07.006
- Buzsáki, G., & Wang, X.-J. (2012). Mechanisms of Gamma Oscillations. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, *35*(1), 203–225. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-neuro-062111-150444
- Carrasco, M. (2011). Visual attention: The past 25 years. *Vision Research*, *51*(13), 1484–1525. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.visres.2011.04.012
- Chen, D., Kunz, L., Wang, W., Zhang, H., Wang, W.-X., Schulze-Bonhage, A., Reinacher, P. C., Zhou, W., Liang, S., Axmacher, N., & Wang, L. (2018). Hexadirectional Modulation of Theta Power in Human Entorhinal Cortex during Spatial Navigation. *Current Biology*, 28(20), 3310-3315.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2018.08.029
- Cho, J., & Sharp, P. E. (2001). Head direction, place, and movement correlates for cells in the rat retrosplenial cortex. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, *115*(1), 3–25. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7044.115.1.3
- Chun, M. M., Golomb, J. D., & Turk-Browne, N. B. (2011). A Taxonomy of External and Internal Attention. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 62(1), 73–101. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.093008.100427
- Chun, M. M., & Turk-Browne, N. B. (2007). Interactions between attention and memory. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 17(2), 177–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2007.03.005
- Clark, R. E., & Squire, L. R. (2013). Similarity in form and function of the hippocampus in rodents, monkeys, and humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*(Supplement_2), 10365–10370. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1301225110
- Colgin, L. L. (2013). Mechanisms and Functions of Theta Rhythms. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 36(Volume 36, 2013), 295–312. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-neuro-062012-170330
- Colgin, L. L. (2015). Theta–gamma coupling in the entorhinal–hippocampal system. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *31*, 45–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2014.08.001
- Colgin, L. L. (2016). Rhythms of the hippocampal network. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *17*(4), 239–249. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn.2016.21

- Colgin, L. L., Denninger, T., Fyhn, M., Hafting, T., Bonnevie, T., Jensen, O., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2009). Frequency of gamma oscillations routes flow of information in the hippocampus. *Nature*, 462(7271), 353–357. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08573
- Colgin, L. L., & Moser, E. I. (2010). Gamma Oscillations in the Hippocampus. *Physiology*, 25(5), 319–329. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00021.2010
- Constantinescu, A. O., O'Reilly, J. X., & Behrens, T. E. J. (2016). Organizing conceptual knowledge in humans with a gridlike code. *Science*, *352*(6292), 1464–1468. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaf0941
- Corbetta, M., Akbudak, E., Conturo, T. E., Snyder, A. Z., Ollinger, J. M., Drury, H. A., Linenweber, M. R., Petersen, S. E., Raichle, M. E., Van Essen, D. C., & Shulman, G. L. (1998a). A Common Network of Functional Areas for Attention and Eye Movements. *Neuron*, 21(4), 761–773. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80593-0
- Corbetta, M., Akbudak, E., Conturo, T. E., Snyder, A. Z., Ollinger, J. M., Drury, H. A., Linenweber, M. R., Petersen, S. E., Raichle, M. E., Van Essen, D. C., & Shulman, G. L. (1998b). A Common Network of Functional Areas for Attention and Eye Movements. *Neuron*, 21(4), 761–773. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80593-0
- Corbetta, M., & Shulman, G. L. (2002). Control of goal-directed and stimulus-driven attention in the brain. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *3*(3), 201–215. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn755
- Corrigan, B. W., Gulli, R. A., Doucet, G., Mahmoudian, B., Abbass, M., Roussy, M., Luna, R., Sachs, A. J., & Martinez-Trujillo, J. C. (2023). View cells in the hippocampus and prefrontal cortex of macaques during virtual navigation. *Hippocampus*, 33(5), 573–585. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.23534
- Cracco, E., Lee, H., van Belle, G., Quenon, L., Haggard, P., Rossion, B., & Orgs, G. (2021). EEG Frequency Tagging Reveals the Integration of Form and Motion Cues into the Perception of Group Movement. *Cerebral Cortex*, bhab385. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhab385
- Crepaldi, D., Amenta, S., Mandera, P., Keuleers, E., & Brysbaert, M. (n.d.). *Frequency* estimates from different registers explain different aspects of visual word recognition | *Language, Learning and Reading Lab.* Retrieved September 14, 2024, from https://lrlac.sissa.it/publications/frequency-estimates-different-registers-explain-different-aspects-visual-word
- Davachi, L. (2006). Item, context and relational episodic encoding in humans. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *16*(6), 693–700. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2006.10.012
- de Heering, A., & Rossion, B. (2015). Rapid categorization of natural face images in the infant right hemisphere. *eLife*, *4*, e06564. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.06564

- De Rosa, M., Ktori, M., Vidal, Y., Bottini, R., & Crepaldi, D. (2022). Frequency-based neural discrimination in fast periodic visual stimulation. *Cortex*, *148*, 193–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2022.01.005
- Dehaene, S., Bossini, S., & Giraux, P. (n.d.). *The Mental Representation of Parity and Number Magnitude*.
- Deschênes, M., Moore, J., & Kleinfeld, D. (2012). Sniffing and whisking in rodents. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 22(2), 243–250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2011.11.013
- Desikan, R. S., Ségonne, F., Fischl, B., Quinn, B. T., Dickerson, B. C., Blacker, D., Buckner, R. L., Dale, A. M., Maguire, R. P., Hyman, B. T., Albert, M. S., & Killiany, R. J. (2006). An automated labeling system for subdividing the human cerebral cortex on MRI scans into gyral based regions of interest. *NeuroImage*, *31*(3), 968–980. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.01.021
- Dickerson, B. C., & Eichenbaum, H. (2010). The Episodic Memory System: Neurocircuitry and Disorders. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 35(1), 86–104. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2009.126
- Dijksterhuis, D. E., Self, M. W., Possel, J. K., Peters, J. C., Straaten, E. C. W. van, Idema, S., Baaijen, J. C., Salm, S. M. A. van der, Aarnoutse, E. J., Klink, N. C. E. van, Eijsden, P. van, Hanslmayr, S., Chelvarajah, R., Roux, F., Kolibius, L. D., Sawlani, V., Rollings, D. T., Dehaene, S., & Roelfsema, P. R. (2024). *Pronouns reactivate conceptual representations in human hippocampal neurons* (p. 2024.06.23.600044). bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/2024.06.23.600044
- Ding, N., Melloni, L., Zhang, H., Tian, X., & Poeppel, D. (2016). Cortical tracking of hierarchical linguistic structures in connected speech. *Nature Neuroscience*, 19(1), 158–164. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4186
- Ding, N., & Simon, J. Z. (2013). Power and phase properties of oscillatory neural responses in the presence of background activity. *Journal of Computational Neuroscience*, *34*(2), 337–343. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10827-012-0424-6
- Doeller, C. F., Barry, C., & Burgess, N. (2010). Evidence for grid cells in a human memory network. *Nature*, *463*(7281), 657–661. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08704
- Dorfman, A., Hills, T. T., & Scharf, I. (2022). A guide to area-restricted search: A foundational foraging behaviour. *Biological Reviews*, 97(6), 2076–2089. https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12883
- Doucet, G., Gulli, R. A., Corrigan, B. W., Duong, L. R., & Martinez-Trujillo, J. C. (2020). Modulation of local field potentials and neuronal activity in primate hippocampus during saccades. *Hippocampus*, 30(3), 192–209. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.23140
- Duff, M. C., Covington, N. V., Hilverman, C., & Cohen, N. J. (2020). Semantic Memory and the Hippocampus: Revisiting, Reaffirming, and Extending the Reach of Their Critical

Relationship. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2019.00471

Duncan, J., & Humphreys, G. W. (1989). Visual search and stimulus similarity. *Psychological Review*, 96(3), 433–458. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.96.3.433

Ebbinghaus, H. (1885). *Memory: A contribution to experimental psychology.* (p. 123). Dover.

- Ede, F. van, & Nobre, A. C. (2023). Turning Attention Inside Out: How Working Memory Serves Behavior. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 74(Volume 74, 2023), 137–165. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-021422-041757
- Eichenbaum, H. (2017). The role of the hippocampus in navigation is memory. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *117*(4), 1785–1796. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00005.2017
- Eichenbaum, H., & Cohen, N. J. (2004). *From Conditioning to Conscious Recollection: Memory* systems of the brain. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195178043.001.0001
- Eichenbaum, H., & Cohen, N. J. (2014). Can We Reconcile the Declarative Memory and Spatial Navigation Views on Hippocampal Function? *Neuron*, *83*(4), 764–770. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.07.032
- Ekstrom, A. D., Caplan, J. B., Ho, E., Shattuck, K., Fried, I., & Kahana, M. J. (2005). Human hippocampal theta activity during virtual navigation. *Hippocampus*, *15*(7), 881–889. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20109
- Ekstrom, A. D., Kahana, M. J., Caplan, J. B., Fields, T. A., Isham, E. A., Newman, E. L., & Fried, I. (2003). Cellular networks underlying human spatial navigation. *Nature*, 425(6954), 184–188. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01964
- Epstein, R. A., Patai, E. Z., Julian, J. B., & Spiers, H. J. (2017). The cognitive map in humans: Spatial navigation and beyond. *Nature Neuroscience*, 20(11), Article 11. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4656
- Etter, G., Carmichael, J. E., & Williams, S. (2023a). Linking temporal coordination of hippocampal activity to memory function. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, *17*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2023.1233849
- Etter, G., van der Veldt, S., Choi, J., & Williams, S. (2023b). Optogenetic frequency scrambling of hippocampal theta oscillations dissociates working memory retrieval from hippocampal spatiotemporal codes. *Nature Communications*, *14*(1), 410. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-35825-5
- Fell, J., Klaver, P., Elfadil, H., Schaller, C., Elger, C. E., & Fernández, G. (2003). Rhinal– hippocampal theta coherence during declarative memory formation: Interaction with gamma synchronization? *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 17(5), 1082–1088. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-9568.2003.02522.x

- Fell, J., Ludowig, E., Staresina, B. P., Wagner, T., Kranz, T., Elger, C. E., & Axmacher, N. (2011). Medial Temporal Theta/Alpha Power Enhancement Precedes Successful Memory Encoding: Evidence Based on Intracranial EEG. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 31(14), 5392–5397. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3668-10.2011
- Felleman, D. J., & Van Essen, D. C. (1991). Distributed Hierarchical Processing in the Primate Cerebral Cortex. *Cerebral Cortex*, 1(1), 1–47. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/1.1.1-a
- Fenton, A. A., Lytton, W. W., Barry, J. M., Lenck-Santini, P.-P., Zinyuk, L. E., Kubík, Š., Bureš, J., Poucet, B., Muller, R. U., & Olypher, A. V. (2010). Attention-Like Modulation of Hippocampus Place Cell Discharge. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *30*(13), 4613–4625. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5576-09.2010
- Fernández-Ruiz, A., Oliva, A., Soula, M., Rocha-Almeida, F., Nagy, G. A., Martin-Vazquez, G., & Buzsáki, G. (2021a). Gamma rhythm communication between entorhinal cortex and dentate gyrus neuronal assemblies. *Science*, 372(6537), eabf3119. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abf3119
- Fernández-Ruiz, A., Oliva, A., Soula, M., Rocha-Almeida, F., Nagy, G. A., Martin-Vazquez, G., & Buzsáki, G. (2021b). Gamma rhythm communication between entorhinal cortex and dentate gyrus neuronal assemblies. *Science*, 372(6537), eabf3119. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abf3119
- Fernandez-Ruiz, A., Sirota, A., Lopes-dos-Santos, V., & Dupret, D. (2023). Over and above frequency: Gamma oscillations as units of neural circuit operations. *Neuron*, *111*(7), 936–953. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2023.02.026
- Ferro, D., Cash-Padgett, T., Wang, M. Z., Hayden, B. Y., & Moreno-Bote, R. (2024). Gazecentered gating, reactivation, and reevaluation of economic value in orbitofrontal cortex. *Nature Communications*, 15(1), 6163. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-024-50214-2
- Fias, W. (1996). The Importance of Magnitude Information in Numerical Processing: Evidence from the SNARC Effect. *Mathematical Cognition*, *2*(1), 95–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/135467996387552
- Fiebelkorn, I. C., & Kastner, S. (2019). A Rhythmic Theory of Attention. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 23(2), 87–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2018.11.009
- Fiebelkorn, I. C., Pinsk, M. A., & Kastner, S. (2018). A Dynamic Interplay within the Frontoparietal Network Underlies Rhythmic Spatial Attention. *Neuron*, *99*(4), 842-853.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2018.07.038
- Fiebelkorn, I. C., Saalmann, Y. B., & Kastner, S. (2013). Rhythmic Sampling within and between Objects despite Sustained Attention at a Cued Location. *Current Biology*, 23(24), 2553–2558. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2013.10.063
- Findlay, J. M., & Gilchrist, I. D. (2003). Active vision: The psychology of looking and seeing. Active Vision: The Psychology of Looking and Seeing., xiii, 220–xiii, 220. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780198524793.001.0001

- Fischl, B. (2012). FreeSurfer. *NeuroImage*, 62(2), 774–781. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.01.021
- Fischl, B., Salat, D. H., Busa, E., Albert, M., Dieterich, M., Haselgrove, C., van der Kouwe, A., Killiany, R., Kennedy, D., Klaveness, S., Montillo, A., Makris, N., Rosen, B., & Dale, A. M. (2002). Whole Brain Segmentation: Automated Labeling of Neuroanatomical Structures in the Human Brain. *Neuron*, *33*(3), 341–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00569-X
- Freedman, E. G., & Sparks, D. L. (1997). Eye-Head Coordination During Head-Unrestrained Gaze Shifts in Rhesus Monkeys. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 77(5), 2328–2348. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1997.77.5.2328
- Freeman, W. J. (2003). THE WAVE PACKET: AN ACTION POTENTIAL FOR THE 21st CENTURY. *Journal of Integrative Neuroscience*, *02*(01), 3–30. https://doi.org/10.1142/S0219635203000214
- Fries, P. (2005). A mechanism for cognitive dynamics: Neuronal communication through neuronal coherence. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 9(10), 474–480. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2005.08.011
- Fries, P. (2009). Neuronal Gamma-Band Synchronization as a Fundamental Process in Cortical Computation. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 32(1), 209–224. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.051508.135603
- Fries, P. (2015). Rhythms for Cognition: Communication through Coherence. *Neuron*, *88*(1), 220–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.09.034
- Fries, P. (2023). Rhythmic attentional scanning. *Neuron*, *111*(7), 954–970. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2023.02.015
- Fries, P., Nikolić, D., & Singer, W. (2007). The gamma cycle. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *30*(7), 309–316. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2007.05.005
- Fritz, J. B., Elhilali, M., David, S. V., & Shamma, S. A. (2007). Auditory attention—Focusing the searchlight on sound. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 17(4), 437–455. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2007.07.011
- Fuhrmann, F., Justus, D., Sosulina, L., Kaneko, H., Beutel, T., Friedrichs, D., Schoch, S., Schwarz, M. K., Fuhrmann, M., & Remy, S. (2015). Locomotion, Theta Oscillations, and the Speed-Correlated Firing of Hippocampal Neurons Are Controlled by a Medial Septal Glutamatergic Circuit. *Neuron*, 86(5), 1253–1264. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.05.001
- Garcia, A. D., & Buffalo, E. A. (2020). Anatomy and Function of the Primate Entorhinal Cortex. *Annual Review of Vision Science*, 6(1), 411–432. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-vision-030320-041115

Gärdenfors, P. (2000). Conceptual spaces: The geometry of thought. MIT Press.

- Gärdenfors, P. (2014). *The geometry of meaning: Semantics based on conceptual spaces*. MIT Press.
- Gattas, S., Larson, M. S., Mnatsakanyan, L., Sen-Gupta, I., Vadera, S., Swindlehurst, A. L., Rapp, P. E., Lin, J. J., & Yassa, M. A. (2023). Theta mediated dynamics of human hippocampal-neocortical learning systems in memory formation and retrieval. *Nature Communications*, 14(1), 8505. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-44011-6
- Gelbard-Sagiv, H., Mukamel, R., Harel, M., Malach, R., & Fried, I. (2008). Internally Generated Reactivation of Single Neurons in Human Hippocampus During Free Recall. *Science*, 322(5898), 96–101. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1164685
- Genovese, C. R., Lazar, N. A., & Nichols, T. (2002). Thresholding of Statistical Maps in Functional Neuroimaging Using the False Discovery Rate. *NeuroImage*, *15*(4), 870–878. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2001.1037
- Georges-François, P., Rolls, E. T., & Robertson, R. G. (1999). Spatial View Cells in the Primate Hippocampus: Allocentric View not Head Direction or Eye Position or Place. *Cerebral Cortex*, 9(3), 197–212. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/9.3.197
- Gilchrist, I. D., Brown, V., & Findlay, J. M. (1997). Saccades without eye movements. *Nature*, *390*(6656), 130–131. https://doi.org/10.1038/36478
- Ginosar, G., Aljadeff, J., Las, L., Derdikman, D., & Ulanovsky, N. (2023). Are grid cells used for navigation? On local metrics, subjective spaces, and black holes. *Neuron*, *111*(12), 1858–1875. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2023.03.027
- Gleissner, U., & Elger, C. E. (2001). The Hippocampal Contribution to Verbal Fluency in Patients with Temporal Lobe Epilepsy. *Cortex*, *37*(1), 55–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0010-9452(08)70557-4
- Glikmann-Johnston, Y., Oren, N., Hendler, T., & Shapira-Lichter, I. (2015). Distinct functional connectivity of the hippocampus during semantic and phonemic fluency. *Neuropsychologia*, 69, 39–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2015.01.031
- Gordon, N., Hohwy, J., Davidson, M. J., van Boxtel, J. J. A., & Tsuchiya, N. (2019). From intermodulation components to visual perception and cognition-a review. *NeuroImage*, *199*, 480–494. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2019.06.008
- Gorgolewski, K. J., Auer, T., Calhoun, V. D., Craddock, R. C., Das, S., Duff, E. P., Flandin, G., Ghosh, S. S., Glatard, T., Halchenko, Y. O., Handwerker, D. A., Hanke, M., Keator, D., Li, X., Michael, Z., Maumet, C., Nichols, B. N., Nichols, T. E., Pellman, J., ... Poldrack, R. A. (2016). The brain imaging data structure, a format for organizing and describing outputs of neuroimaging experiments. *Scientific Data*, *3*(1), 160044. https://doi.org/10.1038/sdata.2016.44
- Goyal, A., Miller, J., Qasim, S. E., Watrous, A. J., Zhang, H., Stein, J. M., Inman, C. S., Gross,
 R. E., Willie, J. T., Lega, B., Lin, J.-J., Sharan, A., Wu, C., Sperling, M. R., Sheth, S. A.,
 McKhann, G. M., Smith, E. H., Schevon, C., & Jacobs, J. (2020). Functionally distinct

high and low theta oscillations in the human hippocampus. Nature Communications, 11(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-15670-6

- Gramfort, A., Luessi, M., Larson, E., Engemann, D., Strohmeier, D., Brodbeck, C., Goj, R., Jas, M., Brooks, T., Parkkonen, L., & Hämäläinen, M. (2013). MEG and EEG data analysis with MNE-Python. Frontiers in Neuroscience, 7. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnins.2013.00267
- Granger, C. W. J. (1969). Investigating Causal Relations by Econometric Models and Crossspectral Methods. Econometrica, 37(3), 424–438. https://doi.org/10.2307/1912791
- Graves, K. N., Letrou, A., Gray, T. E., Quraishi, I. H., & Turk-Browne, N. B. (2023). Hippocampal Codes for Real-World Human Navigation (p. 2023.06.22.545396). bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/2023.06.22.545396
- Griffiths, B. J., Schreiner, T., Schaefer, J. K., Vollmar, C., Kaufmann, E., Quach, S., Remi, J., Noachtar, S., & Staudigl, T. (2024). Electrophysiological signatures of veridical head direction in humans. Nature Human Behaviour, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-024-01872-1
- Gu, Y., Lewallen, S., Kinkhabwala, A. A., Domnisoru, C., Yoon, K., Gauthier, J. L., Fiete, I. R., & Tank, D. W. (2018). A Map-like Micro-Organization of Grid Cells in the Medial Entorhinal Cortex. Cell, 175(3), 736-750.e30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.08.066
- Gulli, R. A., Duong, L. R., Corrigan, B. W., Doucet, G., Williams, S., Fusi, S., & Martinez-Trujillo, J. C. (2020). Context-dependent representations of objects and space in the primate hippocampus during virtual navigation. Nature Neuroscience, 23(1), 103-112. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-019-0548-3
- Günseli, E., & Aly, M. (2020). Preparation for upcoming attentional states in the hippocampus and medial prefrontal cortex. eLife, 9, e53191. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.53191
- Hafting, T., Fyhn, M., Molden, S., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2005). Microstructure of a spatial map in the entorhinal cortex. Nature, 436(7052), 801-806. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03721
- Hannula, D. E., & Ranganath, C. (2009). The Eyes Have It: Hippocampal Activity Predicts Expression of Memory in Eye Movements. Neuron, 63(5), 592-599. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2009.08.025
- Hannula, D. E., Ryan, J. D., Tranel, D., & Cohen, N. J. (2007). Rapid Onset Relational Memory Effects Are Evident in Eye Movement Behavior, but Not in Hippocampal Amnesia. Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience, 19(10), 1690-1705. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn.2007.19.10.1690
- Hari, R., & Salmelin, R. (2012). Magnetoencephalography: From SQUIDs to neuroscience. NeuroImage, 61(2), 386–396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.11.074
- Harris, C. R., Millman, K. J., van der Walt, S. J., Gommers, R., Virtanen, P., Cournapeau, D., Wieser, E., Taylor, J., Berg, S., Smith, N. J., Kern, R., Picus, M., Hoyer, S., van Kerkwijk,

M. H., Brett, M., Haldane, A., del Río, J. F., Wiebe, M., Peterson, P., ... Oliphant, T. E. (2020). Array programming with NumPy. *Nature*, *585*(7825), Article 7825. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2649-2

- Harris, K. D., Csicsvari, J., Hirase, H., Dragoi, G., & Buzsáki, G. (2003). Organization of cell assemblies in the hippocampus. *Nature*, *424*(6948), 552–556. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01834
- Hasselmo, M. E., Bodelón, C., & Wyble, B. P. (2002). A Proposed Function for Hippocampal Theta Rhythm: Separate Phases of Encoding and Retrieval Enhance Reversal of Prior Learning. *Neural Computation*, 14(4), 793–817. https://doi.org/10.1162/089976602317318965
- Hazama, Y., & Tamura, R. (2019). Effects of self-locomotion on the activity of place cells in the hippocampus of a freely behaving monkey. *Neuroscience Letters*, 701, 32–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2019.02.009
- Hazon, O., Minces, V. H., Tomàs, D. P., Ganguli, S., Schnitzer, M. J., & Jercog, P. E. (2022). Noise correlations in neural ensemble activity limit the accuracy of hippocampal spatial representations. *Nature Communications*, *13*(1), 4276. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-31254-y
- Helfrich, R. F., Fiebelkorn, I. C., Szczepanski, S. M., Lin, J. J., Parvizi, J., Knight, R. T., & Kastner, S. (2018). Neural Mechanisms of Sustained Attention Are Rhythmic. *Neuron*, 99(4), 854-865.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2018.07.032
- Henderson, J. M. (2017). Gaze Control as Prediction. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 21(1), 15–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2016.11.003
- Henderson, J. M., Williams, C. C., & Falk, R. J. (2005). Eye movements are functional during face learning. *Memory & Cognition*, 33(1), 98–106. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03195300
- Henin, S., Turk-Browne, N. B., Friedman, D., Liu, A., Dugan, P., Flinker, A., Doyle, W., Devinsky, O., & Melloni, L. (2021). Learning hierarchical sequence representations across human cortex and hippocampus. *Science Advances*, 7(8), eabc4530. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abc4530
- Herweg, N. A., & Kahana, M. J. (2018). Spatial Representations in the Human Brain. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, *12*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2018.00297
- Herweg, N. A., Solomon, E. A., & Kahana, M. J. (2020). Theta Oscillations in Human Memory. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 24(3), 208–227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2019.12.006
- Herweg, N. A., Sharan, A. D., Sperling, M. R., Brandt, A., Schulze-Bonhage, A., & Kahana, M. J. (2020). Reactivated spatial context guides episodic recall. *Journal of Neuroscience*. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1640-19.2019
- Hills, T. T., & Butterfill, S. (2015). From foraging to autonoetic consciousness: The primal self as a consequence of embodied prospective foraging. *Current Zoology*, *61*(2), 368–381. https://doi.org/10.1093/czoolo/61.2.368

- Hills, T. T., Jones, M. N., & Todd, P. M. (2012). Optimal foraging in semantic memory. *Psychological Review*, *119*(2), 431–440. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027373
- Hills, T. T., Todd, P. M., & Jones, M. N. (2015). Foraging in Semantic Fields: How We Search Through Memory. *Topics in Cognitive Science*, 7(3), 513–534. https://doi.org/10.1111/tops.12151
- Hoffman, K. L., Dragan, M. C., Leonard, T. K., Micheli, C., Montefusco-Siegmund, R., & Valiante, T. A. (2013). Saccades during visual exploration align hippocampal 3–8 Hz rhythms in human and non-human primates. *Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2013.00043
- Hollis, G., & Westbury, C. (2016). The principals of meaning: Extracting semantic dimensions from co-occurrence models of semantics. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, 23(6), 1744– 1756. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13423-016-1053-2
- Hollup, S. A., Molden, S., Donnett, J. G., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2001). Accumulation of Hippocampal Place Fields at the Goal Location in an Annular Watermaze Task. *Journal* of Neuroscience, 21(5), 1635–1644. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.21-05-01635.2001
- Horner, A. J., Bisby, J. A., Zotow, E., Bush, D., & Burgess, N. (2016). Grid-like Processing of Imagined Navigation. *Current Biology*, 26(6), 842–847. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2016.01.042
- Høydal, Ø. A., Skytøen, E. R., Andersson, S. O., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2019). Objectvector coding in the medial entorhinal cortex. *Nature*, 568(7752), Article 7752. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1077-7
- Hunter, J. D. (2007). Matplotlib: A 2D Graphics Environment. *Computing in Science & Engineering*, 9(3), 90–95. Computing in Science & Engineering. https://doi.org/10.1109/MCSE.2007.55
- Hyafil, A., Giraud, A.-L., Fontolan, L., & Gutkin, B. (2015). Neural Cross-Frequency Coupling: Connecting Architectures, Mechanisms, and Functions. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *38*(11), 725–740. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2015.09.001
- Hyman, J. M., Wyble, B. P., Goyal, V., Rossi, C. A., & Hasselmo, M. E. (2003). Stimulation in Hippocampal Region CA1 in Behaving Rats Yields Long-Term Potentiation when Delivered to the Peak of Theta and Long-Term Depression when Delivered to the Trough. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 23(37), 11725–11731. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.23-37-11725.2003
- Iemi, L., Chaumon, M., Crouzet, S. M., & Busch, N. A. (2017). Spontaneous Neural Oscillations Bias Perception by Modulating Baseline Excitability. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 37(4), 807–819. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1432-16.2016

- Igarashi, K. M., Lu, L., Colgin, L. L., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2014). Coordination of entorhinal–hippocampal ensemble activity during associative learning. *Nature*, *510*(7503), 143–147. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13162
- Indefrey, P., & Levelt, W. J. M. (2004). The spatial and temporal signatures of word production components. *Cognition*, 92(1–2), 101–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2002.06.001
- Ison, M. J., Quian Quiroga, R., & Fried, I. (2015). Rapid Encoding of New Memories by Individual Neurons in the Human Brain. *Neuron*, *87*(1), 220–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.06.016
- Itti, L., & Koch, C. (2001). Computational modelling of visual attention. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 2(3), 194–203. https://doi.org/10.1038/35058500
- Iyer, A., Chandra, S., Sharma, S., & Fiete, I. (n.d.). *Rapid mapping of abstract domains through extraction and projection of generalized velocity signals via a cognitive foundation model with grid cells.*
- Jacobs, J. (2014). Hippocampal theta oscillations are slower in humans than in rodents: Implications for models of spatial navigation and memory. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 369(1635), 20130304. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2013.0304
- Jacobs, J., Kahana, M. J., Ekstrom, A. D., & Fried, I. (2007). Brain Oscillations Control Timing of Single-Neuron Activity in Humans. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 27(14), 3839–3844. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4636-06.2007
- Jacobs, J., Weidemann, C. T., Miller, J. F., Solway, A., Burke, J. F., Wei, X.-X., Suthana, N., Sperling, M. R., Sharan, A. D., Fried, I., & Kahana, M. J. (2013). Direct recordings of gridlike neuronal activity in human spatial navigation. *Nature Neuroscience*, *16*(9), Article 9. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3466
- Jafarpour, A., Piai, V., Lin, J. J., & Knight, R. T. (2017). Human hippocampal pre-activation predicts behavior. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 5959. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-06477-5
- James, W. (1890). The Principles of Psychology (Vol. 1, Issue n/a). Dover Publications.
- Jensen, O., & Colgin, L. L. (2007). Cross-frequency coupling between neuronal oscillations. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *11*(7), 267–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2007.05.003
- Jezek, K., Henriksen, E. J., Treves, A., Moser, E. I., & Moser, M.-B. (2011). Theta-paced flickering between place-cell maps in the hippocampus. *Nature*, *478*(7368), 246–249. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10439
- Joensen, B. H., Bush, D., Vivekananda, U., Horner, A. J., Bisby, J. A., Diehl, B., Miserocchi, A., McEvoy, A. W., Walker, M. C., & Burgess, N. (2023). Hippocampal theta activity during encoding promotes subsequent associative memory in humans. *Cerebral Cortex*, 33(13), 8792–8802. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhad162

- Johansson, R., Nyström, M., Dewhurst, R., & Johansson, M. (2022). Eye-movement replay supports episodic remembering. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 289(1977), 20220964. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2022.0964
- Jolly, E. (2018). Pymer4: Connecting R and Python for Linear Mixed Modeling. Journal of Open Source Software, 3(31), 862. https://doi.org/10.21105/joss.00862
- Joon Kim, Y., Grabowecky, M., Paller, K. A., Muthu, K., & Suzuki, S. (2007). Attention induces synchronization-based response gain in steady-state visual evoked potentials. Nature Neuroscience, 10(1), 117–125. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1821
- Juan, C.-H., Shorter-Jacobi, S. M., & Schall, J. D. (2004). Dissociation of spatial attention and saccade preparation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 101(43), 15541-15544. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0403507101
- Julian, J. B., Keinath, A. T., Frazzetta, G., & Epstein, R. A. (2018). Human entorhinal cortex represents visual space using a boundary-anchored grid. Nature Neuroscience, 21(2), 191–194. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-017-0049-1
- Jutras, M. J., Fries, P., & Buffalo, E. A. (2009). Gamma-Band Synchronization in the Macaque Hippocampus and Memory Formation. Journal of Neuroscience, 29(40), 12521-12531. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0640-09.2009
- Jutras, M. J., Fries, P., & Buffalo, E. A. (2013). Oscillatory activity in the monkey hippocampus during visual exploration and memory formation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 110(32), 13144–13149. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1302351110
- Kaas, J. H. (2003). The Evolution of the Visual System in Primates. In L. M. Chalupa & J. S. Werner (Eds.), The Visual Neurosciences, 2-vol. Set (pp. 1563–1572). The MIT Press. https://doi.org/10.7551/mitpress/7131.003.0120
- Kaas, J. H., Qi, H.-X., & Stepniewska, I. (2021). Escaping the nocturnal bottleneck, and the evolution of the dorsal and ventral streams of visual processing in primates. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 377(1844), 20210293. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2021.0293
- Kahana, M. J., Sekuler, R., Caplan, J. B., Kirschen, M., & Madsen, J. R. (1999). Human theta oscillations exhibit task dependence during virtual maze navigation. Nature, 399(6738), 781-784. https://doi.org/10.1038/21645
- Kareiva, P., & Odell, G. (1987). Swarms of Predators Exhibit "Preytaxis" if Individual Predators Use Area-Restricted Search. The American Naturalist, 130(2), 233-270.
- Katz, C. N., Patel, K., Talakoub, O., Groppe, D., Hoffman, K., & Valiante, T. A. (2020). Differential Generation of Saccade, Fixation, and Image-Onset Event-Related Potentials in the Human Mesial Temporal Lobe. Cerebral Cortex, 30(10), 5502-5516. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhaa132
- Kay, K., Chung, J. E., Sosa, M., Schor, J. S., Karlsson, M. P., Larkin, M. C., Liu, D. F., & Frank, L. M. (2020). Constant Sub-second Cycling between Representations of Possible

Futures in the Hippocampus. *Cell*, *180*(3), 552-567.e25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.01.014

- Kentros, C. G., Agnihotri, N. T., Streater, S., Hawkins, R. D., & Kandel, E. R. (2004). Increased Attention to Spatial Context Increases Both Place Field Stability and Spatial Memory. *Neuron*, 42(2), 283–295. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(04)00192-8
- Killian, N. J., Jutras, M. J., & Buffalo, E. A. (2012). A map of visual space in the primate entorhinal cortex. *Nature*, 491(7426), 761–764. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11587
- Koenig, J., Linder, A. N., Leutgeb, J. K., & Leutgeb, S. (2011). The Spatial Periodicity of Grid Cells Is Not Sustained During Reduced Theta Oscillations. *Science*, 332(6029), 592– 595. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1201685
- Kolibius, L. D., Roux, F., Parish, G., Ter Wal, M., Van Der Plas, M., Chelvarajah, R., Sawlani, V., Rollings, D. T., Lang, J. D., Gollwitzer, S., Walther, K., Hopfengärtner, R., Kreiselmeyer, G., Hamer, H., Staresina, B. P., Wimber, M., Bowman, H., & Hanslmayr, S. (2023). Hippocampal neurons code individual episodic memories in humans. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 7(11), 1968–1979. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-023-01706-6
- Konkel, A., Warren, D. E., Duff, M. C., Tranel, D., & Cohen, N. J. (2008). Hippocampal amnesia impairs all manner of relational memory. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 2. https://doi.org/10.3389/neuro.09.015.2008
- Kota, S., Rugg, M. D., & Lega, B. C. (2020). *Hippocampal theta oscillations support successful associative memory formation* [Preprint]. Neuroscience. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.05.26.116517
- Kowler, E., Anderson, E., Dosher, B., & Blaser, E. (1995). The role of attention in the programming of saccades. *Vision Research*, *35*(13), 1897–1916. https://doi.org/10.1016/0042-6989(94)00279-U
- Kragel, J. E., & Voss, J. L. (2022). Looking for the neural basis of memory. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 26(1), 53–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2021.10.010
- Kraus, B. J., Robinson, R. J., White, J. A., Eichenbaum, H., & Hasselmo, M. E. (2013). Hippocampal "Time Cells": Time versus Path Integration. *Neuron*, *78*(6), 1090–1101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.04.015
- Kriegeskorte, N. (2008). Representational similarity analysis connecting the branches of systems neuroscience. *Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience*. https://doi.org/10.3389/neuro.06.004.2008
- Kropff, E., Carmichael, J. E., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2015). Speed cells in the medial entorhinal cortex. *Nature*, *523*(7561), 419–424. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14622
- Kuiper, N. H. (1960). Tests concerning random points on a circle. *Indagationes Mathematicae* (*Proceedings*), 63, 38–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1385-7258(60)50006-0

- Kulashekhar, S., Pekkola, J., Palva, J. M., & Palva, S. (2016). The role of cortical beta oscillations in time estimation. *Human Brain Mapping*, *37*(9), 3262–3281. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.23239
- Kumar, A. A., Apsel, M., Zhang, L., Xing, N., & Jones, M. N. (2024). forager: A Python package and web interface for modeling mental search. *Behavior Research Methods*, 56(6), 6332–6348. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-023-02296-x
- Kumar, A. A., Lundin, N. B., & Jones, M. N. (2024). What's in my cluster? Evaluating automated clustering methods to understand idiosyncratic search behavior in verbal fluency. https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/9anmr
- Kunz, L., Maidenbaum, S., Chen, D., Wang, L., Jacobs, J., & Axmacher, N. (2019). Mesoscopic Neural Representations in Spatial Navigation. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 23(7), 615–630. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2019.04.011
- Kunz, L., Schroder, T. N., Lee, H., Montag, C., Lachmann, B., Sariyska, R., Reuter, M., Stirnberg, R., Stocker, T., Messing-Floeter, P. C., Fell, J., Doeller, C. F., & Axmacher, N. (2015). Reduced grid-cell-like representations in adults at genetic risk for Alzheimer's disease. *Science*, *350*(6259), 430–433. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aac8128
- Kunz, L., Staresina, B. P., Reinacher, P. C., Brandt, A., Guth, T. A., Schulze-Bonhage, A., & Jacobs, J. (2024). Ripple-locked coactivity of stimulus-specific neurons and human associative memory. *Nature Neuroscience*, 27(3), 587–599. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-023-01550-x
- Kustov, A. A., & Lee Robinson, D. (1996). Shared neural control of attentional shifts and eye movements. *Nature*, *384*(6604), 74–77. https://doi.org/10.1038/384074a0
- Laing, J. (1938). Host-Finding by Insect Parasites. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, *15*(3), 281–302. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.15.3.281a
- Laird, N. M., & Ware, J. H. (1982). Random-Effects Models for Longitudinal Data. *Biometrics*, 38(4), 963–974. https://doi.org/10.2307/2529876
- Lakatos, P., Karmos, G., Mehta, A. D., Ulbert, I., & Schroeder, C. E. (2008). Entrainment of Neuronal Oscillations as a Mechanism of Attentional Selection. *Science*, *320*(5872), 110–113. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1154735
- Lakoff, G., & Johnson, M. (1999). *Philosophy In The Flesh: The Embodied Mind And Its Challenge To Western Thought.* Basic Books. https://books.google.it/books?id=XPHaAAAAMAAJ
- Lakshminarasimhan, K. J., Avila, E., Neyhart, E., DeAngelis, G. C., Pitkow, X., & Angelaki, D. E. (2020). Tracking the Mind's Eye: Primate Gaze Behavior during Virtual Visuomotor Navigation Reflects Belief Dynamics. *Neuron*, *0*(0). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2020.02.023

Landau, A. N., & Fries, P. (n.d.). Attention Samples Stimuli Rhythmically. 22(11), 5.

- Lavenex, P., & Amaral, D. G. (2000). Hippocampal-neocortical interaction: A hierarchy of associativity. *Hippocampus*, *10*(4), 420–430. https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-1063(2000)10:4<420::AID-HIPO8>3.0.CO;2-5
- Lee, I., Griffin, A. L., Zilli, E. A., Eichenbaum, H., & Hasselmo, M. E. (2006). Gradual Translocation of Spatial Correlates of Neuronal Firing in the Hippocampus toward Prospective Reward Locations. *Neuron*, 51(5), 639–650. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2006.06.033
- Lee, S. A., Miller, J. F., Watrous, A. J., Sperling, M. R., Sharan, A., Worrell, G. A., Berry, B. M., Aronson, J. P., Davis, K. A., Gross, R. E., Lega, B., Sheth, S., Das, S. R., Stein, J. M., Gorniak, R., Rizzuto, D. S., & Jacobs, J. (2018). Electrophysiological Signatures of Spatial Boundaries in the Human Subiculum. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *38*(13), 3265–3272. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3216-17.2018
- Lee, S., Kim, T. D., Kim, R. Y., Joo, Y., Chung, Y.-A., Lim, S. M., Lyoo, I. K., Kim, J., & Yoon, S. (2021). Hippocampal subregional alterations and verbal fluency in the early stage of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 54(10), 7550–7559. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejn.15505
- Lega, B., Burke, J., Jacobs, J., & Kahana, M. J. (2016). Slow-Theta-to-Gamma Phase– Amplitude Coupling in Human Hippocampus Supports the Formation of New Episodic Memories. *Cerebral Cortex*, 26(1), 268–278. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhu232
- Lega, B. C., Jacobs, J., & Kahana, M. (2012). Human hippocampal theta oscillations and the formation of episodic memories. *Hippocampus*, 22(4), 748–761. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20937
- Leszczynski, M., & Schroeder, C. E. (2019). The Role of Neuronal Oscillations in Visual Active Sensing. *Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience*, 13. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnint.2019.00032
- Liang, Z., Wu, S., Wu, J., Wang, W.-X., Qin, S., & Liu, C. (2024). Distance and grid-like codes support the navigation of abstract social space in the human brain. *eLife*, *12*, RP89025. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.89025
- Linde-Domingo, J., & Spitzer, B. (2024). Geometry of visuospatial working memory information in miniature gaze patterns. *Nature Human Behaviour*, *8*(2), 336–348. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-023-01737-z
- Lindsay, G. W. (2020). Attention in Psychology, Neuroscience, and Machine Learning. *Frontiers in Computational Neuroscience*, *14*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncom.2020.00029
- Lisman, J. E., & Jensen, O. (2013). The Theta-Gamma Neural Code. *Neuron*, 77(6), 1002–1016. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.03.007</u>
- Liu, A. A., Henin, S., Abbaspoor, S., Bragin, A., Buffalo, E. A., Farrell, J. S., Foster, D. J., Frank, L. M., Gedankien, T., Gotman, J., Guidera, J. A., Hoffman, K. L., Jacobs, J., Kahana, M. J., Li, L., Liao, Z., Lin, J. J., Losonczy, A., Malach, R., ... Buzsáki, G. (2022).

A consensus statement on detection of hippocampal sharp wave ripples and differentiation from other fast oscillations. *Nature Communications*, *13*(1), 6000. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-33536-x

- Liu, B., Nobre, A. C., & van Ede, F. (2022). Functional but not obligatory link between microsaccades and neural modulation by covert spatial attention. *Nature Communications*, *13*(1), 3503. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-31217-3
- Liu, C., Todorova, R., Tang, W., Oliva, A., & Fernandez-Ruiz, A. (2023). Associative and predictive hippocampal codes support memory-guided behaviors. *Science*, *382*(6668), eadi8237. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.adi8237
- Liu, J., Chen, D., Xiao, X., Zhang, H., Zhou, W., Liang, S., Kunz, L., Schulze-Bonhage, A., Axmacher, N., & Wang, L. (2023). Multi-scale goal distance representations in human hippocampus during virtual spatial navigation. *Current Biology*, 33(10), 2024-2033.e3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2023.04.033
- Liu, Z.-X., Shen, K., Olsen, R. K., & Ryan, J. D. (2017). Visual Sampling Predicts Hippocampal Activity. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *37*(3), 599–609. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2610-16.2016
- Lochy, A., Jacques, C., Maillard, L., Colnat-Coulbois, S., Rossion, B., & Jonas, J. (2018). Selective visual representation of letters and words in the left ventral occipito-temporal cortex with intracerebral recordings. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 115(32). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1718987115
- Lochy, A., Van Belle, G., & Rossion, B. (2015). A robust index of lexical representation in the left occipito-temporal cortex as evidenced by EEG responses to fast periodic visual stimulation. *Neuropsychologia*, 66, 18–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2014.11.007
- Loetscher, T., Bockisch, C. J., Nicholls, M. E. R., & Brugger, P. (2010). Eye position predicts what number you have in mind. *Current Biology*, *20*(6), R264–R265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2010.01.015
- Logothetis, N. K., Pauls, J., Augath, M., Trinath, T., & Oeltermann, A. (2001). Neurophysiological investigation of the basis of the fMRI signal. *Nature*, *412*(6843), 150–157. https://doi.org/10.1038/35084005
- Lowet, E., Gomes, B., Srinivasan, K., Zhou, H., Schafer, R. J., & Desimone, R. (2018). Enhanced Neural Processing by Covert Attention only during Microsaccades Directed toward the Attended Stimulus. *Neuron*, 99(1), 207-214.e3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2018.05.041
- Lu, L., Sheng, J., Liu, Z., & Gao, J.-H. (2021). Neural representations of imagined speech revealed by frequency-tagged magnetoencephalography responses. *NeuroImage*, *229*, 117724. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2021.117724

- Lucas, H. D., Duff, M. C., & Cohen, N. J. (2019). The Hippocampus Promotes Effective Saccadic Information Gathering in Humans. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, *31*(2), 186–201. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn_a_01336
- Ludvig, N., Tang, H. M., Gohil, B. C., & Botero, J. M. (2004). Detecting location-specific neuronal firing rate increases in the hippocampus of freely-moving monkeys. *Brain Research*, *1014*(1), 97–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2004.03.071
- Lundin, N. B., Brown, J. W., Johns, B. T., Jones, M. N., Purcell, J. R., Hetrick, W. P., O'Donnell, B. F., & Todd, P. M. (2023). Neural evidence of switch processes during semantic and phonetic foraging in human memory. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 120(42), e2312462120. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2312462120
- Lundqvist, M., Miller, E. K., Nordmark, J., Liljefors, J., & Herman, P. (2024). Beta: Bursts of cognition. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 28(7), 662–676. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2024.03.010
- M. Aghajan, Z., Schuette, P., Fields, T. A., Tran, M. E., Siddiqui, S. M., Hasulak, N. R., Tcheng, T. K., Eliashiv, D., Mankin, E. A., Stern, J., Fried, I., & Suthana, N. (2017). Theta Oscillations in the Human Medial Temporal Lobe during Real-World Ambulatory Movement. *Current Biology*, 27(24), 3743-3751.e3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2017.10.062
- Magee, J. C., & Johnston, D. (1997). A Synaptically Controlled, Associative Signal for Hebbian Plasticity in Hippocampal Neurons. *Science*, *275*(5297), 209–213. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.275.5297.209
- Maidenbaum, S., Miller, J., Stein, J. M., & Jacobs, J. (2018). Grid-like hexadirectional modulation of human entorhinal theta oscillations. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences, 115(42), 10798–10803. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1805007115
- Manning, J. R., Jacobs, J., Fried, I., & Kahana, M. J. (2009). Broadband Shifts in Local Field Potential Power Spectra Are Correlated with Single-Neuron Spiking in Humans. *The Journal* of *Neuroscience*, 29(43), 13613–13620. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2041-09.2009
- Manns, J. R., & Eichenbaum, H. (2006). Evolution of declarative memory. *Hippocampus*, *16*(9), 795–808. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20205
- Mao, D., Avila, E., Caziot, B., Laurens, J., Dickman, J. D., & Angelaki, D. E. (2021). Spatial modulation of hippocampal activity in freely moving macaques. *Neuron*, 109(21), 3521-3534.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2021.09.032
- Maris, E., & Oostenveld, R. (2007). Nonparametric statistical testing of EEG- and MEG-data. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, 164(1), 177–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.2007.03.024

- Markram, H., Lübke, J., Frotscher, M., & Sakmann, B. (1997). Regulation of Synaptic Efficacy by Coincidence of Postsynaptic APs and EPSPs. *Science*, *275*(5297), 213–215. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.275.5297.213
- Martinez-Conde, S., Macknik, S. L., & Hubel, D. H. (2004). The role of fixational eye movements in visual perception. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *5*(3), 229–240. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1348
- McCartney, H., Johnson, A. D., Weil, Z. M., & Givens, B. (2004). Theta reset produces optimal conditions for long-term potentiation. *Hippocampus*, *14*(6), 684–687. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20019
- McFarland, W. L., Teitelbaum, H., & Hedges, E. K. (1975). Relationship between hippocampal theta activity and running speed in the rat. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, *88*(1), 324–328. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076177
- McKinney, W. (2010). *Data Structures for Statistical Computing in Python*. 56–61. https://doi.org/10.25080/Majora-92bf1922-00a
- McNaughton, B. L., Barnes, C. A., & O'Keefe, J. (1983). The contributions of position, direction, and velocity to single unit activity in the hippocampus of freely-moving rats. *Experimental Brain Research*, *52*(1), 41–49. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00237147
- Meister, M. L. R., & Buffalo, E. A. (2016). Getting directions from the hippocampus: The neural connection between looking and memory. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, 134, 135–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2015.12.004
- Meister, M. L. R., & Buffalo, E. A. (2018). Neurons in Primate Entorhinal Cortex Represent Gaze Position in Multiple Spatial Reference Frames. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *38*(10), 2430–2441. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2432-17.2018
- Mercier, M. R., Dubarry, A.-S., Tadel, F., Avanzini, P., Axmacher, N., Cellier, D., Vecchio, M. D., Hamilton, L. S., Hermes, D., Kahana, M. J., Knight, R. T., Llorens, A., Megevand, P., Melloni, L., Miller, K. J., Piai, V., Puce, A., Ramsey, N. F., Schwiedrzik, C. M., ... Oostenveld, R. (2022). Advances in human intracranial electroencephalography research, guidelines and good practices. *NeuroImage*, *260*, 119438. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2022.119438
- Messinger, A., Squire, L. R., Zola, S. M., & Albright, T. D. (2001). Neuronal representations of stimulus associations develop in the temporal lobe during learning. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98(21), 12239–12244. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.211431098
- Miller, G. A. (1995). WordNet: A lexical database for English. *Commun. ACM*, 38(11), 39–41. https://doi.org/10.1145/219717.219748
- Miller, J. F., Fried, I., Suthana, N., & Jacobs, J. (2015). Repeating Spatial Activations in HumanEntorhinalCortex.CurrentBiology,25(8),1080–1085.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.02.045

- Miller, J. F., Neufang, M., Solway, A., Brandt, A., Trippel, M., Mader, I., Hefft, S., Merkow, M., Polyn, S. M., Jacobs, J., Kahana, M. J., & Schulze-Bonhage, A. (2013). Neural Activity in Human Hippocampal Formation Reveals the Spatial Context of Retrieved Memories. *Science*, 342(6162), 1111–1114. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1244056
- Mitchell, S. J., & Ranck, J. B. (1980). Generation of theta rhythm in medial entorhinal cortex of freely moving rats. *Brain Research*, *189*(1), 49–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(80)90006-2
- Monaco, J. D., Rao, G., Roth, E. D., & Knierim, J. J. (2014). Attentive scanning behavior drives one-trial potentiation of hippocampal place fields. *Nature Neuroscience*, *17*(5), 725–731. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3687
- Montgomery, D. C., Peck, E. A., & Vining, G. G. (2012). *Introduction to Linear Regression Analysis*.
- Moore, T., & Fallah, M. (2001). Control of eye movements and spatial attention. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 98(3), 1273–1276. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.98.3.1273
- Moser, E. I., Moser, M.-B., & McNaughton, B. L. (2017). Spatial representation in the hippocampal formation: A history. *Nature Neuroscience*, *20*(11), 1448–1464. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4653
- Muhle-Karbe, P. S., Sheahan, H., Pezzulo, G., Spiers, H. J., Chien, S., Schuck, N. W., & Summerfield, C. (2023). Goal-seeking compresses neural codes for space in the human hippocampus and orbitofrontal cortex. *Neuron*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2023.08.021
- Müller, J. R., Philiastides, M. G., & Newsome, W. T. (2005). Microstimulation of the superior colliculus focuses attention without moving the eyes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 102(3), 524–529. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0408311101
- Müller, M. M., Malinowski, P., Gruber, T., & Hillyard, S. A. (2003). Sustained division of the attentional spotlight. *Nature*, 424(6946), 309–312. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01812
- Muzzio, I. A., Levita, L., Kulkarni, J., Monaco, J., Kentros, C., Stead, M., Abbott, L. F., & Kandel, E. R. (2009). Attention Enhances the Retrieval and Stability of Visuospatial and Olfactory Representations in the Dorsal Hippocampus. *PLOS Biology*, 7(6), e1000140. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1000140
- Nadasdy, Z., Nguyen, T. P., Török, Á., Shen, J. Y., Briggs, D. E., Modur, P. N., & Buchanan, R. J. (2017). Context-dependent spatially periodic activity in the human entorhinal cortex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 114(17). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1701352114
- Nadel, L., & Moscovitch, M. (1997). Memory consolidation, retrograde amnesia and the hippocampal complex. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 7(2), 217–227. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0959-4388(97)80010-4

- Näher, T., Zhang, Y., Pandinelli, M., & Fries, P. (2024). *Primate Saccade Rhythmicity* (p. 2023.09.27.559710). bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/2023.09.27.559710
- Nau, M., Julian, J. B., & Doeller, C. F. (2018a). How the Brain's Navigation System Shapes Our Visual Experience. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 22(9), 810–825. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2018.06.008
- Nau, M., Navarro Schröder, T., Bellmund, J. L. S., & Doeller, C. F. (2018b). Hexadirectional coding of visual space in human entorhinal cortex. *Nature Neuroscience*, 21(2), 188– 190. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-017-0050-8
- Nelson, W. W., & Loftus, G. R. (1980). The functional visual field during picture viewing. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Learning and Memory*, 6(4), 391–399. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-7393.6.4.391
- Nerad, L., & McNaughton, N. (2006). The septal EEG suggests a distributed organization of the pacemaker of hippocampal theta in the rat. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(1), 155–166. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04902.x
- Neupane, S., Fiete, I., & Jazayeri, M. (2024). Mental navigation in the primate entorhinal cortex. *Nature*, *630*(8017), 704–711. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-024-07557-z
- Newman, E. L., Gillet, S. N., Climer, J. R., & Hasselmo, M. E. (2013). Cholinergic Blockade Reduces Theta-Gamma Phase Amplitude Coupling and Speed Modulation of Theta Frequency Consistent with Behavioral Effects on Encoding. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 33(50), 19635–19646. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2586-13.2013
- Nichols, T., Brett, M., Andersson, J., Wager, T., & Poline, J.-B. (2005). Valid conjunction inference with the minimum statistic. *NeuroImage*, *25*(3), 653–660. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.12.005
- Nielson, D. M., Smith, T. A., Sreekumar, V., Dennis, S., & Sederberg, P. B. (2015). Human hippocampus represents space and time during retrieval of real-world memories. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *112*(35), 11078–11083. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1507104112
- Nishijo, H., Ono, T., Eifuku, S., & Tamura, R. (1997). The relationship between monkey hippocampus place-related neural activity and action in space. *Neuroscience Letters*, 226(1), 57–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3940(97)00255-3
- Nitsch, A., Garvert, M. M., Bellmund, J. L. S., Schuck, N. W., & Doeller, C. F. (2024). Grid-like entorhinal representation of an abstract value space during prospective decision making. *Nature Communications*, *15*(1), 1198. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-024-45127-z
- Nobre, A. C., Gitelman, D. R., Dias, E. C., & Mesulam, M. M. (2000). Covert Visual Spatial Orienting and Saccades: Overlapping Neural Systems. *NeuroImage*, *11*(3), 210–216. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2000.0539

- Norcia, A. M., Appelbaum, L. G., Ales, J. M., Cottereau, B. R., & Rossion, B. (2015). The steady-state visual evoked potential in vision research: A review. *Journal of Vision*, 15(6), 4. https://doi.org/10.1167/15.6.4
- Norman, Y., Yeagle, E. M., Khuvis, S., Harel, M., Mehta, A. D., & Malach, R. (2019). Hippocampal sharp-wave ripples linked to visual episodic recollection in humans. *Science*, *365*(6454), eaax1030. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aax1030
- Noton, D., & Stark, L. (1971). Scanpaths in Eye Movements during Pattern Perception. *Science*, *171*(3968), 308–311. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.171.3968.308
- Nour, M. M., McNamee, D. C., Liu, Y., & Dolan, R. J. (2023). Trajectories through semantic spaces in schizophrenia and the relationship to ripple bursts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 120(42), e2305290120. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2305290120
- O'Keefe, J. (1976). Place units in the hippocampus of the freely moving rat. *Experimental Neurology*, *51*(1), 78–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-4886(76)90055-8
- O'Keefe, J., & Dostrovsky, J. (1971). The hippocampus as a spatial map. Preliminary evidence from unit activity in the freely-moving rat. *Brain Research*, *34*(1), 171–175. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(71)90358-1
- O'Keefe, J., & Nadel, L. (1978). The hippocampus as a cognitive map. Clarendon Press.
- O'Mara, S. M., Rolls, E. T., Berthoz, A., & Kesner, R. P. (1994). Neurons responding to wholebody motion in the primate hippocampus. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *14*(11), 6511–6523. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.14-11-06511.1994
- Oostenveld, R., Fries, P., Maris, E., & Schoffelen, J.-M. (2010). FieldTrip: Open Source Software for Advanced Analysis of MEG, EEG, and Invasive Electrophysiological Data. *Computational Intelligence and Neuroscience*, 2011, e156869. https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/156869
- Otero-Millan, J., Troncoso, X. G., Macknik, S. L., Serrano-Pedraza, I., & Martinez-Conde, S. (2008). Saccades and microsaccades during visual fixation, exploration, and search: Foundations for a common saccadic generator. *Journal of Vision*, 18.
- Pacheco Estefan, D., Sánchez-Fibla, M., Duff, A., Principe, A., Rocamora, R., Zhang, H., Axmacher, N., & Verschure, P. F. M. J. (2019). Coordinated representational reinstatement in the human hippocampus and lateral temporal cortex during episodic memory retrieval. *Nature Communications*, *10*(1), 2255. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-09569-0
- Pedregosa, F., Varoquaux, G., Gramfort, A., Michel, V., Thirion, B., Grisel, O., Blondel, M., Prettenhofer, P., Weiss, R., Dubourg, V., Vanderplas, J., Passos, A., Cournapeau, D., Brucher, M., Perrot, M., & Duchesnay, É. (2011). Scikit-learn: Machine Learning in Python. *Journal of Machine Learning Research*, *12*(85), 2825–2830.
- Percival, D. B., & Walden, A. T. (1993). *Spectral Analysis for Physical Applications*. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511622762

- Perry, V. H., & Cowey, A. (1985). The ganglion cell and cone distributions in the monkey's retina: Implications for central magnification factors. *Vision Research*, 25(12), 1795– 1810. https://doi.org/10.1016/0042-6989(85)90004-5
- Pertzov, Y., Avidan, G., & Zohary, E. (2009). Accumulation of visual information across multiple fixations. *Journal of Vision*, 9(10), 2–2. https://doi.org/10.1167/9.10.2
- Pettit, N. L., Yuan, X. C., & Harvey, C. D. (2022). Hippocampal place codes are gated by behavioral engagement. *Nature Neuroscience*, 25(5), 561–566. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-022-01050-4
- Piai, V., Anderson, K. L., Lin, J. J., Dewar, C., Parvizi, J., Dronkers, N. F., & Knight, R. T. (2016). Direct brain recordings reveal hippocampal rhythm underpinnings of language processing. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *113*(40), 11366–11371. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1603312113
- Piantadosi, S. T., Muller, D. C. Y., Rule, J. S., Kaushik, K., Gorenstein, M., Leib, E. R., & Sanford, E. (2024). Why concepts are (probably) vectors. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2024.06.011
- Piza, D. B., Corrigan, B. W., Gulli, R. A., Do Carmo, S., Cuello, A. C., Muller, L., & Martinez-Trujillo, J. (2024). Primacy of vision shapes behavioral strategies and neural substrates of spatial navigation in marmoset hippocampus. *Nature Communications*, *15*(1), 4053. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-024-48374-2
- Posner, M. (1980). Orienting of attention. The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology.
- Pu, Y., Cheyne, D. O., Cornwell, B. R., & Johnson, B. W. (2018). Non-invasive Investigation of Human Hippocampal Rhythms Using Magnetoencephalography: A Review. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, *12*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2018.00273
- Qasim, S. E., Miller, J., Inman, C. S., Gross, R. E., Willie, J. T., Lega, B., Lin, J.-J., Sharan, A., Wu, C., Sperling, M. R., Sheth, S. A., McKhann, G. M., Smith, E. H., Schevon, C., Stein, J. M., & Jacobs, J. (2019). Memory retrieval modulates spatial tuning of single neurons in the human entorhinal cortex. *Nature Neuroscience*, *22*(12), 2078–2086. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-019-0523-z
- Qasim, S. E., Reinacher, P. C., Brandt, A., Schulze-Bonhage, A., & Kunz, L. (2023). *Neurons in the human entorhinal cortex map abstract emotion space* (p. 2023.08.10.552884). bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/2023.08.10.552884
- Quirk, C. R., Zutshi, I., Srikanth, S., Fu, M. L., Devico Marciano, N., Wright, M. K., Parsey, D. F., Liu, S., Siretskiy, R. E., Huynh, T. L., Leutgeb, J. K., & Leutgeb, S. (2021). Precisely timed theta oscillations are selectively required during the encoding phase of memory. *Nature Neuroscience*, 24(11), 1614–1627. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-021-00919-0
- Quiroga, R. Q. (2012). Concept cells: The building blocks of declarative memory functions. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *13*(8), 587–597. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3251

- Quiroga, R. Q., Kraskov, A., Koch, C., & Fried, I. (2009). Explicit Encoding of Multimodal Percepts by Single Neurons in the Human Brain. *Current Biology*, *19*(15), 1308–1313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2009.06.060
- Quiroga, R. Q., Reddy, L., Kreiman, G., Koch, C., & Fried, I. (2005). Invariant visual representation by single neurons in the human brain. *Nature*, *435*(7045), 1102–1107. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03687
- Quraan, M. A., Moses, S. N., Hung, Y., Mills, T., & Taylor, M. J. (2011). Detection and localization of hippocampal activity using beamformers with MEG: A detailed investigation using simulations and empirical data. *Human Brain Mapping*, 32(5), 812– 827. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.21068
- *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing*. (2022). [Computer software]. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.R-project.org/
- Raftery, A. E. (1995). Bayesian Model Selection in Social Research. *Sociological Methodology*, 25, 111–163. https://doi.org/10.2307/271063
- Raithel, C. U., Miller, A. J., Epstein, R. A., Kahnt, T., & Gottfried, J. A. (2023). Recruitment of grid-like responses in human entorhinal and piriform cortices by odor landmark-based navigation. *Current Biology*, 33(17), 3561-3570.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2023.06.087
- Ray, S., & Maunsell, J. H. R. (2015). Do gamma oscillations play a role in cerebral cortex? *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *19*(2), 78–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2014.12.002
- Reber, T. P., Bausch, M., Mackay, S., Boström, J., Elger, C. E., & Mormann, F. (2019). Representation of abstract semantic knowledge in populations of human single neurons in the medial temporal lobe. *PLOS Biology*, *17*(6), e3000290. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.3000290
- Reynolds, J. H., & Chelazzi, L. (2004). ATTENTIONAL MODULATION OF VISUAL PROCESSING. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 27(1), 611–647. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.26.041002.131039
- Rieder, M. K., Rahm, B., Williams, J. D., & Kaiser, J. (2011). Human gamma-band activity and behavior. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 79(1), 39–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2010.08.010
- Ringo, J. L., Sobotka, S., Diltz, M. D., & Bunce, C. M. (1994). Eye movements modulate activity in hippocampal, parahippocampal, and inferotemporal neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 71(3), 1285–1288. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1994.71.3.1285
- Rizzolatti, G., Riggio, L., Dascola, I., & Umiltá, C. (1987). Reorienting attention across the horizontal and vertical meridians: Evidence in favor of a premotor theory of attention. *Neuropsychologia*, *25*(1, Part 1), 31–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3932(87)90041-8

- Robinson, J. C., Wilmot, J. H., & Hasselmo, M. E. (2023). Septo-hippocampal dynamics and the encoding of space and time. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *46*(9), 712–725. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2023.06.004
- Rolls, E. T., & Wirth, S. (2018). Spatial representations in the primate hippocampus, and their functions in memory and navigation. *Progress in Neurobiology*, *171*, 90–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2018.09.004
- Ronconi, L., Oosterhof, N. N., Bonmassar, C., & Melcher, D. (2017). Multiple oscillatory rhythms determine the temporal organization of perception. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *114*(51), 13435–13440. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1714522114
- Roux, F., Parish, G., Chelvarajah, R., Rollings, D. T., Sawlani, V., Hamer, H., Gollwitzer, S., Kreiselmeyer, G., ter Wal, M. J., Kolibius, L., Staresina, B. P., Wimber, M., Self, M. W., & Hanslmayr, S. (2022). Oscillations support short latency co-firing of neurons during human episodic memory formation. *eLife*, *11*, e78109. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.78109
- Rowland, D. C., & Kentros, C. G. (2008). Potential Anatomical Basis for Attentional Modulation of Hippocampal Neurons. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *1129*(1), 213– 224. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1417.014
- Rudoler, J. H., Herweg, N. A., & Kahana, M. J. (2023). Hippocampal Theta and Episodic Memory. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *43*(4), 613–620. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1045-22.2022
- Rust, N. C., & Cohen, M. R. (2022). Priority coding in the visual system. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 23(6), 376–388. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-022-00582-9
- Rutishauser, U., Ross, I. B., Mamelak, A. N., & Schuman, E. M. (2010). Human memory strength is predicted by theta-frequency phase-locking of single neurons. *Nature*, *464*(7290), 903–907. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08860
- Ruzich, E., Crespo-García, M., Dalal, S. S., & Schneiderman, J. F. (2019). Characterizing hippocampal dynamics with MEG: A systematic review and evidence-based guidelines. *Human Brain Mapping*, 40(4), 1353–1375. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.24445
- Ryan, J. D., & Shen, K. (2020a). The eyes are a window into memory. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, *32*, 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2019.12.014
- Ryan, J. D., & Shen, K. (2020b). The eyes are a window into memory. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, *32*, 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2019.12.014
- Sahan, M. I., van Dijck, J.-P., & Fias, W. (2022). Eye-movements reveal the serial position of the attended item in verbal working memory. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, 29(2), 530– 540. <u>https://doi.org/10.3758/s13423-021-02005-9</u>
- Saint Amour Di Chanaz, L., Pérez-Bellido, A., Wu, X., Lozano-Soldevilla, D., Pacheco-Estefan, D., Lehongre, K., Conde-Blanco, E., Roldan, P., Adam, C., Lambrecq, V., Frazzini, V., Donaire, A., Carreño, M., Navarro, V., Valero-Cabré, A., & Fuentemilla, L.

(2023). Gamma amplitude is coupled to opposed hippocampal theta-phase states during the encoding and retrieval of episodic memories in humans. *Current Biology*, *33*(9), 1836-1843.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2023.03.073

- Salvaggio, S., Masson, N., & Andres, M. (2019). Eye position reflects the spatial coding of numbers during magnitude comparison. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 45(10), 1910–1921. https://doi.org/10.1037/xlm0000681
- Sargolini, F., Fyhn, M., Hafting, T., McNaughton, B. L., Witter, M. P., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2006). Conjunctive Representation of Position, Direction, and Velocity in Entorhinal Cortex. *Science*, *312*(5774), 758–762. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1125572
- Schomburg, E. W., Fernández-Ruiz, A., Mizuseki, K., Berényi, A., Anastassiou, C. A., Koch, C., & Buzsáki, G. (2014). Theta Phase Segregation of Input-Specific Gamma Patterns in Entorhinal-Hippocampal Networks. *Neuron*, 84(2), 470–485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.08.051
- Schonhaut, D. R., Aghajan, Z. M., Kahana, M. J., & Fried, I. (2023). A neural code for time and space in the human brain. *Cell Reports*, *42*(11). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2023.113238
- Schonhaut, D. R., Rao, A. M., Ramayya, A. G., Solomon, E. A., Herweg, N. A., Fried, I., & Kahana, M. J. (2024). MTL neurons phase-lock to human hippocampal theta. *eLife*, *13*, e85753. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.85753
- Schroeder, C. E., Wilson, D. A., Radman, T., Scharfman, H., & Lakatos, P. (2010). Dynamics of Active Sensing and perceptual selection. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *20*(2), 172–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2010.02.010
- Scoville, W. B., & Milner, B. (1957). Loss of recent memory after bilateral hippocampal lesions. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 20, 11–21. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.20.1.11
- Seabold, S., & Perktold, J. (2010). *Statsmodels: Econometric and Statistical Modeling with Python*. 92–96. https://doi.org/10.25080/Majora-92bf1922-011
- Senior, T. J., Huxter, J. R., Allen, K., O'Neill, J., & Csicsvari, J. (2008). Gamma Oscillatory Firing Reveals Distinct Populations of Pyramidal Cells in the CA1 Region of the Hippocampus. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 28(9), 2274–2286. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4669-07.2008
- Sheldon, S., & Moscovitch, M. (2012). The nature and time-course of medial temporal lobe contributions to semantic retrieval: An fMRI study on verbal fluency. *Hippocampus*, 22(6), 1451–1466. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20985
- Shepard, R. N. (1987). Toward a Universal Law of Generalization for Psychological Science. *Science*, 237(4820), 1317–1323. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.3629243

- Shepard, R. N., & Cooper, L. A. (1992). Representation of Colors in the Blind, Color-Blind, and Normally Sighted. *Psychological Science*, *3*(2), 97–104. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.1992.tb00006.x
- Sheremet, A., Burke, S. N., & Maurer, A. P. (2016). Movement Enhances the Nonlinearity of Hippocampal Theta. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *36*(15), 4218–4230. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3564-15.2016
- Simons, J. S., Ritchey, M., & Fernyhough, C. (2022). Brain Mechanisms Underlying the Subjective Experience of Remembering. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 73(Volume 73, 2022), 159–186. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-030221-025439
- Singer, W. (1993). Synchronization of Cortical Activity and its Putative Role in Information Processing and Learning. *Annual Review of Physiology*, *55*(Volume 55, 1993), 349–374. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ph.55.030193.002025
- Sirota, A., Montgomery, S., Fujisawa, S., Isomura, Y., Zugaro, M., & Buzsáki, G. (2008). Entrainment of Neocortical Neurons and Gamma Oscillations by the Hippocampal Theta Rhythm. *Neuron*, *60*(4), 683–697. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2008.09.014
- Slama, S. J. K., Jimenez, R., Saha, S., King-Stephens, D., Laxer, K. D., Weber, P. B., Endestad, T., Ivanovic, J., Larsson, P. G., Solbakk, A.-K., Lin, J. J., & Knight, R. T. (2021). Intracranial Recordings Demonstrate Both Cortical and Medial Temporal Lobe Engagement in Visual Search in Humans. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 33(9), 1833–1861. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn_a_01739
- Sławińska, U., & Kasicki, S. (1998). The frequency of rat's hippocampal theta rhythm is related to the speed of locomotion. *Brain Research*, 796(1), 327–331. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(98)00390-4
- Smith, D. T., & Schenk, T. (2012). The Premotor theory of attention: Time to move on?Neuropsychologia,50(6),1104–1114.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.01.025
- Sobotka, S., Nowicka, A., & Ringo, J. L. (1997). Activity Linked to Externally Cued Saccades in Single Units Recorded From Hippocampal, Parahippocampal, and Inferotemporal Areas of Macaques. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 78(4), 2156–2163. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1997.78.4.2156
- Sobotka, S., & Ringo, J. L. (1997). Saccadic eye movements, even in darkness, generate event-related potentials recorded in medial septum and medial temporal cortex. *Brain Research*, 756(1), 168–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(97)00145-5
- Solomon, E. A., Kragel, J. E., Sperling, M. R., Sharan, A., Worrell, G., Kucewicz, M., Inman, C. S., Lega, B., Davis, K. A., Stein, J. M., Jobst, B. C., Zaghloul, K. A., Sheth, S. A., Rizzuto, D. S., & Kahana, M. J. (2017). Widespread theta synchrony and high-frequency desynchronization underlies enhanced cognition. *Nature Communications*, 8(1), 1704. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01763-2

- Solomon, E. A., Lega, B. C., Sperling, M. R., & Kahana, M. J. (2019a). Hippocampal theta codes for distances in semantic and temporal spaces. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *116*(48), 24343–24352. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1906729116
- Solomon, E. A., Stein, J. M., Das, S., Gorniak, R., Sperling, M. R., Worrell, G., Inman, C. S., Tan, R. J., Jobst, B. C., Rizzuto, D. S., & Kahana, M. J. (2019b). Dynamic Theta Networks in the Human Medial Temporal Lobe Support Episodic Memory. *Current Biology*, 29(7), 1100-1111.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.02.020
- Solstad, T., Boccara, C. N., Kropff, E., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2008). Representation of Geometric Borders in the Entorhinal Cortex. *Science*, *322*(5909), 1865–1868. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1166466
- Soula, M., Martín-Ávila, A., Zhang, Y., Dhingra, A., Nitzan, N., Sadowski, M. J., Gan, W.-B., & Buzsáki, G. (2023). Forty-hertz light stimulation does not entrain native gamma oscillations in Alzheimer's disease model mice. *Nature Neuroscience*, *26*(4), Article 4. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-023-01270-2
- Spalla, D., Treves, A., & Boccara, C. N. (2022). Angular and linear speed cells in the parahippocampal circuits. *Nature Communications*, *13*(1), 1907. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-29583-z
- Spyropoulos, G., Schneider, M., Kempen, J. van, Gieselmann, M. A., Thiele, A., & Vinck, M. (2024). Distinct feedforward and feedback pathways for cell-type specific attention effects. *Neuron*, *112*(14), 2423-2434.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2024.04.020
- Squire, L. R. (n.d.). *Memory and the Hippocampus: A Synthesis From Findings With Rats, Monkeys, and Humans.*
- Squire, L. R., Stark, C. E. L., & Clark, R. E. (2004). THE MEDIAL TEMPORAL LOBE*. Annual *Review of Neuroscience*, 27(Volume 27, 2004), 279–306. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144130
- St. Augustine. (398 C.E.). Confessions (Book X) (R. S. Pine-Coffin, Ed.). Penguin Books.
- Stangl, M., Topalovic, U., Inman, C. S., Hiller, S., Villaroman, D., Aghajan, Z. M., Christov-Moore, L., Hasulak, N. R., Rao, V. R., Halpern, C. H., Eliashiv, D., Fried, I., & Suthana, N. (2021). Boundary-anchored neural mechanisms of location-encoding for self and others. *Nature*, 589(7842), 420–425. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-03073-y
- Stangl, M., Wolbers, T., & Shine, J. P. (2019). Population-Level Analysis of Human Grid Cell Activation. In S. Pollmann (Ed.), *Spatial Learning and Attention Guidance* (Vol. 151, pp. 257–279). Springer US. https://doi.org/10.1007/7657_2019_27
- Staresina, B. P., Michelmann, S., Bonnefond, M., Jensen, O., Axmacher, N., & Fell, J. (2016). Hippocampal pattern completion is linked to gamma power increases and alpha power decreases during recollection. *eLife*, *5*, e17397. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.17397

- Staresina, B. P., Reber, T. P., Niediek, J., Boström, J., Elger, C. E., & Mormann, F. (2019). Recollection in the human hippocampal-entorhinal cell circuitry. *Nature Communications*, *10*(1), 1503. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-09558-3
- Staudigl, T., Leszczynski, M., Jacobs, J., Sheth, S. A., Schroeder, C. E., Jensen, O., & Doeller, C. F. (2018). Hexadirectional Modulation of High-Frequency Electrophysiological Activity in the Human Anterior Medial Temporal Lobe Maps Visual Space. *Current Biology*, 28(20), 3325-3329.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2018.09.035
- Stensola, H., Stensola, T., Solstad, T., Frøland, K., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2012). The entorhinal grid map is discretized. *Nature*, *492*(7427), 72–78. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11649
- Stensola, T., Stensola, H., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2015). Shearing-induced asymmetry in entorhinal grid cells. *Nature*, *518*(7538), 207–212. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14151
- Stokes, M. G., Atherton, K., Patai, E. Z., & Nobre, A. C. (2012). Long-term memory prepares neural activity for perception. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(6), E360–E367. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1108555108
- Summerfield, J. J., Lepsien, J., Gitelman, D. R., Mesulam, M. M., & Nobre, A. C. (2006a). Orienting Attention Based on Long-Term Memory Experience. *Neuron*, *49*(6), 905–916. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2006.01.021
- Summerfield, J. J., Lepsien, J., Gitelman, D. R., Mesulam, M. M., & Nobre, A. C. (2006b). Orienting Attention Based on Long-Term Memory Experience. *Neuron*, *49*(6), 905–916. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2006.01.021
- Sun, C., Yang, W., Martin, J., & Tonegawa, S. (2020). Hippocampal neurons represent events as transferable units of experience. *Nature Neuroscience*, 23(5), 651–663. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-020-0614-x
- Tal, I., Neymotin, S., Bickel, S., Lakatos, P., & Schroeder, C. E. (2020). Oscillatory Bursting as a Mechanism for Temporal Coupling and Information Coding. *Frontiers in Computational Neuroscience*, *14*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncom.2020.00082
- Tallon-Baudry, C., & Bertrand, O. (1999). Oscillatory gamma activity in humans and its role in object representation. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *3*(4), 151–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1364-6613(99)01299-1
- Taube, J., Muller, R., & Ranck, J. (1990). Head-direction cells recorded from the postsubiculum in freely moving rats. I. Description and quantitative analysis. *The Journal* of *Neuroscience*, 10(2), 420–435. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.10-02-00420.1990
- Taube, J. S. (1995). Head direction cells recorded in the anterior thalamic nuclei of freely
moving rats. Journal of Neuroscience, 15(1), 70–86.
https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-01-00070.1995

- Taube, J. S. (1998). Head direction cells and the neurophysiological basis for a sense of direction. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 55(3), 225–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-0082(98)00004-5
- Taulu, S., & Simola, J. (2006). Spatiotemporal signal space separation method for rejecting nearby interference in MEG measurements. *Physics in Medicine and Biology*, 51(7), 1759–1768. https://doi.org/10.1088/0031-9155/51/7/008
- ter Wal, M., Linde-Domingo, J., Lifanov, J., Roux, F., Kolibius, L. D., Gollwitzer, S., Lang, J., Hamer, H., Rollings, D., Sawlani, V., Chelvarajah, R., Staresina, B., Hanslmayr, S., & Wimber, M. (2021). Theta rhythmicity governs human behavior and hippocampal signals during memory-dependent tasks. *Nature Communications*, *12*(1), 7048. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-27323-3
- Teyler, T. J., & DiScenna, P. (n.d.). The Hippocampal Memory Indexing Theory. 8.
- Teyler, T. J., & Rudy, J. W. (2007). The hippocampal indexing theory and episodic memory: Updating the index. *Hippocampus*, *17*(12), 1158–1169. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20350
- Theves, S., Fernandez, G., & Doeller, C. F. (2019). The Hippocampus Encodes Distances in Multidimensional Feature Space. *Current Biology*, *29*(7), 1226-1231.e3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.02.035
- Theves, S., Fernández, G., & Doeller, C. F. (2020). The Hippocampus Maps Concept Space, Not Feature Space. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *40*(38), 7318–7325. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0494-20.2020
- Thompson, K. G., Bichot, N. P., & Schall, J. D. (1997). Dissociation of Visual Discrimination From Saccade Programming in Macaque Frontal Eye Field. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 77(2), 1046–1050. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1997.77.2.1046
- Thompson, K. G., Biscoe, K. L., & Sato, T. R. (2005). Neuronal Basis of Covert Spatial Attention in the Frontal Eye Field. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *25*(41), 9479–9487. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0741-05.2005
- Tinbergen, N., Impekoven, M., & Franck, D. (1967). *An Experiment On Spacing-Out as a Defence Against Predation*. https://doi.org/10.1163/156853967X00064
- Todd, P. M., & Hills, T. T. (2020). Foraging in Mind. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 29(3), 309–315. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721420915861
- Todd, P. M., Hills, T. T., & Robbins, T. W. (Eds.). (2012). Cognitive Search: Evolution,Algorithms,andtheBrain.TheMITPress.https://doi.org/10.7551/mitpress/9780262018098.001.0001
- Tolman, E. C. (1948). Cognitive maps in rats and men. *Psychological Review*, 55(4), 189–208. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0061626

- Tolman, E. C., & Honzik, C. H. (1930). Introduction and removal of reward, and maze performance in rats. *University of California Publications in Psychology*, *4*, 257–275.
- Tolman, E. C., Ritchie, B. F., & Kalish, D. (1946). Studies in spatial learning. I. Orientation and the short-cut. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *36*(1), 13–24. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0053944
- Tononi, G., Srinivasan, R., Russell, D. P., & Edelman, G. M. (1998). Investigating neural correlates of conscious perception by frequency-tagged neuromagnetic responses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 95(6), 3198–3203. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.6.3198
- Tort, A. B. L., Kramer, M. A., Thorn, C., Gibson, D. J., Kubota, Y., Graybiel, A. M., & Kopell, N. J. (2008). Dynamic cross-frequency couplings of local field potential oscillations in rat striatum and hippocampus during performance of a T-maze task. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105(51), 20517–20522. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0810524105
- Treder, M. S., Charest, I., Michelmann, S., Martín-Buro, M. C., Roux, F., Carceller-Benito, F., Ugalde-Canitrot, A., Rollings, D. T., Sawlani, V., Chelvarajah, R., Wimber, M., Hanslmayr, S., & Staresina, B. P. (2021). The hippocampus as the switchboard between perception and memory. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *118*(50), e2114171118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2114171118
- Troyer, A. K., Moscovitch, M., & Winocur, G. (1997). Clustering and switching as two components of verbal fluency: Evidence from younger and older healthy adults. *Neuropsychology*, 11(1), 138–146. https://doi.org/10.1037/0894-4105.11.1.138
- Tsitsiklis, M., Miller, J., Qasim, S. E., Inman, C. S., Gross, R. E., Willie, J. T., Smith, E. H., Sheth, S. A., Schevon, C. A., Sperling, M. R., Sharan, A., Stein, J. M., & Jacobs, J. (2020). Single-Neuron Representations of Spatial Targets in Humans. *Current Biology*, 30(2), 245-253.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.11.048
- Tsotsos, J. K. (1990). Analyzing vision at the complexity level. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *13*(3), 423–445. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X00079577
- Ulrich, R., & Miller, J. (2001). Using the jackknife-based scoring method for measuring LRP onset effects in factorial designs. *Psychophysiology*, *38*(5), 816–827. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.3850816
- Umbach, G., Kantak, P., Jacobs, J., Kahana, M., Pfeiffer, B. E., Sperling, M., & Lega, B. (2020). Time cells in the human hippocampus and entorhinal cortex support episodic memory. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *117*(45), 28463–28474. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2013250117
- Umbach, G., Tan, R., Jacobs, J., Pfeiffer, B. E., & Lega, B. (2022). Flexibility of functional neuronal assemblies supports human memory. *Nature Communications*, *13*(1), 6162. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-33587-0

- Uncapher, M. R., & Rugg, M. D. (2009). Selecting for Memory? The Influence of Selective Attention on the Mnemonic Binding of Contextual Information. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 29(25), 8270–8279. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1043-09.2009
- Van der Stigchel, S., Meeter, M., & Theeuwes, J. (2006). Eye movement trajectories and what they tell us. *Neuroscience* & *Biobehavioral Reviews*, *30*(5), 666–679. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.12.001
- van Ede, F., Chekroud, S. R., & Nobre, A. C. (2019). Human gaze tracks attentional focusing in memorized visual space. *Nature Human Behaviour*, *3*(5), 462–470. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-019-0549-y
- Van Ede, F., Quinn, A. J., Woolrich, M. W., & Nobre, A. C. (2018). Neural Oscillations: Sustained Rhythms or Transient Burst-Events? *Trends in Neurosciences*, 41(7), 415–417. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2018.04.004
- Van Veen, B. D., Van Drongelen, W., Yuchtman, M., & Suzuki, A. (1997). Localization of brain electrical activity via linearly constrained minimum variance spatial filtering. *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering*, 44(9), 867–880. IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering. https://doi.org/10.1109/10.623056
- Vanderwolf, C. H. (1969). Hippocampal electrical activity and voluntary movement in the rat. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology*, 26(4), 407–418. https://doi.org/10.1016/0013-4694(69)90092-3
- Vass, L. K., Copara, M. S., Seyal, M., Shahlaie, K., Farias, S. T., Shen, P. Y., & Ekstrom, A. D. (2016). Oscillations Go the Distance: Low-Frequency Human Hippocampal Oscillations Code Spatial Distance in the Absence of Sensory Cues during Teleportation. *Neuron*, *89*(6), 1180–1186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.01.045
- Vaz, A. P., Inati, S. K., Brunel, N., & Zaghloul, K. A. (2019). Coupled ripple oscillations between the medial temporal lobe and neocortex retrieve human memory. *Science*, 363(6430), 975–978. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aau8956
- Vettori, S., Dzhelyova, M., Van der Donck, S., Jacques, C., Van Wesemael, T., Steyaert, J., Rossion, B., & Boets, B. (2020). Combined frequency-tagging EEG and eye tracking reveal reduced social bias in boys with autism spectrum disorder. *Cortex*, *125*, 135–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2019.12.013
- Viganò, S., Bayramova, R., Doeller, C. F., & Bottini, R. (2023). Mental search of concepts is supported by egocentric vector representations and restructured grid maps. *Nature Communications*, *14*(1), 8132. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-43831-w
- Viganò, S., Bayramova, R., Doeller, C. F., & Bottini, R. (2024). Spontaneous eye movements reflect the representational geometries of conceptual spaces. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 121(17), e2403858121. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2403858121

- Viganò, S., & Piazza, M. (2020). Distance and Direction Codes Underlie Navigation of a Novel Semantic Space in the Human Brain. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *40*(13), 2727–2736. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1849-19.2020
- Viganò, S., Rubino, V., Buiatti, M., & Piazza, M. (2021). The neural representation of absolute direction during mental navigation in conceptual spaces. *Communications Biology*, 4(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-021-02806-7
- Vinck, M., Uran, C., Spyropoulos, G., Onorato, I., Broggini, A. C., Schneider, M., & Canales-Johnson, A. (2023). Principles of large-scale neural interactions. *Neuron*, 111(7), 987– 1002. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2023.03.015
- Vinding, M. C., & Oostenveld, R. (2022). Sharing individualised template MRI data for MEG source reconstruction: A solution for open data while keeping subject confidentiality. *NeuroImage*, *254*, 119165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2022.119165
- Virtanen, P., Gommers, R., Oliphant, T. E., Haberland, M., Reddy, T., Cournapeau, D., Burovski, E., Peterson, P., Weckesser, W., Bright, J., van der Walt, S. J., Brett, M., Wilson, J., Millman, K. J., Mayorov, N., Nelson, A. R. J., Jones, E., Kern, R., Larson, E., ... van Mulbregt, P. (2020). SciPy 1.0: Fundamental algorithms for scientific computing in Python. *Nature Methods*, *17*(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41592-019-0686-2
- Vivekananda, U., Bush, D., Bisby, J. A., Baxendale, S., Rodionov, R., Diehl, B., Chowdhury, F. A., McEvoy, A. W., Miserocchi, A., Walker, M. C., & Burgess, N. (2021). Theta power and theta-gamma coupling support long-term spatial memory retrieval. *Hippocampus*, *31*(2), 213–220. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.23284
- Vollan, A. Z., Gardner, R. J., Moser, M.-B., & Moser, E. I. (2024). *Left-right-alternating theta sweeps in the entorhinal-hippocampal spatial map* (p. 2024.05.16.594473). bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/2024.05.16.594473
- von Stein, A., & Sarnthein, J. (2000). Different frequencies for different scales of cortical integration: From local gamma to long range alpha/theta synchronization. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, *38*(3), 301–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8760(00)00172-0
- Wagenmakers, E.-J. (2007). A practical solution to the pervasive problems of pvalues. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, *14*(5), 779–804. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03194105
- Waskom, M. L. (2021). seaborn: Statistical data visualization. *Journal of Open Source Software*, 6(60), 3021. https://doi.org/10.21105/joss.03021
- Wassle, H., & Boycott, B. B. (1991). Functional architecture of the mammalian retina. *Physiological Reviews*, *71*(2), 447–480. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1991.71.2.447
- Watrous, A. J., Deuker, L., Fell, J., & Axmacher, N. (2015). Phase-amplitude coupling supports phase coding in human ECoG. *eLife*, *4*, e07886. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.07886
- Watrous, A. J., Fried, I., & Ekstrom, A. D. (2011). Behavioral correlates of human hippocampal delta and theta oscillations during navigation. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *105*(4), 1747–1755. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00921.2010
- Watrous, A. J., Tandon, N., Conner, C. R., Pieters, T., & Ekstrom, A. D. (2013). Frequencyspecific network connectivity increases underlie accurate spatiotemporal memory retrieval. *Nature Neuroscience*, 16(3), 349–356. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3315
- Westner, B. U., Dalal, S. S., Gramfort, A., Litvak, V., Mosher, J. C., Oostenveld, R., & Schoffelen, J.-M. (2022). A unified view on beamformers for M/EEG source reconstruction. *NeuroImage*, 246, 118789. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2021.118789
- Wilming, N., König, P., König, S., & Buffalo, E. A. (2018). Entorhinal cortex receptive fields are modulated by spatial attention, even without movement. *eLife*, 7, e31745. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.31745
- Wilson, M. A., & McNaughton, B. L. (1993). Dynamics of the Hippocampal Ensemble Code for Space. *Science*, 261(5124), 1055–1058. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.8351520
- Winson, J. (1978). Loss of Hippocampal Theta Rhythm Results in Spatial Memory Deficit in the Rat. *Science*, *201*(4351), 160–163. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.663646
- Wirth, S., Baraduc, P., Planté, A., Pinède, S., & Duhamel, J.-R. (2017). Gaze-informed, tasksituated representation of space in primate hippocampus during virtual navigation. *PLOS Biology*, 15(2), e2001045. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2001045
- Wirth, S., Yanike, M., Frank, L. M., Smith, A. C., Brown, E. N., & Suzuki, W. A. (2003). Single Neurons in the Monkey Hippocampus and Learning of New Associations. *Science*, 300(5625), 1578–1581. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1084324
- Wolfe, J. M., & Horowitz, T. S. (2004). What attributes guide the deployment of visual attention and how do they do it? *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 5(6), 495–501. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1411
- Wynn, J. S., Shen, K., & Ryan, J. D. (2019). Eye Movements Actively Reinstate Spatiotemporal Mnemonic Content. *Vision*, *3*(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/vision3020021
- Yang, W., Sun, C., Huszár, R., Hainmueller, T., Kiselev, K., & Buzsáki, G. (2024). Selection of experience for memory by hippocampal sharp wave ripples. *Science*, 383(6690), 1478–1483. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.adk8261
- Yarbus, A. L. (1967). Eye Movements and Vision. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-5379-7
- Young, B. J., Fox, G. D., & Eichenbaum, H. (1994). Correlates of hippocampal complex-spike cell activity in rats performing a nonspatial radial maze task. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *14*(11), 6553–6563. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.14-11-06553.1994

- Yu, G., Herman, J. P., Katz, L. N., & Krauzlis, R. J. (2022). Microsaccades as a marker not a cause for attention-related modulation. *eLife*, *11*, e74168. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.74168
- Yuval-Greenberg, S., Merriam, E. P., & Heeger, D. J. (2014). Spontaneous Microsaccades Reflect Shifts in Covert Attention. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 34(41), 13693–13700. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0582-14.2014
- Zheng, C., Bieri, K. W., Hsiao, Y.-T., & Colgin, L. L. (2016). Spatial Sequence Coding Differs during Slow and Fast Gamma Rhythms in the Hippocampus. *Neuron*, 89(2), 398–408. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.12.005
- Zheng, C., Bieri, K. W., Hwaun, E., & Colgin, L. L. (2016). Fast Gamma Rhythms in the Hippocampus Promote Encoding of Novel Object–Place Pairings. *eNeuro*, *3*(2). https://doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0001-16.2016
- Zheng, C., Bieri, K. W., Trettel, S. G., & Colgin, L. L. (2015). The relationship between gamma frequency and running speed differs for slow and fast gamma rhythms in freely behaving rats. *Hippocampus*, *25*(8), 924–938. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.22415
- Zhu, S., Lakshminarasimhan, K. J., Arfaei, N., & Angelaki, D. E. (2022). Eye movements reveal spatiotemporal dynamics of visually-informed planning in navigation. *eLife*, *11*, e73097. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.73097

Appendix

Journal rights



© 2024 Copyright - All Rights Reserved | Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. | Privacy statement | Data Security and Privacy | For California Residents | Terms and ConditionsComments? We would like to hear from you, E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com